## SCHEDULE REARRANGEMENTS IN THE AUTONOMOUS VEHICLE ERA

Fatima-Zahra Debbaghi

Msc. Engineering and Policy Analysis

Technology, Policy and Management Delft University of Technology



## Schedule Rearrangements in the Autonomous Vehicle era :An Empirical Study

A thesis submitted to the Delft University of Technology in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Msc. Engineering and Policy Analysis

by

Fatima-Zahra Debbaghi, 4780388

SUPERVISORS: dr. Maarten Kroesen Baiba Pudane dr. Gerdien de Vries dr. Caspar Chorus

> Delft August 2020

## ABSTRACT

Autonomous vehicles are expected to become an inevitable reality in the coming years, as their uncovered benefits are increasingly proven to be positive, such as increased safety and traffic efficiency. However, their impacts on travel choices have often been represented with an assumed reduction in the travel time penalty, which oversimplified AVs' subsequent effects activity-travel scheduling choices. As such, models and assessment methods do not accurately represent travel behavior implications of autonomous vehicles. Thus, using survey data, this thesis identifies possible rearrangements in activity-travel schedules, classifies the respondents into classes with similar profiles of expected rearrangements, and identifies further classification on the basis of socio-economic, personal, and travel characteristics. The survey to be used is one in which respondents were asked to report a full, regular working day activity schedule using their currently preferred mode of transport, then report the schedule as they expect it to be if they could use an autonomous vehicle. The initial exploration of the data identified the occurrence of activities onboard (work, spare-time, meals, and getting ready), changes to the duration of activities outside travel, as well as travel (delay of work-bound trips, and advancement of home-bond trips). Next, we used latent class models to cluster the responses with respect to on-board activity duration changes, stationary activity duration changes, and travel departure time changes. The clustering uncovered types of classes: no change, single activity on-board (work and spare-time), multiple activities on-board. Interactions between stationary and on-board activities were identified, with some direct activity transfer to travel episode being common (with work, meals, and getting ready), while other activities were generally not transferred (spare-time). Finally, the addition of personal characteristics and demographics highlighted the limited influence of socio-economic factors, with the exception of education, on activity changes. In contrast, the most significant factors were mostly associated with work (daily time pressure and the ability to do work in the car) and travel time duration. An important insight uncovered was that the travel changes were limited and not as dramatic as expected, highlighting that the value of time impacts alone are not as representative as expected.

Keywords: Autonomous vehicles, travel behavior change, activity-travel schedules, latent class analysis

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First of all, I would like to thank my committee members, who have been involved in my research for the last 5 months. I would like to express my sincerest gratitude to my supervisors Maarten and Baiba, who have guided and supported me with their knowledge, expertise and patience. Our bi-weekly meetings never failed to provide me with essential tips and direction. Even when I felt lost and unsure, a relatively regular occurrence, you always helped steering me in the right direction, and for that I am immensely grateful.

To Caspar and Gerdien, I am grateful for the perspective you gave me every time you offered your feedback. You often made me see things I did not, and helped me rethink the ones I did see. Thank you!

No project or endeavor I ever took on would have been possible without the support of my parents and brother, who have continuously provided with encouragement, love, and support throughout the course of my life, even more so in the last few years.

To my friends from home, Leila and Sarah. We might be farther apart than ever, but have never failed to support me and bring a smile to my face when I needed it most.

To the friends I made the Netherlands, Batoul, Irem, Katerina, and Elias, with whom I have shared terrible jokes, random trips, and endless stress. As this stage of my life comes to an end, I am grateful to have had you by my side through it.

# CONTENTS

1	INTRODUCTION		
	1.1	Background and Introduction	
	1.2	Policy and Societal Relevance	
	1.3	Research Design	
	1.4	Research Approach	
	1.5	Thesis Structure	
2	LITI	FRATURE REVIEW 7	
	2.1	Selection of Papers	
	2.2	Review	
		2.2.1 What are Autonomous Vehicles?	
		2.2.2 Effects of Autonomous Vehicles	
		2.2.3 Concepts of Activity Scheduling 12	
	2.3	Research Contributions	
	2.4	Conceptualization	
	·	2.4.1 Typology of rearrangements	
		2.4.2 Factors Associated with Schedule Rearrangements	
3	DAT	A AND RESEARCH METHODS 25	
5	3.1	Data Sources	
	5	3.1.1 Data Source Description	
		3.1.2 Data Limitations 27	
	3.2	Data Description	
	5	3.2.1 Data Preparation	
		3.2.2 Descriptive Statistics	
	3.3	Models	
	00	3.3.1 Logistic Regression Models	
		3.3.2 Latent Class Cluster Models 34	
		3.3.3 Method Limitations 36	
4	CLA	SSIFICATION OF SCHEDULE REARRANGEMENTS 37	
•	4.1	Data Preparation	
	4.2	Classification of Changes	
	•	4.2.1 Types of Activity Changes	
		4.2.2 Classification of Travel Changes 41	
5	FAC	TORS ASSOCIATED WITH SCHEDULE REARRANGEMENTS 47	
5	5.1	Logistic Regression	
	0	5.1.1 Model Results	
		5.1.2 Conclusions	
	5.2	Latent Class Clustering Analysis	
	0	5.2.1 Clustering by Schedule Changes Only	
		5.2.2 Clustering by Schedule Change Indicators and Individual Characteristics . 57	
		5.2.3 Synthesis	
6	CON	ICLUSIONS 71	
	6.1	Discussion and Research Questions	
	6.2	Policy Implications	
		6.2.1 Higher Order Impacts of Autonomous vehicles	
		6.2.2 Limitations of the Travel Time Penalty Approach 75	
	6.3	Reflection on Research	
	2	6.3.1 Reflection	

	6.3.2 Limitations	76
	6.4 Recommendations for Future Research	77
BI	BLIOGRAPHY	79
Α	SURVEY QUESTIONS AND ANSWER KEY	89
в	DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS	93
С	LOGISTIC REGRESSION MODELS	95
	c.1 On-board Activity Change Regression Model	95
	c.2 Stationary Activity Change Regression Model	97
	c.3 Travel Change Regression Model	98
D	LATENT CLASS CLUSTERING MODELS- NO COVARIATES	101
Е	LATENT CLASS CLUSTERING MODELS- COVARIATES	103

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1	Thesis Structure as Research Flow Diagram	5
Figure 2	Ripple Effects According to the Milakis Framework [49]	10
Figure 3	Detailed Regression Conceptual Model	21
Figure 4	Example of the Schedule Reporting Experiment	26
Figure 5	Example of the Survey Schedule Outputs	26
Figure 6	Participants by age and income	30
Figure 7	Participants by travel mode and time	31
Figure 8	Participants by time pressure and motion sickness experienced	31
Figure 9	Participants by expected AV usage and intention to purchase an AV	32
Figure 10	Correlation Plot between on-board and Stationary Activities Duration Chang	es 40
Figure 11	Frequencies of the Response Variables	47
Figure 12	Summary of Significant Causal Relationships between Indicators and Sched-	
-	ule Changes	49
Figure 13	Summary of the Cluster Profiles with On-board Duration Change Indica-	
-	tors only	53
Figure 14	Summary of the Cluster Profiles with Stationary Duration Change Indi-	
-	cators only	53
Figure 15	Summary of the Cluster Profiles with all Change Indicators (Model with	
	covariates	59
Figure 16	Summary of the Cluster Profiles with all Change Indicators (Model with	
-	covariates	63
Figure 17	Frequencies of Individual Characteristics (percentages in parentheses)	93
Figure 18	Frequencies of Travel Characteristics	93
Figure 19	Frequencies of AV-related Characteristics	94

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1	Levels of Automation According to the Society of Automtive Engineers [70]	8
Table 2	Some Types of Schedule Rearrangements	17
Table 3	Activities Available in the Survey	25
Table 4	Means and Standard Deviations (minutes) of Activity Duration Change	
	(in-vehicle and out-of vehicle), N=493	38
Table 5	Frequencies of Activity Duration Increase in Decrease by Activity, N=493	39
Table 6	Frequencies of Combinations of Changes in Stationary and Onboard Ac-	
	tivities, N=493	41
Table 7	Means and Standard Deviations of Travel Fragments Change and Total	
	Travel Duration, N=493	42
Table 8	Frequencies of Changes in Travel Fragments by Destination, N=493	43
Table 9	Means and Standard Deviations (minutes) of Changes in Travel Departure	
	Time by Destination, N=420	44
Table 10	Crosstable of Frequency of Changes in Travel Time by Destination, N=420	44
Table 11	Crosstable of Frequency of Changes in Travel Departure Time by Destina-	
	tion, multiple trips, N=73	45
Table 12	Activity and Travel Change Indicators	52
Table 13	Latent Class Profiles of the 5-class Solution with Stationary and On-board	
	Activity Duration Change Indicator	54
Table 14	Latent Class Profiles of the 4-class Solution with On-board and Stationary	
	Activity Duration and Departure Time Change Indicators	55
Table 15	List of Indicators and Covariates	58
Table 16	Latent Class Profiles of the 5-class Solution with On-board and Stationary	
	Activity Duration Changes, with Covariates	58
Table 17	Statistical Significance of Active Covariates	59
Table 18	Summary of the Cluster Profiles- Onboard and Stationary Activity Dura-	
	tion Change	60
Table 19	Latent Class Profiles of the 5-class Solution with On-board, Stationary	
	Activity Duration and Departure Time Changes, with Covariates	63
Table 20	Statistical Significance of Active Covariates	64
Table 21	Summary of the Cluster Profiles- On-board, Stationary Activity Duration	
	and Departure Time Change	64
Table 22	Socio-economic attributes	89
Table 23	Travel Preferences	91
Table 24	AV-related Questions	92
Table 25	Latent Class Profiles of the 4-class Solution with On-board Activity Dura-	
	tion Change Indicators	101
Table 26	Latent Class Profiles of the 5-class Solution with Stationary Activity Du-	
	ration Change Indicators	102

## INTRODUCTION

## **1.1 BACKGROUND AND INTRODUCTION**

As automobile manufacturers continuously integrated automated services in their vehicles, driving remained a function reserved for humans, with improvements mostly directed at assisting drivers. However, considering "65% of motor vehicle accidents are attributable to human error" [17], the focus has switched not to assisting, but rather replacing drivers. Autonomous vehicles technology emerged with promises of a transport revolution. Now, autonomous vehicles are an unavoidable reality, as most major car manufacturers have gotten involved in the race to bringing the first fully autonomous vehicle on the road [3]. Not only are car manufacturers fully committed, technology companies are as well, with the Google Waymo driverless car project being in motion since 2009, with over 8 million miles driven [68]. Forecasts estimate that within 20 years, autonomous vehicles will represent nearly 50% of vehicle sales[41], while more pessimistic estimates predict about 20% of vehicle sales by 2030 [15].

Autonomous vehicles take away, or at least reduce, driving responsibility from humans. By removing the unpredictable nature of the human factor, crashes are reduced, traffic flow is more efficient, and congestion is reduced overall [3]. AVs could also improve transport social equity, as autonomous driving allows access to mobility for people who are not able to drive safely, such as disabled people and the elderly [3]. However, these benefits are, on one hand, not guaranteed and, on the other, conducive to consequences that could essentially negate those benefits. Indeed, the expected improvement of travel efficiency and safety could increase the attractiveness of vehicle traveling. People who use public transport for the possibility to do activities may move to AVs [3]. With governments focusing on shifting modal choice from vehicles to other modes to reach sustainability goals, this may not be a desired outcome.

While the magnitude and direction of these effects are uncertain, a large problem is how they are assessed. Indeed, studies exploring the effects of autonomous vehicles have often assumed that the benefits of "hands-off" driving can be represented by a reduction in travel time penalty, as travel becomes time that can be used productively rather than lost due to driving. However, as activities on-board's influence goes beyond the travel episode itself, extending to the activity scheduling process as a whole, the limitations of the travel time penalty as a representation of this effect are significant. As models using this approach often guide AV-related policy making, it is essential to consider its limitations, and work towards more representative approaches. Building on the work of Pudāne, Rataj, Molin, *et al.*, studying the changes in daily activity schedules as a result of the services provided by autonomous vehicles is a viable alternative that does not oversimplify the complexity of activity scheduling and travel behavior in the autonomous vehicle era [64].

Thus, the focus of this research is to understand the effects of the adoption of autonomous vehicles on individual's daily activities, in order not only to identify the possible schedule rearrangements that could emerge, but also to better understand the interactions between on-board activities and other activity scheduling and travel choices. We will study changes in schedules like leaving home earlier or later, spending less time at work, or reordering activities and relate them to the travelers' characteristics, as well as AV features. The goal is to provide better understanding of not only the impacts themselves and how they manifest in travel and activity schedules, but also of the effectiveness and value of such a time-use approach in studying travel behavior. In addition, we hope to motivate the need for modeling approaches that will look

beyond simple assumptions of travel time value, and rather take a person-centered approach, in which individual variations of time use constraints and preferences are considered. Insights from this research can be used as a building block for such modeling endeavors.

### **1.2 POLICY AND SOCIETAL RELEVANCE**

A technology like autonomous vehicles is expected to have significant consequences on different levels, on transport systems all the way to health an social equity. In order to ensure safe and beneficial deployment of autonomous mobility services, significant infrastructure investments are required. Starting with the roads, basic maintenance to ensure a safe and favorable environment for autonomous vehicles in which to operate is necessary. Furthermore, as automated mobility requires significant technological infrastructure to support V<sub>2</sub>V (vehicle to vehicle) and V<sub>2</sub>I (vehicle to infrastructure) communications, necessary for fully automated vehicles to operate. In addition, as autonomous vehicles are expected to increase travel demand, as travel becomes more attractive, increasing road capacity to accommodate for the additional demand may be required [49]. Milakis, Arem, and Wee also highlighted another possible investment relating to parking. Indeed, as demand for parking may shrink, reducing parking infrastructure may be required [49].

All of these investment infrastructure and more are costly, and require thorough assessment of the benefits of the autonomous vehicle technology. However, due to the unique nature of this technology and its effects, traditional appraisal methods may not be sufficient to capture the extent of its implications. As the goal of transport projects has often been to reduce travel time, the advent of autonomous vehicles, which make travel time "useful", longer travel time may not be unattractive anymore. This puts to question the generally accepted tools of transport investment appraisal, which often focused on the reduction of travel time. But, as one of the main benefits of autonomous vehicles is productive time usage during travel, the value of shortened travel time cannot be assessed as it used to. Indeed, longer travel times are conducive to constructive time use, so traditional methods focusing on the travel time, and the "penalties" associated with longer travel times might not be able to capture the core benefits of AVs. One of the most significant benefits of autonomous vehicles is the ability to engage in activities during travel. These activities have a significant influence not only on the valuation of the trip itself, but also on the individual's activity schedule and travel choices. As defended by Pudāne, Rataj, Molin, et al., simple assumptions of travel time penalty reductions may not be enough to describe the full extent of the potential impacts of autonomous vehicles, especially on-board activities on daily schedules [64].

Understanding of the effects of AVs on activity schedules is important for a broader discussion concerning the value of AVs in society and the extent to which policy makers should support it. The spectrum of possible consequences of AVs is wide, and often inconclusive, which makes meaningful discussion on how to approach regulating them difficult. Not only that, but the methods used to study these changes, with assumptions of travel time penalty reduction, may be limited in face of the prospect of autonomous vehicles. Thus, there is a discussion to be had concerning how to measure the effects of policy actions in a time with autonomous vehicles. Indeed, as suggested by Pudāne, Molin, Arentze, *et al.*, classical notions like the value of time 'will likely struggle to measure welfare effects of transport policies in the AV-era' [63]. Thus, this research orients itself to focus on the time use aspect associated with autonomous vehicles, and study how changes in daily schedule emerge as a result of how people choose to make use of their time in the vehicle. The goal is then to highlight the value of different approaches in assessing the benefits and costs of autonomous vehicles, beyond the traditionally used value of time-focused approaches.

## 1.3 RESEARCH DESIGN

In this section, the knowledge gaps identified from literature are introduced, and argued for, and research questions are introduced. The knowledge gaps were identified though an extensive literature review, presented in 2. The main knowledge gaps to be addressed in this research are as follows:

- We do not know how travelers would actually adapt their behavior to autonomous vehicles, and how that would translate to daily activities and travel choices.
- There remains limited understanding of how travelers actually use their time in the vehicle. We do not know well which travelers would benefit from autonomous vehicles, we do not know how individual factors like the ability to do work, and sensitivity to motion sickness influence the decision to use or not use an AV.

The first area of focus this research will explore concerns the actual changes that travelers would make as a result of having an autonomous vehicle available to them, with a focus on schedules as a whole. Literature has often assumed that activity patterns of travelers would remain the same, modeling the value of the vehicle as a reduction of the travel time dis-utility, which is essentially a proxy for the effect of productive time use in the AV, as described by Pudāne, Molin, Arentze, *et al.*[64]. Little attention in literature has been given to the potential changes in how people would schedule their day, with autonomous vehicles. Indeed, considering that the possibility of constructively making use of the travel time essentially makes it additional useful time that is not lost, the activity choices during this time become part of the overall daily scheduling process. Therefore, it is possible that individuals would bring modifications to non-travel activities along with on-board activities. Assumptions of travel time penalty do not cover these impacts, so we do not have complete understanding of the full extent of the impact of autonomous vehicles on people's traveling behavior, such as having more free time for other activities as a result of additional productivity provided by AVs.

With the schedule changes identified, the focus will move to understanding the factors associated with these changes. An example of such factors is motion sickness, but this also concerns the type of work people would do in the car, whether it is feasible, how much time pressure they are under etc. Essentially, there is little understanding of which travelers, in which situation, would actually be able to, and would want to, engage in activities in the car. As such, there is limited understanding of how travelers would use their time in an autonomous vehicles, and how their individual preferences affect it. As Childress, Nichols, Charlton, et al. described, models do not capture the effects of people's lifestyle choices and habits on their travel choices [11]. Additionally, when looking to the autonomous vehicles themselves, we found that there has been little done to study the value autonomous vehicles provide travelers in improving daily activity schedules. Considering the individual characteristics of travelers, each will adjust their behavior according to the benefit they receive out of autonomous vehicles. We do not exactly know what aspect of autonomous vehicle will drive travelers to change their behavior, and it would be expected that not everyone will benefit from AVs in the same way. Our contribution will address a gap identified by Childress, Nichols, Charlton, et al., who suggested that future stated choice behavior surveys studying the effects of autonomous vehicles should identify the aspects of AVs that would cause people to change their behavior most (aspects like safety, ability to work) [11].

Thus, we identify the objective of this research is then to provide better understanding of the effects of autonomous vehicles on travel behavior using an approach oriented to individual activity and travel schedules. Such understanding allows not only to discuss potential impacts of autonomous vehicles starting from activity schedule changes, which literature has not addressed in depth, but also reflect on the limitations of the traditionally used travel time penalty approaches. The overarching research question that we answer in this study then is as follows: "How is the introduction of private autonomous vehicles expected to affect the travel preferences and activity schedules of individual commuters in the Netherlands?"

Dividing this question into two main sub-questions, we can address the different layers of schedule rearrangements starting from identifying the rearrangements themselves, leading to understanding the factors influencing their emergence.

## 1. What types of rearrangements in travel patterns and activity schedules are expected to emerge with the introduction of autonomous vehicles?

To answer the main research question, the first step is identifying possible schedule rearrangements or changes in schedules that can emerge as a result of autonomous vehicles. As touched upon when discussing the knowledge gaps beforehand, there is limited knowledge about how travel patterns concretely change with the availability of autonomous vehicles. While this mainly concerns the first knowledge gap which focuses more on changes in activities and travel behavior, it also relates to the second one, as these changes are a direct result of how travelers choose to benefit from autonomous vehicles, and what they consider as most important and valuable in them. Nonetheless, the focus of the first sub-question is on understanding how people change the way they schedule their activities and travel and identifying all the possible (observed) changes and combinations of changes that could emerge as a result of autonomous vehicles.

#### 2. What factors and characteristics of travelers are associated with the specific activity schedule rearrangements?

With the changes in behavior identified and classified, the next question to tackle is who makes these changes and why. This relates to the second knowledge gap, as research often ignored the impact of preferences, habits, and sensitivity to factors that are difficult to capture in models, like motion sickness and the inability to work in a car. For someone who cannot do work in their vehicle, the value of an autonomous vehicle that promises the possibility of doing work in it is limited at best. Thus, we choose to explore the effects of individual characteristics of travelers on their schedules, along with the features of autonomous vehicles that could be most valued by these travelers.

### **1.4 RESEARCH APPROACH**

The goal of this research is to better understand how the introduction of AVs as a viable mode of transport could impact people's daily schedules. This entails studying traveler schedules with and without AVs, with knowledge of individual characteristics that could be indicators of the identified changes. Thus, a quantitative approach aimed at analyzing the transition in schedules with and without AVs is selected, with the goal of classifying schedule rearrangements, identifying the characteristics of both the travelers and autonomous vehicles that are associated with those changes.

To do so, an existing survey is used as the data source. It contains information about travel preferences and habits, in addition to socio-economic characteristics. The core task of the respondents was to design their daily schedules as they currently are, and re-design them imagining autonomous vehicles would be available to them as a travel mode. A more detailed description of the survey is in 3.1.1, along with the questions in A. Initial analysis of the data to understand it will be done, which includes cleaning, studying, and exploring the main data source, being the survey in this case. It is the first step to preparing the data for the modeling stage, which begins with descriptive statistics to understand the data set. This entails an initial cleaning of the data, by removing incomplete responses and correcting erroneous answers [1, p.340]. Following that, further analysis including identifying frequencies of responses, distributions, and correlations between the variables can be conducted, using both statistical and graphical techniques such as scatter plots and histograms [1, p.348].

The first step to answering the research question is conducting analysis of the data to identify the types of rearrangements and classify them. This will be done quantitatively by comparing differences in the activity blocks in schedules with and without AVs, mainly looking at activity durations and starting clock times and comparing how they have changed. These rearrangements can be single change, but also combinations of different changes (addition of activity, extension of another activity etc.)

With the rearrangements identified, the next step is to understand what influences them. Starting with a logistic regression, we will identify what indicators most affect whether travelers make any changes in their schedules, regardless of specific changes. Branching out to the specific changes, we will use latent class analysis to relate the changes to classes of travelers, and identify which characteristics can predict schedule rearrangements. These characteristics include socio-economic factors, travel habits and preferences, and variables relating to travelers' ability to conduct activities on board (ability to do work in the car, sensitivity to motion sickness).

While this approach is exploratory and inductive in the way the outcomes of this research are based on the analysis of the observations from the survey, it is deductive in other ways. The survey itself was constructed with certain assumptions in mind. Indeed, through exploratory research, indicators such as time pressure or travel time were assumed to have some influence on the types of rearrangements. Thus, the research is confirmatory to some extent, as it will show if these indicators are actually influential as assumed. Additionally, the full range of predictors is not explored, as it would not be possible to conduct the survey with all possible indicators. A full exploratory approach would entail an all-encompassing study of all the possible predictors of travel behavior, that is the space of indicators would be unbounded. Evidently, within the time and resource constraints of this project, this is somewhat unfeasible.

## 1.5 THESIS STRUCTURE

The structure of this thesis is relatively straightforward, starting from qualitative research of literature and methods. This is followed by two results chapters (Chapters 4 and<sub>5</sub>), in which quantitative data analysis and modeling will be conducted. Finally, the last two chapters will use the model and analysis results to discuss larger implications of the findings, namely on the societal and policy level. Figure 1 shows the structure of the thesis as described.



Figure 1: Thesis Structure as Research Flow Diagram

After this introduction, an extensive review of the existing literature on autonomous vehicles and evaluating existing approaches to studying the impacts of autonomous vehicles is presented in Chapter 2. From this, gaps in the knowledge and methods are identified, leading to a concep-

#### 6 INTRODUCTION

tualization of how these gaps will be addressed in this research. The data and methods to be used to do so are introduced and motivated in Chapter 3. A detailed description of the survey data, used as the data source for this research, is also provided. Moving on to the results chapter, Chapter 4 begins by introducing and classifying the different types of arrangements as found in the data. With a set of arrangements, an analysis of the causes of those arrangements begins in Chapter 5, with an initial logistic regression focusing on predicting if a change in schedules of any type would happen, followed by a deeper study into the specific changes. The second phase of Chapter 5 focuses on the type of changes identified in Chapter 4 and uses latent class models to predict which characteristics of both travelers and autonomous vehicles lead to changes in schedules. Finally, conclusions, a reflection of the policy and societal implications of the findings of this research, and future work are discussed in Chapter 6.

## LITERATURE REVIEW

The goal of this chapter is to contextualize this research within the existing literature that studied the impacts of autonomous vehicles. To do so, we conduct a literature review introducing autonomous vehicles, their effects, as well as the concept of the value of time in 2.2.1 and 2.2.2. Following that is an introduction to different concepts of time use and activity scheduling in 2.2.3. With this, the research and scientific contributions are explained in **??**, and a conceptualization of the expected findings of this research will follow in 2.4.

## 2.1 SELECTION OF PAPERS

For this research, the papers selected were mainly found in top transportation research journals:

- Transportation Research Parts A, C, and E
- Transport Reviews

Search engines like Google Scholar and Science Direct, along with online databases like JSTOR were used to identify and find these papers. The search was split into themes, starting with the technology of autonomous and automated vehicles (using keywords like 'autonomous', 'self-driving, 'automated'), then followed by searching for review papers on the effects of AVs, which led to identifying the Milakis framework of effects of autonomous vehicles (descibed in 2.2.2) as a basis for organizing the effects. The journal papers studying the effects of AVs were then filtered and organized following the Milakis framework.

## 2.2 REVIEW

As driving became the main mode of transport around the world, technological breakthroughs brought novel features, with the latest one being self-driving vehicles, or autonomous vehicles. This review will introduce this technology, its potential impacts according to literature, as well as important concepts of time use and activity scheduling.

## 2.2.1 What are Autonomous Vehicles?

## Levels of Automation

Autonomous vehicles are fully automated vehicles that are capable of driving safely on the road without human input [76]. That is, there is no need to have a human operating the vehicle, as it can drive itself. However, there is a distinction to be made between automated and autonomous vehicles, which are often used interchangeably. An automated vehicle can operate independently from humans, while an autonomous vehicle can make decisions under uncertain and unexpected conditions [14].

Automation in cars has begun years ago, with the introduction of tools to assist drivers, such as adaptive cruise control, which ensures a safe distance between vehicles [71] However, such technologies only provide assistance, and partial automation, as control is still within the hands

#### 8 LITERATURE REVIEW

of drivers. Vehicles are thus partially automated, but not autonomous, as they cannot drive completely independently. With this, it is clear that automation exists in a continuum, with different levels of automation existing between traditional human-driven vehicles and fully autonomous vehicles. A hierarchy has been developed to define the automation levels by the Society of Automotive Engineers. These levels are distinguished by the allocation of responsibility to either the driver or the system<sup>1</sup> in two types of features. The first type is linked to the driving tasks only, with the allocation of the *dynamic driving tasks* being the main feature.Dynamic driving tasks refer to the actions taken when driving. They are defined as operational, which includes the execution of tasks like accelerating, braking, and steering, but also monitoring the environment (other vehicles, distance...). Dynamic tasks can also be tactical, which includes responding to events, turning and using signals. Strategic tasks such as defining destinations are not included according to the SAE [70]. The second feature is defined as *driving modes*. They are specific driving scenario types that are require certain dynamic driving tasks. Examples of such modes are expressway merging, high speed cruising, low speed traffic jam [70]. They represent the capacities of the automated system to operate on the road in various situations.

In vehicles with no automation, all driving tasks are controlled by the driver, while the system has no capacity to handle any driving mode. In contrast, full automation entails no involvement from the human in driving tasks, and the full range of driving modes automated. With variations in driver involvement and driving modes available, there are several levels of automation between the two extremes.

Thus, the levels of automation as defined by the SAE are:

Table 1. Levels of Automation According to the Society of Automative Engineers [70]		
Level of automation	Dynamic Driving Tasks	Driving Modes
Level o - No automation	All tasks are handled by the human driver	None
Level 1 - Driver assistance	The system only assists the human driver with executing some tasks	Some driving modes
Level 2 - Partial automation	The system completely con- trols the execution DDT, but not the monitoring and re- sponding to the environment	Some driving modes
Level 3 - Conditional au- tomation	The system controls all the DDT, but the driver is ex- pected to take control when requested to	Some driving modes
Level 4 - High automation	The system controls all the DDT	Some driving modes
Level 5 - Full automation	The system controls all the DDT	All driving modes

Table 1: Levels of Automation According to the Society of Automative Engineers [70]

Making the distinction between the automation levels is important, as each level brings about a different set of effects on transport and society. Considering they are bring the highest level of automation, and thus would be the most drastic shift from traditional vehicles, level 4 and level 5 vehicle will be the focus of this research.

<sup>1</sup> The system is the automated driving system, or the algorithm that processes the sensor data

#### **Functions and Components of Autonomous Vehicles**

In order to achieve these high levels of automation, vehicles are equipped with specific hardware and software. The hardware is in the form of sensors and actuators. The former collect data about the environment (LIDAR, cameras), track location (GPS), and the movement of the vehicle (wheel speed and angle monitors) [79]. The latter, on the other hand, are the tools with which the physical operations in the vehicle are undertaken, such as engaging the brakes [79]. On the other hand, the software is composed of artifical intelligence, and several algorithms (prediction and decision) that process the data collected and make decisions [76], [79].

The advantages of the technology lie in both elements. The sensors collect an immense amount of data of different types that may not be perceived by human senses, thanks to the high range of the radars and lidars [3]. Not only that, they also possess high processing power that allows quick data analysis and subsequently, quick reactions and decision making. With this, AVs have the potential to reduce the main causes of crashes, as they outperform humans in quick decision-making and execution [76].

These individual capabilities are only enhanced further by vehicle-to-vehicle (V2V) and vehicleto-infrastructure (V2I) communications [76]. Through wireless networks, the vehicle can sense, interact, and share information with other vehicles (V2V) that may not be within the vehicle's range of sight [2]. Similarly, the vehicle can interact with the infrastructure<sup>2</sup>, which provides the system with more data about road conditions, congestion and other information that the vehicle cannot capture with its own sensors[16]. In that way, the V2V and V2I communication can supplement the limitations of the autonomous vehicle's sensors.

Despite the evident superior performance of autonomous vehicles, the technology faces challenges in various aspects. While the vehicle could avoid accidents resulting from human error, machine errors cannot be avoided. As the fatal crash of the self-driving Tesla in 2016 has shown, 'designer errors' are a considerable challenge, as AVs can be faced with situations in which an accident is unavoidable [5]. Questions also arise over the priorities of the algorithm when faced with a situation in which it has to choose between the safety of the occupant, or the safety of others [76].

While the technology is far from substituting the human driver at the moment, it is continuously developing and will become more effective and accurate as it learns. Considering the innovative nature of autonomous vehicles and its components, introducing this technology will have unexpected consequences that must be studied and explored as thoroughly as possible.

## 2.2.2 Effects of Autonomous Vehicles

Considering it is a novel technology that is not yet prevalent, but promises to bring a revolution to not only transport, but to many more aspects of human life, literature of the effects of AVs is ever growing. Indeed, literature about the (potential) effects of AVs has ranged from studying impacts on land-use and urban sprawl, to energy consumption, to social inequity. The focus will remain on direct first order impacts, with travel behavior in mind.

An all encompassing review of the existing literature on the effects of AVs is Milakis et al [49], in which effects were organized over three levels depending on their order. Because of the observed focus of literature on the direct effects of autonomous vehicles on traffic and the human aspect of driving, Milakis et al focused on providing a more comprehensive view of the effects of AVs on policy and society. The paper argues that the effects of autonomous vehicles will have effects following a ripple model over three orders. The first-order effects include safety, traffic, travel costs and choices, while the second-order include vehicle ownership, land use and location choice. Finally, the third-order effects cover long-term societal concerns, such as social inequity, safety, and public health, among others [49]. These effects do not exist in isolation, rather Milakis, Arem, and Wee suggested that there are interactions between the various levels of impacts (see

<sup>2</sup> Infrastructure refers here to road infrastructure like traffic lights and signs



figure 2 below), which makes studying them all the more challenging.

Figure 2: Ripple Effects According to the Milakis Framework [49]

Considering second and third order effects require more insight into the inter-dependencies and effects of first order effects, which are still being discussed and researched, this research will focus on adding to the literature studying first order effects of autonomous vehicles. Following the framework, the literature review will introduce the work that has been conducted on first order effects, highlighting findings and their limitations, paving the way for the contributions this thesis work aims to add to research.

#### **Effects on Value of Travel Time**

The value of travel time represents the non-monetary travel costs, which are more difficult to measure, as they relate to the time spent in the journey and the value associated with it. This metric represents the monetary value of the time spent traveling, essentially the amount of money a traveler is willing to pay for the trip, reflecting how willing they are to pay for shorter trips [9]. It is often used as input for transport demand models, and is a crucial factor in transport investment appraisal.

Overall, research claims that the value of travel time would decrease as a result of autonomous vehicles because of the improvement in safety, comfort, and the ability to engage in activities [49] [13][87]. Specifically focusing on the impacts of multitasking during travel, initial research on the impacts of on-board activities focused on various factors affected by different types of activities. One of the main effects of travel multitasking is productive time use, which allows travelers the possibility to transfer activities from another time, effectively providing them with more useful time [34]. This was supported by Pawlak, Polak, and Sivakumar, who found that productivity increased when travel conditions were conducive for work [60]. With increased productivity, or more enjoyable trips, travel time is seen less as lost time. According to Lyons and Urry, a consequence would be that travelers are less willing to spend money to avoid long trips, thus reducing their value of travel time [43].

While literature has suggested that activities and multi-tasking on board have an effect on the value of travel time, empirical research determining the magnitude of this effect is somewhat scarce. One of the earliest works attempting to do this is that of Ettema and Verschuren who, through a stated choice experiment, studied the effect of multi-tasking with different types of activities and polychronicity on the VOT [20]. While it was found that monochronic travelers (who

do not conduct any activity during travel) display a higher value of time than travelers who do engage in activities, the authors suggested that individual factors (time pressure, purpose of trip etc.) also contribute to this effect [21]. Kouwenhoven and Jong corroborates the hypothesis and found that public transport users able to spend their time in a useful way had a lower value of travel time, but with considerable dependence on comfort and availability of ICT devices [33]. With the goal of uncovering the effects of activities alone without the confounded influence of in-group differences, Molin, Adjenughwure, Bruyn, et al. conducted a stated preference survey in an activity and non-activity context, which led to another confirmation of the hypothesis that the possibility of conducting activities on board does reduce the value of time [54]. While these findings were researched for public transport, they remain valuable in the context of autonomous vehicles. However, the uncertainty surrounding how travelers will experience AV travel brings to question the validity of the expected reduction in value of travel time. Research like Yap, Correia, and Arem hints that travelers may not perceive the benefits of on-board activities and would rather pay more to reduce their travel time in an AV, putting to the test the hypothesis that improved productivity and enjoyment in the car reduces the value of travel time [86]. Considering the importance of the value of time as evidence in transport policy, assuming the value of travel time will decrease due to AVs is not sufficient. Addressing this, Correia, Looff, Cranenburgh, et al. investigated the value of travel time of private AV users specifically, finding that it does indeed decrease when travelers are able to conduct work activities [13].

While this is consistent with existing research, ([22],[81]), there is an argument for there to be more nuance in assuming how travelers would use their travel time, and thus in the assumed reduction in the value of travel time. Singleton argues that the effect of AVs in reducing the value of travel time is not as large as expected, as travelers may not "necessarily use their newly available travel time for productive in-vehicle activities" [69]. Correia, Looff, Cranenburgh, *et al.* may be correct in expecting a reduction of travel time associated with the possibility of conducting work activities, but it is important to consider that some jobs cannot be conducted in a moving vehicle, be it due to the nature of the job itself, or other difficulties. One of them is motion sickness, which has often been undermined in autonomous vehicles studies, despite being inevitable in every current scenario of AVs [18]. Motion sickness, as part of the comfort factor, is only one of multiple factors that have an effect on whether or not travelers engage in activities on-board. Keseru and Macharis identified several of them (trip characteristics, socio-demographics...), distinguishing different levels of significance, and acknowledging that just removing the driving responsibility and allowing the possibility to conduct activities is not sufficient to influence travel time use, and thus the value of travel time [30].

#### Travel Time Penalty in Studies of Autonomous Vehicles Effects

Despite the uncertain value of travel time change as a result of autonomous vehicles, several modeling studies have used the expected reduction as a basis to represent the influence of onboard multitasking. The reduced value of time is represented as a lower travel time penalty in modeling studies.

Many modeling studies addressed the effects of autonomous vehicles on travel behavior, focusing on the changes in vehicle-miles traveled. Most studies agree that the VMT would increase as a result of AVs, in varying degrees [11][4] [34]. However, these modeling studies all assume that the effect of productive multitasking on-board can be represented by a single reduction in the value of travel time, though different scenarios are considered. The expected productivity on-board is not guaranteed, as argued by Singleton, who reported that passive non-productive activities are most common in transit and car passenger commuters [84]. Further, using a simplified value of travel time reduction does not consider the variations in value of time changes with respect to specific multitasking activities. Indeed, as identified by Correia, Looff, Cranenburgh, *et al.*, leisure and work activities during travel influence the value of travel time differently. As such, the value of the activities themselves, which would vary between individuals, depending on their personal characteristics, needs and preferences, is not considered as part of the travel time valuation process.

Furthermore, changes in activities during travel are tightly linked to the rest of the activities. As studies of the impact of ICT on activity-travel patterns have highlighted, changes in these patterns are complex, involving various elements of activity substitution (transfer of activities), complementarity, and modification [53] [36]. Indeed, tele-activities could serve as replacement for physical activities (substitution), or provide more space for new activities (complementarity), or be part of a series of travel-activity modifications. We can expect that AV-driven travel multitasking would influence activity-travel patterns in such complex fashion, as they provide additional useful time for activities in ways similar to what ICT facilitation provides. These complex inter-dependencies between the different elements of activity and travel cannot be captured through the travel time penalty currently used in models.

To summarize, as travel time in the AV era becomes part of the overall activity scheduling process, the way individuals make use of that time is not independent from other activities. Thus, limiting the influence of autonomous vehicles to the travel time period only by using value of travel time reduction constrains the perspective, and allows limited understanding of the variety in activity and travel changes with the additional time available. As such, we propose an approach focusing on exploring the possible effects of autonomous vehicles on activity-travel patterns by studying activity schedules.

## 2.2.3 Concepts of Activity Scheduling

With the promise of activity facilitation during travel, conscious choices aimed at saving time or freeing up time for different usage outside of travel are expected. Indeed, as the travel time becomes "useful time", the process of choosing how to use that time is essentially part of the overall activity-time allocation or scheduling process. This process depends on many different factors, relating to location and time restrictions, but also the ability to do an activity, or personal preferences. Thus, using theories of time use and activity scheduling, we can anticipate what changes could be observed in the data. In this section, we will introduce various theories of time allocation, with examples of studies that have identified ways in which individuals schedule their activities.

#### **Time-geography and Time-Space Constraints**

An important first theory to consider when discussing how time is allocated to activities is time-geography, and the concept and space-time constraints as a driving factor of time use. Hägerstrand defined this framework to study how events occur, identifying that individuals act and schedule events within certain physical and temporal constraints. Hägerstrand categorized time-space constraint in three types:

- Capability constraints, related to limitations in instruments, cognition, or physiology of the individual and their environment.
- Coupling constraints, related to the need of individuals to join other individuals, tools, and materials in order to produce, consume, and transact at specific times and locations. For instance, certain work meetings can only be had with a specific set of people, during a specific period (a set time during the work day), in a specific location (a meeting room).
- Authority constraints, are the laws, rules and norms regulating the access to space-times. For instance, opening hours of shops limit the time period in which individuals can visit.

[26]

These constraints limit the activities individuals can participate in, and guide their activity time allocation. In the context of autonomous vehicles, we think that these constraints remain relevant, though the technology relaxes some of them. While there is no research studying the specific impacts of autonomous vehicles on these constraints, inferrences can be made from studies that have explored the influence of ICT resources. Indeed, Schwanen and Kwan showed that ICT resources provide more activity spatial flexibility to individuals by allowing different ways of engaging in activities using technology [66]. For instance, when meetings could only be held in person, ICT tools provide the possibility to hold meetings virtually, thus eliminating the spatial constraint, and freeing up time for the individual (for instance, the trip to the location would not be necessary anymore). Furthermore, Schwanen and Kwan emphasized on the ability to multitask (engaging in multiple activities at the same time) as a bi-product of the use of mobile phones [66]. Considering that autonomous vehicles promise high flexibility and multitasking capabilities, through removing the driving responsibility from the hands of the individual and allowing the use of ICT tools, we can infer that autonomous vehicles will have a similar relaxing effect on spatial constraints. This would translate into an extension of the range of activities that can be conducted in the car, with activities that could not be done previously as a driver, such as reading or sleeping, becoming possible. Thus, with improved connectivity and multitasking capacities, autonomous vehicles reduce the effect of capability and coupling constraints. While authority constraints can be reduced, with online shopping being an example of ICT improving the temporal flexibility of the shopping activity, several aspects of such constraints cannot be removed completely with the introduction of autonomous vehicles.

#### Activity Scheduling

Building on the constraints introduced above, we can infer that activities differ in how critical their constraints are on the three levels. As a result, the choice of engaging in an activity is highly dependent on the characteristics of the activity. Distinguishing between productivity and expressiveness in activities, Ås has introduced a typology of time use. Indeed, he indicated that some activities are instrumental and productive, with a distinction between paid work or education, which he called contracted time, and regular unpaid work like shopping and household chores, which he called committed time. Ås considered them instruments to achieving the needs of the individual. On the other hand, expressive activities are those aimed at satisfying physiological needs, like eating and sleeping (necessary time), and those aimed at satisfying acquired needs, like leisure activities (free time) [89].

Combining this with the aforementioned spatio-temporal constraints, it is clear that necessary time offers little flexibility, as physiological needs like eating and sleep cannot be replaced or transferred from a time to another easily, as they occur regularly and often take priority over all other activities. In agreement, Ås suggests that there is little freedom in necessary time, as sleeping and eating always happen, often at the same time everyday, with little variation in duration [89]. However, in the case that autonomous vehicles are available, such activities can be transferred to the travel episode in principle, as the spatial and capability constraints are removed (the individual is not constrained by having to drive). Evidently, this does not mean that travelers will do so, as it requires a dramatic shift in schedules, as well as fragmentation (in the case of sleep), which are now designed with necessary activities happening at set times.

While contracted time can be slightly more flexible, it remains highly limited, as the authority constraints in the form of contractual agreements and work regulations limits the extent to which and individual can modify the work activity (in duration, start/end time). Coupling constraints are also powerful in this instance, as some occupations depend on interactions with other people, and resources that may not be at the disposal of the individual at all times. However, as mentioned beforehand, ICT tools in combination with high multitasking capabilities in autonomous vehicles can provide the necessary environment to transfer these activities to travel episodes, while temporal constraints remain difficult to modify.

Committed time involves more choice from the individual, as they can choose when to do these tasks (when to go shopping, when to clean the house etc), but Ås mentions that this freedom is merely a sort of postponement, unless they are transferred to another person [89].

Indeed, while the authority constraints in the traditional sense (laws) are not present, softer constraints are, such as the need for essential supplies, which requires shopping, or the need to live in a clean environment, which pushes the person to do cleaning and household chores. In the context of autonomous vehicles, some of these activities, like cleaning, are considerably limited by their dependence on location, so they are less likely to be done in the car.

Finally, there remains free time, which has the highest flexibility and freedom, as hardly any constraints apply. Free time here refers to any activity that is done for the purpose of enjoyment and leisure. Leisure activities are generally easier to reschedule or replace, though there remains limitations of location, resources and the need for interactions (sports practice for instance). Therefore, when looking at the possible exchanges in activity order and occurrences, committed and free time have the greatest flexibility. However, in the context of autonomous vehicles, we observe that individuals can engage in work activities, which fall under contracted time, in the car thanks to ICT tools. While this is considerably limited by the type of work and resources available to the person, it is expected that autonomous vehicles increase the overall flexibility of contracted time, be it for work or study. On the other hand, committed time is just as limited by the resources needed and its reliance on the location. For instance, it is not possible for an individual to do all of their household chores in a vehicle, so the flexibility that Ås identified is significantly tied to location. Thus, we expect that fewer activities may be transferred to travel episodes, but rearrangements outside trips are be possible, like reordering post-work home activities, or directly substituting them with pre-work home activities. As for leisure activities, we expect that they can be a significant contributor in the rearrangements, as they can be conducted in the car, assuming the necessary resources are available, but also be moved around in non-travel periods.

### **Activity Scheduling in Practice**

Allocation of time is a complex process that is influenced by multiple factors, the type of activity (or time) as shown by Ås, or the constraints of time and space that affect utilities as theorized by Hägerstrand. The question that arises is then how this translates in practice. Clark and Doherty conducted an in-depth study of the decision process individuals go through as they make modifications in their activity schedules [12]. The authors conducted multiple surveys tracking activity rescheduling in normal days. Starting from the belief that the focus of existing models on conflict resolution as the sole rescheduling strategy is limited at best, the authors suggest that rescheduling decisions happen because of different changes in activity attributes (location, type, people involved). With this, they explore the various rescheduling decisions, and how sociode-mographic and activity variables affect them.

The activity changes most commonly observed are adding or deleting an activity, modifying the start or end time of an activity, or modifying both.

Clark and Doherty identified various reasons that drive the possible changes in activities, going beyond the generally assumed scheduling and conflict [12]. They are as follows:

- decisions made by or in concertation with other people, which is a manifestation of the coupling constraints
- conflict and scheduling issues, trying to fit multiple activities in a limited time period.
- personal need, the individual's belief in the necessity of doing an activity at a specific time, with limited alternatives
- personal choice, which reflects the individual's preferences, often in reaction to ongoing events or plans.
- flexibility, uncertainty of timing or location of an activity
- outside factors, which are events outside the control of the individual, such as the weather, opening hours...

 convenience, which the authors describe as a desire to improve the efficiency of the scheduling process by way of multitasking and trip chaining.

The authors found that "personal needs" is more likely to cause addition of activities, while conflict issues would lead to modifications in start and end time and deletion of activities. Interpersonal factors was found to lead to activity additions and modifications of start time. These modifications are made more unconsciously compared with additions and deletions. Linking this research with the space-time constraints, Clark and Doherty found that coupling constraints rarely have influence when the reasons for change are conflict and scheduling issues and personal needs, as they often involve decisions being made alone [12]. While socio-demographic characteristics were found to have limited impact on the rescheduling decisions, the activity type and the duration of the rescheduled activity were found to have considerable influence.

#### **Compressed Working week**

Considering autonomous vehicles would have effects somewhat uncertain on the flexibility of activities (especially in location constraints) and individual preferences, different rescheduling decisions may emerge. Another study that explored how people adapt their schedules as a result of some change in the characteristics of some activity is the experiment of the compressed 4 day working week in the Philippines conducted by Sundo and Fujii [75]. In this,workers had their working day extended by 2 hours, which then allowed for the working week to be 4 days as opposed to 5. This applied to a few companies, with the day off being Friday for some, and Monday for others. The authors found that activity-travel patterns were be significantly impacted, with considerable changes in departure times. Indeed, workers left their homes in the morning an hour earlier, and left their workplace an hour later. This was associated with a decrease in commute time, which could possibly be attributed moving the time of travel to a time with lower traffic demand.

As for activities, it was found that workers found allocating time for activities more difficult with the extended working day, which is consistent with the typology of time as introduced by Ås, in which contracted time takes precedence over committed and free time [75]. Both pre-work and pre-sleep household activities were reduced, and while a reduction in sleeping time was observed on average, it was the least significant, which indicates a certain difficulty, and probably additional associated costs, in modifying sleeping duration. The reduction is mostly due to the earlier waking up time.

Overall, the authors found that activity and travel patterns are determined by timing just as much as they are by activity–time allocation patterns [75]. Furthermore, there may be resistance in changing certain activities, which could be associated with variations in marginal utility of activities and associated (non-monetary) costs.

#### AV-driven changes in Georgia

Closer to our topic of research, Kim, Mokhtarian, and Circella researched how people expect their activity-travel patterns to change as a result of autonomous vehicles in Georgia [31]. The authors identified sixteen possible activity changes, both stationary and on-board, and four factors describing different characteristics of travel and activities (distance, frequency, flexibility, long-distance/leisure). Distance relates to the inclination to travel longer distances, frequency refers to the inclination to travel more frequently (increased number of trips), time flexibility relates to the tendency to change time use, while long distance/leisure describes the inclination towards making specific long distance or leisure trips more often. With this, the respondents were grouped based on their expectations regarding their AV-prompted activity changes, i.e. how likely they are to make each of the 16 changes, with each change associated with one of the factors. While half of the cases fell under the clusters **no change** and **change unlikely**, there remains a significant portion of the sample that was found to be enthusiastic about AV-driven

changes. The most significant clusters that do include changes are long distance trips for leisure, longer trips in general, more travel, time flexibility & more leisure/long distance.

The authors found that autonomous vehicles have a more considerable influence on travel distance than on travel frequency, that is people expect they would travel to longer distances rather than add individual trips to their schedules. However, this effect is not uniform across all the sample, as longer distance travel was observed in regular daily trips for some travelers, but for others only in occasional long distance trips. However, it was clear that the activity changes were more modest than anticipated, with especially low expectations from respondents of changes in time flexibility, which could indicate that productive use of the newly freed up time (in vehicle and out) may not be very significant. Though, younger and more tech-savvy individuals could make more use of the time on-board for productive activities.

This approach provides an alternative to exploring changes in activity patterns in the autonomous vehicle era, acknowledging that characterizing behavioral changes is a complex process, one that received little attention by researchers. Our research would aim to complement this study. Kim, Mokhtarian, and Circella did not consider the interactions between the various activities, both on-board and stationary when anticipating the changes in schedules. More work on-board is only associated with a decrease in stationary work activities, but the effect could go even further, with for instance an increase in free time as a result of the reduction of the stationary work duration. Thus, our research will build on this by exploring a wider range of changes and combinations of changes in activity time allocation.

## 2.3 RESEARCH CONTRIBUTIONS

As identified in the review, research exploring the impacts of autonomous vehicles has mostly used a travel time penalty to represent the influence of on-board activity multitasking. As this approach is being challenged, researchers have proposed alternative approaches focusing on activities. Methods like focus groups ([64]) and surveys ([31]) specifically explored changes to activities as a result of autonomous vehicles. However, the former does not have a quantitative basis to confirm its findings, while the latter has a limited scope of activity changes. Our research aims to provide a quantitative study of travel behavior changes, focusing on activity patterns.

As argued, the associations between on-board activities and activities outside travel (stationary activities) are significant, and should not be overlooked when exploring potential activity changes. This thesis aims to be another contribution to the ever growing research exploring the impacts on autonomous vehicles on travel behavior, focusing on activity-travel schedules. The addition we bring is an in-depth quantitative exploration of the rearrangements considering the different interactions between activities during and outside of travel episodes, as well as with the travel decisions themselves.

The general aim of this study is to explore potential changes (and combination of changes) in activity schedules, and examine whether or not socio-economic and personal characteristics contribute to these changes. The starting point for this study is a survey that was conducted by Baiba Pudane, which asked of respondents to provide their regular daily schedule with their preferred mode of transport, and imagine what the schedule would look like with an autonomous vehicle as their only mode of transport. In addition to these schedules, the survey contains information about individuals' socio-economic, travel and personal characteristics (more detailed description in chapter 3). Using this data, this research aims to explore:

- The different potential activity and travel changes that emerge in the schedules by comparing durations and frequencies of the different types of activities and trips
- The potential factors influencing the occurrence of schedule changes using a logistic regression
- Possible classifications of individuals based on their schedule changes and their personal characteristics using latent class cluster analysis

The results would contribute with quantitative findings and analysis to the growing field of research exploring the impacts on autonomous vehicles on travel behavior.

### 2.4 CONCEPTUALIZATION

While we now have a clearer idea of how literature has uncovered on the different types and magnitudes of impacts expected as a result of autonomous vehicles, and a set of knowledge gaps identified, uncertainties remain. We still do not know how travelers would adapt their behavior, observed through daily schedules, after the introduction of autonomous vehicles.

While we now have a clearer idea of how literature has uncovered on the different types and magnitudes of impacts expected as a result of autonomous vehicles, and a set of knowledge gaps identified, uncertainties remain. We still do not know how travelers would adapt their behavior, observed through daily schedules, after the introduction of autonomous vehicles.

The first question to look at is what changes in daily schedules emerge as a result of autonomous vehicles. This entails an initial exploration of whether changes have been made or not, followed by a deeper look at the schedules that have been changed and classifying the changes. This will be done through a comparison of the schedules pre and post- autonomous vehicles. In conventional vehicle travel, the travel activity and any other activity are generally distinct, and do not happen at the same time. In the autonomous vehicle-era, that distinction becomes blurred, as non-travel activities can be conducted during trips, thus having an impact on other travel and non-travel activities. Thus, in this research, the initial step in identifying the schedule rearrangements is classifying them into activity rearrangements, travel rearrangements, or a combination of the two types of rearrangements.

Activity Rearrangements	Travel Rearrangements
Addition/removal of activities	More/Less trips
Change in order of activities	Changes in departure time
Change in duration of activities	

Table 2: Some Types of Schedule Rearrangements

Once the changes are identified and classified into activity and travel rearrangements, the focus moves to understanding who makes these changes, and why they are made.

A considerable factor in the choice to use autonomous vehicles, and in how the travelers adapt their behavior relies on the technology available, but mostly on the individual traveler characteristics and perceptions. While the survey provides data on the socio-economic features of travelers, data on their perceptions and attitudes towards autonomous vehicles is limited to a insights on their views of new technology and how much they are considering using an autonomous vehicle. With this limitation, we can only explore theoretically the effect of individual perception of the value of autonomous vehicles on the changes in schedules. The focus of the quantitative analysis remains on relating the individual travelers' characteristics, socio-economic factors and travel preferences to schedule changes.

The next question to tackle is who makes these changes and why. While all indicators will be considered, there are some that we consider will be influential on travel and activity schedules. We believe that some public transport users would make changes to their schedules, but we do expect the majority will not, as the additional benefits of autonomous vehicles may not be much more valuable than their public transport experience. Vehicle and bicycle users have more to gain from the reduced responsibility during travel, so we believe that they would engage in activities on-board, which may impact the rest of their day. Work activities in the car constitute an important element of on-board activities, but they depend on many factors like the type of work, and the ability to do work in the car (also related to motion sickness and comfort levels).

Considering over 90% of the respondents in this survey are employed, we expect the ability to do work in the car, time pressure, and the type of work to be influential factors. Considering autonomous vehicles are a technology that is not available to the public now, we think that the existing perception people have of it, and the extent to which they would be willing to use it are influential indicators. Respondents who are open to trying new technologies and who would consider buying or using an AV would be more likely to make use of its features, which could translate to schedule changes.

## 2.4.1 Typology of rearrangements

With this mind, we can begin to think of the possible rearrangements that could emerge in our subsequent analysis.

We believe that the possibility of engaging in activities during travel will give people more choices in how they allocate time. As introduced beforehand, there are different theories outlining how people allocate time. In the case of autonomous vehicles, activities can be integrated in the schedule by substitution, as in an activity is moved from a stationary episode to a travel episode.

The first type of rearrangement to consider is one with no change. Indeed, there is a possibility that individuals do not engage in any activity on-board, rather choosing to enjoy the experience of riding an autonomous vehicle (considered to be pleasant and comfortable) without expecting the time has to be used for productive purposes. As such, there would be no subsequent change on the activity schedule.

In a similar vein, a possible rearrangement is one that stems not from the addition of activities on-board, but rather from the positive experience of riding in an autonomous vehicle. For instance, a traveler can have such a pleasant and relaxing ride on an autonomous vehicle that they no longer feel tired once they reach their home, so they have free time to allocate to other activities.

Another factor influencing the activity schedule is the need for new activities, which can be satisfied in the newly freed up travel time. Indeed, an arrangement type of rearrangement that can emerge is one in which an activity that did not exist in the original schedule is added to the travel episode. On one hand, this addition can lead to no change in the schedule if the aim was only to satisfy that single activity. Such rearrangement could occur because the time outside travel was not sufficient to include this activity, so the autonomous vehicle provides additional time during travel that can be used. These activities could be one-off activities that do not happen regularly, but they could also be regular activities with relatively low importance, stemming out of personal preference of the individual, not necessarily out of necessity. An example provided by one of the respondents in [64] was doing something they never have time for, like doing karaoke in the car.

On the other hand, the addition of a new activity in the travel episode can lead to changes in the schedule.

The final type of rearrangement is one in which the interaction between on-board and stationary activities is critical. An important concept here is that of substitution, which is exemplified by transferring an activity from a certain time in the schedule to a travel period, thus freeing up the original time slot. While this direct substitution can occur with no other change, this single change can lead to several others. This effect is the saved time effect, which allows for changes like adding new activities, removing others, or reordering activities to occur, within the space-time constraints introduced by Hägerstrand.

With a clear idea of how changes in activity schedules can be made, we can anticipate different types of changes that could emerge, from which combinations can create types of rearrangements. We distinguish between changes in on-board activities, activity schedules, and in travel characteristics.

### Expected changes on-board

Starting with on-board changes, it is important to consider the feasibility of activities, as not all activities can be conducted in the vehicle, and many require preparation or resources that must be thought of beforehand.

When it comes to transferring existing activities to the travel episode, the flexibility and the nature of the activities is just as influential as their feasibility. Indeed, as introduced earlier in the typology of time by Ås, the different types of time differ considerably in flexibility, which means that some are more difficult to change than others. According to Ås, due to its rigid nature and high priority, necessary time would be most difficult to change. Therefore, we expect that there would not be many such activities transferred to the travel period. For instance, sleep generally occurs in one block, at roughly the same time everyday, so we expect that there would not be many instances of sleep on-board, bar some special cases, like long distance travel. This was exemplified in the compressed working week experiment in [75], in which the reduction of sleep duration was the least significant, a sign of higher resistance to change with such necessary activities.

Eating on the other hand is slightly more flexible, as breakfast can be easily transferred to the morning travel period.

Contracted time is considerably more flexible, and possibilities of transferring work or study activities to be on-board are higher than those of sleep, in parts thanks to the availability of ICT resources in the vehicle. Pudāne, Rataj, Molin, *et al.* considered work and study as high priority activities, and added the influence of time pressure in the decision to engage in such activities on-board [64].

While there are doubts over the extent to which travelers would use the traveling time on autonomous vehicles productively (as Singleton points out), there is evidence that a portion of the population would make use of that time. In a stated preference survey, Wadud and Huda found that working and studying were the second most popular activities during outbound commute or business trips [82]. With this, we expect that work activities are likely to be transferred to the travel period, but for certain travelers more than others, and within the constraints of feasibility and facilitation. We expect that employed, tech savvy travelers who experience high levels of time pressure would be likely to use the time in the autonomous vehicle to do work.

Activities that fall under committed time are shopping, household chores, which are often location specific and cannot be transferred to the vehicle. There are some exceptions, like online shopping, which can be conducted in the vehicle, assuming the required ICT resources are available, but most activities are limited by those constraints and are not feasible in the vehicle. Thus, we expect that there would not be many such activities conducted on-board.

Finally, activities that fall under free time, like leisure and relaxing, are the most flexible, and the most likely to be done in the vehicle. While this is in part because they require little preparation or resources, the effect of removing the driving responsibility from the individual is also important. Indeed, for many, driving is a stressful endeavor, and the removal of this responsibility in and of itself can improve the well-being fo the rider, and reduce the negative utility associated with driving [69]. With this, we can expect that travelers may take the newly freed up time to relax and enjoy a trip with reduced stress. This is supported by Wadud and Huda, who found that travelers often "switch-off", especially in home-bound trips, and engage in relaxed activities that do not require intense attention [82]. Further, in public transport, the most common activities are passive like relaxing, watching people,looking outside the window, listening to music etc., so we expect this could translate to autonomous vehicles as well [69].

In summary, the on-board changes that we anticipate are:

- No activity on-board
- Increase in duration of work activities on-board
- Increase in duration of meals on-board
- Increase in leisure/free time activities on-board

#### Expected changes at the level of stationary activities

Non-travel activities may be influenced by the addition of on-board activities, or from the positive experience of riding an autonomous vehicle, in different ways. While we expect that direct substitution may be prevalent, that is a non-travel activity is transferred to the travel episode, more complex complementary modifications may emerge. With the rise in work activities onboard, we expect that this comes with a reduction in stationary work activities, as direct substitution is more likely there. Similarly to meals, we expect that travelers who would have meals on-board would not eat the same meals outside of the vehicle, so a reduction of meals outside is likely. We believe that the time on-board, if used, will be used to relieve time pressure, so we expect that there will be more free time available to individuals to engage in leisure and spare time activities outside the vehicle that they did not originally have time for. Thus, we expect that new leisure activities may be added, or that existing such activities will be extended.

All in all, we expect the following changes to emerge:

- Little to no change
- Reduction in stationary work duration
- Reduction in meal durations
- Increase in spare time
- Addition of activities (mostly leisure)

#### Expected changes at the level of travel

Departure time to work would be changed, sometimes in parallel with departure time from work. Assuming that the total duration of the work activity would stay constant, a delay in departure time to work is expected with a possible combination with an earlier departure time from the workplace, and work on-board in both trips. The opposite can be observed as well, with earlier morning departure times and delayed departure times from work, with some activities transferred to the travel episodes. Additionally, a change in departure time could also occur independently from any activity change, especially in return trips which were found to be used for relaxing [82].

As we assume that autonomous vehicles provide a positive utility, extrinsic through allowing multitasking, but also intrinsic by providing comfort, we expect that the attractiveness of long distance travel will increase, not only in daily life but also in occasional out of city trips.

Thus, we expect the following changes could occur, independently or in combination with other changes:

- Travel to work at a different time (earlier/later)
- Travel home earlier
- Travel longer distances

While the times of travel can be explored, the data set available to us does not allow us to explore the trip distances or durations, as the respondents were only able to choose trips with fixed travel durations.

### 2.4.2 Factors Associated with Schedule Rearrangements

The exploration of the factors that could have an influence on schedule rearrangements is split into two parts: an initial study of the possible predictors of the occurrence of different schedule changes, followed by a deeper study into the factors associated with specific schedule changes. With a better understanding of the rearrangements that emerge in the autonomous vehicle schedules, the question to address next is what drives those changes. More specifically, the questions to be answered in this section are as follows:

- What individual attributes are most significant predictors of activity-travel schedule changes?
- How do these attributes influence the occurrence of activity-travel schedule changes?

The first question to address is how to represent the schedule rearrangements. As identified in the previous section, the types of changes relate to activities on one hand, both on-board and stationary, and travel on the other. The ways in which to study these changes vary, but we choose to first explore what drives the occurrence of changes in general, before exploring the specific changes in more details using latent class clustering. As such, three binary variables, describing the occurrence of each type of change, are created.

We believe that the schedule changes driven by autonomous vehicles are in part influenced by the individuals' unique characteristics. In the context of this research, this includes three layers of influence, with varying degrees of stability and objectivity of the variables. The first type of indicators is the socio-economic factors, which describe the gender, age, income, education levels and other objective characteristics of the respondents. The second type of indicators represents the features of travel that correspond to the respondents, such as their preferred mode of transport, the frequency of their travel, and the range of single commute trip time. Finally, the next set of indicators describes different personal characteristics that were believed to influence the individuals' perception of autonomous vehicles and the value they can bring. These include motion sickness, exposure to new technologies, and the ability to do work tasks during travel. All three describe different elements that could encourage or discourage people from using an autonomous vehicle: comfort, affinity and openness to try innovative technologies, and the possibility of remote work.

With that in mind, we map out a conceptual model of the effects and interactions we assume and expect to uncover (see figure 3).



Figure 3: Detailed Regression Conceptual Model

Based on existing literature studying travel time multitasking ([34], [31], [81]), we expect that socio-economic factors like age, gender, education and income would influence in some way the expected schedule changes of travelers, especially as they relate to other possibly influential characteristics like exposure to technologies and autonomous vehicle knowledge. As per Kim, Mokhtarian, and Circella, younger and higher income individuals would be likely to make more travel related activity changes, while also considering experience with technology as an important factor [31]. Though the type of work of the individual may be influential as well, especially as it affects the flexibility of remote work tasks, we believe this effect would be captured through

income, as professions with higher salaries would provide more opportunities for remote work. Similarly, the number of children living in the household could possibly influence the stationary activity changes, as literature has identified that parents tend to have significant fragmentation of their daily activities<sup>3</sup> [48]. Nonetheless, we believe the responsibility of caring for children would bring more time pressure to individuals, thus, the effect of the household size and characteristics would be captured through the influence of time pressure.

The circumstances of travel are also expected to significantly shape the decision to multitask on-board, as well as to modify travel patterns. The most evidently significant factor would be travel time, as we expect the commute duration would limit or expand the possibilities for activities on-board. If the travel duration is generally short, the value of engaging in productive activities may be lower than in longer trips. Further, we would expect the travel mode to have some influence on on-board changes, as public transport users may be more open to travel multitasking, while car drivers may want to travel without the stress of the driving responsibility.

We expect time pressure to have some influence on travel as well as on-board activities, as identified by Pudāne, Rataj, Molin, *et al.* [64]. Indeed, we expect that travelers who experience pressure because of limited time available for the activities they want to engage in would be more open to using the travel time in an AV constructively. As such, they would also be open to restructuring their stationary activities to some extent so long as it helped reduce pressure.

However, we understand that the need to engage in activities during travel is not sufficient to influence such changes, as other attributes may be not provide the environment needed. Two variables that we expect to play a significant in limiting on-board changes are motion sickness and the ability to do work in the car. Starting with the former, literature has shown that it has a negative effect on the levels of comfort and facilitation, which passengers would feel at lower rates of acceleration than if they were driving [18]. As a result, some activities may not be feasible or comfortable to do during travel, especially if they already have experience suffering from motion sickness. As such, we expect that motion sickness would make engaging in activities during travel less attractive. In combination with this, the activity facilitation indicator, ideal or partial, may also enhance the effect of motion sickness, as individuals with partial facilitation and occasional experience with motion sickness may believe they would feel discomfort and would not be able to engage in activities during travel. As such, we expect the two variables would have a joint effect on the decision to make on-board changes. The next important factor to consider is the ability to do work in the car. Considering work is one of the most widely common activities during travel in AV schedules, we believe that the inability to engage in work activities remotely would be a significant limiting factor in the decision to work in the car. Though it is important to remember that other activities, such as spare time and meals, have been observed during travel, so the influence of this variable may not be clear and straightforward here.

Moving on to the next stage, the main question that it aims to answer is *What factors and characteristics of travelers are associated with the specific activity schedule rearrangements*?. To do so, we explore the following questions:

- How can the respondents be clustered in homogeneous clusters based on individual rearrangements, and combinations of rearrangements?
- How do single rearrangements interact in a schedule?
- · How do individual characteristics influence rearrangements?

This stage of this research is highly exploratory, though there are certain expectations stemming from the quantitative data analysis conducted in the classification stage that may or may not be confirmed here. The first step is to generate latent class cluster models for the single rearrangements and their combinations, without including the socio-economic and individual characteristics of the respondents. The goal is to understand how the single rearrangements interact, that is how the addition of, for instance, the travel departure time indicators changes the distribution of clusters with only the duration change indicators. With a better understanding

<sup>3</sup> fragmentation represents the sequencing of multiple short activities or trips[48]

of which combinations of rearrangements exist, and how each of the individual rearrangements contribute to them, the next step is to introduce the individual and socio-economic characteristics to identify the different types of people in the clusters, and understand how those characteristics contribute to the specific rearrangements. As the regression models have shown that the socio-economic factors, and to a lesser extent, the subjective personal characteristics, contribute little in predicting the decision to make a change in schedule, of any of the three types, we expect that the interactions between the different individual rearrangements are significant.

We expect several interactions between travel and stationary activities to emerge. Starting from changes in travel departure time, we expect that earlier travel to work leads to less time available for pre-work activities (getting ready and meal), as well as sleep. Assuming the duration of sleep is the same, an earlier departure time to work could mean waking up earlier, but also sleeping earlier, which could then reduce the duration of pre-sleep activities (mostly spare time, meal, household chores). In the case of a delay in the departure time to work, more time is available for morning activities, sleep, and pre-sleep activities.

As for the home-bound trip, an earlier departure time provides the traveler with more time for post-work activities at home (mostly spare time, meal, household chores, possibly work). We expect that it would also be associated with work activities during travel to compensate for the lost working time. Earlier travel to work can also be observed, especially if little work is done in the car. In the case of a delay in the home-bound trip, the opposite is expected, with less time available for post-work activities at home, mainly spare time. We expect this would also put pressure on the sleep activity, possibly leading to sleeping later.

Assuming that work activities in the workplace occur between the work-bound and homebound trip, the change in the duration of stationary work depends on the changes in both departure times.

# DATA AND RESEARCH METHODS

In this chapter, the research methods, tools, and data required to answer the sub-questions as defined in 1.3 will be introduced, along with their limitations. First, the data source used in this research, which is an existing survey, is described, and its limitations are explored. An introduction of the models to be used follows.

## 3.1 DATA SOURCES

## 3.1.1 Data Source Description

In this research, an existing survey/experiment is used as the data source. It was conducted in the period of July 7- July 16 of 2019 in the Netherlands, and distributed online to random respondents. It is targeted towards individuals who travel to work, as those who do not are not allowed to continue the survey. The survey first focuses on the typical travel habits of respondents, such as preferred travel modes and their average travel time on a regular working day. Then, the respondents are asked to provide a representation of their latest working day's schedule, including activities and trips on their preferred mode. The respondents can choose from several options for activities (presented in table 3), and trips to locations corresponding to those activities. In addition to traveling the locations specific to those activities (home, work/school, supermarket, recreation location), other trips are possible, such as picking up kids from school. Figure 4 shows the view of the respondents as they report their schedules by inserting the activities and trip fragments according to the time and duration desired.

Activities	Explanation	
Sleeping	Sleeping, taking a nap	
Eating	Preparing and eating meals(breakfast, lunch, dinner, or snacks)	
Work/ School	Work or education activities	
Shopping	Shopping	
Household tasks	Cleaning, taking care of children and/or ani- mals	
Getting ready	Getting dressed, preparing to go out	
Spare time	Leisure, relaxing	
Services	Going to the doctor, the barber, the bank etc.	
Others	Any other activity (open answer)	

Table 3: Activities Available in the Survey

26



Figure 4: Example of the Schedule Reporting Experiment

After determining their usual daily schedule, respondents are asked to specify their schedule imagining an autonomous vehicle is available to them as a travel mode following the same procedure (see figure 5). The level of activity facilitation on-board (partial or full) is randomly assigned to respondents, thus it operates as a control variable that can be used later to evaluate the influence of motion sickness and activity facilitation. Respondents also have the option to copy the pre-AV schedule and use it as a base for their new schedule, so they do not necessarily have to repeat the process of adding activities and trips. Figure 5 below is a visual representation of the output of this experiment that is available to us to analyze (in addition to data files containing durations, start/end times etc.).

#### Schedule of a day using only public transport





Schedule of a day using an AV with partial activity facilitation

Figure 5: Example of the Survey Schedule Outputs

Finally, the respondents were asked about their perceptions towards cars in general, their knowledge of AVs, as well as their willingness to use one once available to the public. Questions such as "If you had access to an AV, how often would you use it for your daily trips, if the travel costs were comparable with your current travel costs?" aim to provide insights, though limited, on how people perceive the value of AVs in their daily traveling habits. Finally, respondents were asked to provide information about other factors like motion sickness sensitivity, time pressure, and the ability to do work in a vehicle.
While the socio-economic characteristics of the respondents were not directly collected from the survey itself, they are available to us as they have been coupled by the survey platform provider from another database later. With that, the survey content essentially covers five sections : socio-economic attributes , travel characteristics, pre-AV schedules, post-AVs schedules, and AV-related questions. The detailed questions and answer key are presented in Appendix A.

# 3.1.2 Data Limitations

This research, of course, is constrained by limitations in its data, methods, and general scope. A first limitation concerns the data source. Indeed, considering the survey has already been conducted, there could be limitations related to the data desired. That is, the questions had to be developed and tailored to the data available, there are limits to how far the analysis can go. Nonetheless, the survey is extremely valuable and is sufficient to address the research questions defined.

Furthermore, the constructed schedules may not be fully realistic for several reasons. The first one being that the schedules only represent one day in the life of the respondents, which may not be representative of their general behavior. Additionally, as people experience changes in their lives (new job, new habits...) the schedules they have filled out some time prior may not be valid anymore. Therefore, there is somewhat of a time limit on the accuracy of the schedules. Another limit is that the trips respondents could choose from had fixed travel time range, which puts to question the accuracy of the schedules as complete representations of travelers' daily behavior, and makes the influence of travel time rather difficult to capture. Though this can be addressed by studying and exploring the schedules with the base travel time as a reference. Another limitation is that respondents could only use a single mode of transport in the schedule, the mode they selected as their main one. As a result, multi-modality is not considered in the data, and the influence of autonomous vehicles on such travel behavior can be overstated, and different preferences, like partial utilization of autonomous vehicles, cannot be captured.

Finally, an important limitation of this research concerns the current context in which it is conducted. As autonomous vehicle technology is not available for the public yet, the survey is only based on hypothetical situations that the respondents had to imagine. Therefore, there is a degree of uncertainty that must be considered when analyzing the results, as none of the participants had experienced the technology. Nevertheless, such data still provides insight on individuals' perception of autonomous vehicles, and their readiness to adopt them, which is valuable in understanding how they would react when made available. Thus, the results of this research will be presented within the scope and limitations of the survey. Additionally, underlying assumptions are made concerning which variables are most relevant and should be collected. While the survey designer designed it based on literature and research findings ([64] among others), the survey remains biased towards assumptions from these findings, and thus, is liable to producing biased results and insights. Thus, the results of this research remain to be interpreted within the scope and limits of its underlying assumptions.

# 3.2 DATA DESCRIPTION

The survey, as described above, represents the activity and travel schedules of individuals, with information on their individual characteristics, from travel preferences to socio-economic traits. With such data, the following questions can be explored and addressed:

- How do individuals change their schedules as a result of autonomous vehicles?
- What variables are most related to each type of rearrangement?

The sample includes working adults and students in the Netherlands. It was administered to commuters, including employed individuals and students who travel to work. To ensure that

they are regular commuters, an initial screening was conducted using the first two questions : how often they travel to work, and the length of their commute time. If the respondent answered that he/she travels to work '(Almost) never; I work from home' OR if his/her commute time is less than 10 minutes one way, this person was thrown out of the survey. The goal of this survey is then to compare a regular working day as it is when the respondent uses his/her most frequent travel mode, and as it would be with an autonomous vehicle as the main mode of transport.

Three different data files were produced from the survey, an Excel spreadsheet, a JSON file, and a PDF, each describing the information collected in different forms.

#### JSON File

28

A JSON file (JavaScript Object Notation) is a data interchange format, built on attribute-value pairs and array data types. The output JSON file at our disposal provides information in the form of a large list with other embedded lists at multiple levels (4 layers of lists in total). Each response is a single list, with several attributes and their corresponding values. Considering the socio-economic characteristics of the respondents were not collected in the survey itself, the JSON file does not contain this information. As for the schedules themselves, the activities and trips in post-AV schedules were saved in what were called planner. Planner 1 contains pre-AV schedules, while planners 2 and 3 contain post-AV schedules. The distinction between planner 2 and planner 3 is because of the level of automation. As mentioned in (ref here), the level of automation was randomly assigned to respondents, and considering it is assumed that this variable has a considerable influence on the ability to engage in activities on-board, as well as the general comfort levels, the distinction had to be made. As a result, schedules with a partial facilitation level were saved under planner 2, while those with ideal facilitation were saved under planner 3. In the JSON file, the planners are lists, each containing the activity and trips items (also another list), with duration, item type, and start time. As a result of this format, the planner that is does not correspond to the level of automation assigned to the individual does not exist, as the data is essentially dynamically created from the survey and can accommodate disparities in structure size and name.

#### **Excel Spreadsheet**

The spreadsheet contains information in the form of columns of variables and rows of responses, with a column containing the individual ID number of each response. The columns contain all the answers of the questions presented in Appendix A, along with the socio-economic characteristics coupled with the data ex-post. In addition, questions about the survey difficulty and improvement suggested are also recorded in columns. Due to the considerable variation in schedules, be it in the number or type of trips and activities, the schedules are not directly transcribed, but rather the individual characteristics of each type of activity and trip is recorded. That is, the number of fragments of each activity type, and the sum of duration of every single fragment are recorded. With this, this data file does not distinguish between the individual fragments, as well as their start and end time. Similarly to the JSON file, there is a distinction between the three planners as introduced beforehand, but it is less structured due to the limitations of spreadsheets, which cannot accommodate variables applying for some responses and not for others. Therefore, the distinction is made through column names, with the activity variables (stationary duration, on-board duration, and fragments) and travel variables (duration and fragments) having the corresponding planner number attached to the variable name. With that, the same variables in the other planner remain, with no values entered.

#### PDF

The file contains a visual representation of the schedules before and after autonomous vehicles. This is essentially the same view that the respondents had as they were filling out the schedules on the survey. However, the content of this data file is somewhat limited, as it does not provide exact values neither for travel or activity duration, nor for starting times. While a visual compari-

son of the two schedules is possible, there are considerable limitations, especially when it comes to slight differences, like small changes in departure time. Nonetheless, it remains valuable in initially exploring the data set, as well as cross validating the other two data files.

# 3.2.1 Data Preparation

#### **Data Cleaning**

Though the data has been cleaned, there remain some inconsistencies and illogical responses that must be dealt with. The first step is to ensure that the activities and corresponding trips match and are consistent with the format of the data. That is, we had to scan the data and identify if there were any instances of incompatibility. The ones identified are as follows:

- Incorrect trip type, in which the trip selected does not match the destination. This was dealt with by substituting the entry with the corresponding trip destination in all data files.
- Inconsistent average daily travel duration. Because this was written in by respondents, and there was no accuracy check, some responses were incorrectly entered (70 hours instead of minutes for example). This was dealt with by comparing the entered values with the total travel time from the schedules, cross checking with the entries for daily travel time to work/study, and identifying a more logical value.

The next step is to eliminate responses that are incomplete or illogical. The criteria defined to determine if a response should be eliminated or not are as follows:

- No sleep activity. We assume that sleep is a necessary activity that everyone engages in, so any response that does not include sleep is removed.
- No work activity. The survey explicitly asks of respondents to provide their latest regular working day, thus, any response that does not include work is considered to be non-compliant and is removed.
- **Conflict in travel activities**. This includes responses with an illogical sequence of travel and activity episodes, such as home-bound trips with no outgoing trips. If the work activities were done at home, there would be no need for a home-bound trip. Thus, we think that such responses are missing outgoing trips, but since we do not have sufficient data to complement that, we choose to remove these responses (3). Another type is an outoging trip with no home-bound trip, which we also believe is non-representative, as a full day is one that begins and ends at home.

While other responses also appear to have issues, as long as they are compliant with the criteria as defined above, they are maintained in the data-set. This includes responses that do not have any travel episodes in the post AV schedule. While this may seem like an error, we assume that this could reflect the individual's reluctance to use an autonomous vehicle.

#### **Data Transformations**

With the data cleaned and limited to complete and representative responses, we move on to preparing the data for the analysis. Once the data set imported to the analysis tool (R in our case), variables were converted to their corresponding data class: categorical variables to categorical (Factor), text to characters, and numerical to numerical (some were imported as factors).

While it is impossible to have missing entries in the data, as a respondent cannot submit their response without answering all questions, several optional questions were left unanswered by some respondents, which resulted in some NA values when imported to the data handling and analysis tool. These questions include open ended questions, like "If you had two extra hours per day, what would you use them for?", as well as questions asking for an explanation to a previous

#### DATA AND RESEARCH METHODS

answer. The latter follow questions like "Do you suffer from motion sickness during travel?", and ask the respondent to provide details explaining their answer. The final instance of NAs occurs at the level of the planners containing the schedules. While in the JSON file the "empty" planner does not exist, virtue of the embedded nature of its list structure, and thus is not empty per se, the spreadsheet does have empty entries in columns of the planner that does not correspond to the level of automation. These empty columns become NAs when imported. Seeing as these NA values were either not necessary in the case of the optional questions, or a product of an inflexible data format, they are not considered missing values, and are not removed. Instead, they are only replaced by os in the case of numeric variables, and by spaces in the case of character variables.

Finally, the average daily travel time was entered as a time variable, but this data is not compatible with the models to be built, so it was converted to a numerical variable, with minutes as the unit.

## 3.2.2 Descriptive Statistics

After cleaning the data, the final size was N = 493, with mostly categorical variables, with a one numerical variable (average daily travel time). Starting with looking at the distribution of individual socio-economic characteristics in the sample (see appendix B for detailed tables), we observe that the sample is composed of adults, most of them between ages 25 to 54 (73% of the sample). The distribution over the three main age ranges is relatively equal, with the 45-54 range being the most represented at 31%. The sample contains individuals with some level of education, with 50% having at least a university (bachelor, master or doctoral). The remaining are distributed over the remaining education levels, with MBO<sup>1</sup> being the most represented of those at 29%. As for their family situation, 51% of them do not have children, while only 18% are single. The income distribution is quite skewed (figure 6), with 50% of the sample reporting being in the below average income bracket, and 40% in the average income bracket. The remaining 10% falls under the 1-2x the average income range. The distribution of employment is skewed as well, as 73% are salaried employees, while the remaining are either students (9%), government employees (12%) or self-employed (5%). We expect this has implications on the extent to which individuals can do work in the vehicle.



Figure 6: Participants by age and income

As far as the respondents' travel characteristics , we observe that they travel frequently during the week, with 78% of responses reporting travel 4 times a week or more. The remaining travel 1-3 times a week, while no one reports to work from home (note that individuals that did were screened out of the experiment and not allowed to continue). As for their main mode of transport (figure 7)), it is evident that most travelers use the car (65%), while the bicycle (19%) and public transport (15%) account for most of the remaining. What is interesting is that, because 86% of

<sup>1</sup> Secondary vocational education

the respondents report to owning a car, not all car owners use their car as their main mode of transport. Few respondents travel long distances during their daily commute, that is for more than 60 minutes (10%), the more common travel times are 10-30 minutes (50%) and 30-60 minutes (40%). As for total average daily travel time, the average is around 79 minutes.



Figure 7: Participants by travel mode and time

Overall, time pressure experienced by respondents is medium to high, as 47% experience medium time pressure and 31% experience high pressure (figure 8). The extremes very high/very low are less common (3.5% and 2.6% respectively). Motion sickness, however, is scarcely represented, with a total of 19% reporting to have motion sickness always, often or sometimes. The vast majority (81%) hardly experiences it.



Figure 8: Participants by time pressure and motion sickness experienced

As for the last set of variables, the focus shifts to the expectations of respondents to autonomous vehicles, and how they would expect using one would impact their travel (figure 9). 76% report that they would not change anything to their travel distance, and only 15% expecting they would travel further than they do now. An interesting observation is the uncertainty of respondents in whether they would consider buying an autonomous vehicle, as there is a nearly even distribution over the three main responses (Yes, Maybe, No), with the majority (38%) answering Maybe.

32



Figure 9: Participants by expected AV usage and intention to purchase an AV

## 3.3 MODELS

With the data prepared and ready to be analyzed, several analysis and modeling tools can be specified.

## 3.3.1 Logistic Regression Models

As a first step to studying the indicators that influence the travel and activity choices of travelers, a logistic regression model is selected. Considering the first step is to study the occurrence of changes in schedules, regardless of their type, a proxy binary variable is created to account for the change, which then can be analyzed further using a logistic regression.

Logistic regression models are statistical models that use a logistic function to model a binary dependent variable. The variable has two possible values, o or 1, representing pass/fail outcomes. Unlike linear regression models, which predict the value of the dependent variable, a logistic model predicts the logit of the dependent variable using the independent variables. As explained by Peng, Lee, and Ingersoll, the logit is the natural logarithm (ln) of odds of the dependent variable Y, and odds are ratios of probabilities ( $\pi$ ) of Y happening to probabilities ( $1 - \pi$ ) of Y not happening [61]. The logit of the dependent variable is then a linear combination of the independent variables, which is represented in the following form:

$$logit(Y) = ln(\pi/(1-\pi)) = \alpha + \beta_1 * X_1 + \beta_2 * X_2 + \beta_3 * X_3 ... + \beta_n * X_n$$

 $\alpha$  is the intercept, while the  $\beta$ s are the regression coefficients, which describe the effect a unit increase of its corresponding variable has on the logit of Y.The probability of occurrence of the outcome of interest is then:

$$\pi = \frac{\exp(\alpha + \beta_1 * X_1 + \beta_2 * X_2 + \beta_3 * X_3 \dots + \beta_n * X_n)}{1 + \exp(\alpha + \beta_1 * X_1 + \beta_2 * X_2 + \beta_3 * X_3 \dots + \beta_n * X_n)}$$

The indicators to be selected as the independent variables will be chosen by evaluating several statistical tests and methods, like collinearity, correlations between the variables, and independence. Evaluating model fit with criteria like th BIC, AIC, Rho-squared, p-value and others will be used.

#### Methodological Design

As we want to explore the occurrence of schedule changes, we choose to do so using a logistic regression in which the dependent variable is the occurrence of a schedule change. We distinguish between three types of changes: on-board activity change, stationary activity change, and

travel change. The independent variables to be used to predict these variables will be chosen from the variables available to us (see appendix A for detailed list of variables and key). We distinguish between different types of predictors by their variability, that is how prone they are to be changed in an individual.

- Socio-economic factors: are considered hard indicators due to their relatively stable nature. Indeed, an adult individual's gender, age range, education, and family situation are objective characteristics that do not change easily.
- Travel demographics: are considered softer indicators, though still somewhat robust. Travel time range, travel mode, and frequency are more prone to change than socio-economic factors, but they remain somewhat objective in that they are measurable and observable.
- Personal characteristics: are considered the softest indicators, seeing as they are estimated by the respondents rather than measured or observed. As such, they are more volatile than the other indicators.

These variables are all external to the experiment, as they exist independently.

We do not consider the variables representing the perception of the respondents to autonomous vehicles as predictors. Variables like the expected frequency of usage of autonomous vehicles are largely subjective metrics that we expect are easily influenced by the specifics of this experiment as well as other variables.

Furthermore, the binary variables describing the occurrence of a change (on-board, stationary, or travel) are also not included in the list of predictors, mainly due to the high association between them, which could hinder the identification of the best predictors. Indeed, the correlations between travel change and stationary activity change (0.743), stationary activity and on-board change (0.452), and on-board and travel change (0.279) are all positive and relatively high, which indicates a strong association between them.

Not all variables will be predictors of the change in schedule, so there needs to be a selection of the variables most likely to be good predictors. To reach the final model, a preliminary selection will be made, taking into account expectations from literature, as well as redundancies between variables. A forward step-wise approach in which variables are added by group will be taken, starting with hard socio-economic characteristics, followed by the sequential addition of softer variables.

Starting with the socio-economic individual characteristics, there are several redundancies between variables, that is, multiple variables are descriptors of essentially the same characteristics. This is especially relevant for the family-related variables: family size, family cycle and number of children. Family size describes the number of members in the respondents' family (including themselves), while the number of children describes just that. It is evident here that there could be overlap, as the number of family members directly includes the number of children the person lives with. Family cycle describes the respondent's marital status, age range, as well as age range of children. Not only does this variable overlap with both family size and children, it also somewhat overlaps with age range. This translates into relatively high correlation values between the variables, (0.7677 between family cycle and family size, 0.6611 between family cycle and children, and 0.9207 between family size and children). We choose to exclude family cycle and family size.

As observed in the descriptive statistics section, not all car owners use their car, and while we can expect that car owners would be more open to using autonomous vehicles, the goal of this research is not to predict modal shift to autonomous vehicles, but rather to understand who will be more likely to make use of the features provided by autonomous vehicles. With that in mind, we expect that the preferred mode of transport will be a more descriptive predictor. Indeed, the car owners who do not use their car do so because the alternative mode of transport provides an added benefit, be it speed, comfort, or convenience that is missing in the car. Thus, the mode of transport they actually use provides a better idea of what they are looking for in travel. We choose then to exclude car ownership as an independent variable.

The remaining variables constitute the initial selection of independent variables to be used to build the first model. Next, the model is developed using a backward step-wise approach, in which all remaining variables are considered in the model, followed by a sequential removal of the variables found to be insignificant, all while comparing the AIC of each resulting model. The AIC (Akaike Information Criterion) is one of the metrics used to evaluate the quality of the model. The lower it is, the better the fit.

# 3.3.2 Latent Class Cluster Models

After identifying the types of changes that could emerge in travelers' schedules, and exploring potential predictors of the binary occurrence of changes, the goal is to better understand how and why those changes would emerge. To do so, latent class cluster analysis and modeling is chosen.

Latent class analysis is a latent variable<sup>2</sup> model that identifies underlying sub-classes in a population, assuming that every individual can belong to one of latent classes. The model estimates two probabilities: the probability of belonging to a class (class membership probability), and the probability of a response conditional to being member of a class (item-response probability) [37]. Many studies, in various fields (social sciences and psychology especially) have used latent class models and analysis to classify individuals into the categories of a (latent) categorical variable on the basis of observed variables [62]. As for the field of transport and mobility, this method is frequently used to in transport studies to predict behavioral changes of traveler classes, often clustered by travel preferences.

We chose to develop a latent class model in this research for several reasons. First, one of the benefits of latent clustering, which is probabilistic as mentioned beforehand, is reducing the biases that come with deterministic clustering methods, thus allowing for more accurate classification [35]. LCA allows us to group respondents by shared attributes that cannot be measured with a single variable, but rather with a combination of variables. Indeed, travelers can be clustered by individual socio-economic characteristics, travel preferences, ability to conduct activities on board and others. Additionally, another benefit of LCA is data reduction, which makes data handling and analysis easier. Indeed, the respondents will be grouped by their most common characteristics, and conclusions can be inferred from the classes rather then looking at each individual response.

The approach we choose to take here is to classify respondents by the chnages they make to their schedules. That is, to consider the transition from schedules before AVs to schedules with AVs, the approach will be to quantify the schedule changes, by computing the differences between the pre and post-AV schedules. The potential variables in question that could be computed are as follows:

- Activity duration
- Number of activities,
- Departure time of trips
- Number of trips

Due to time restrictions and the limited relevance of the fragment changes as will be explored in chapter 4, we will only be able to address activity duration and departure time changes as attributes. As such, the attributes used in the latent class clusters are the duration changes of each activity (working, sleeping, spare-time, eating, getting ready etc.) and the differences between the departure times of several types of trips. Because the sample contains commuters only, our focus will be on the commute trips, that is the work-bound and home-bound trips.

<sup>2</sup> A latent variable is one that is not observed or measured

We will try to match types of rearrangements (as identified in 4) with certain trends for the differences in durations. For instance, an observed rearrangement is as follows. The respondent stated that he/she wakes up later, leaves for work later as a result, and begins work in the car. As a result, he/she can leave work at an earlier time and have more free time. This translates to additional activities being conducted, or an increase in an existing activity's duration. The latent class model will allows to identify which class of travelers are more likely to make the specified changes.

#### Methodological Design

The goal of the latent class clustering is to classify the dataset into the smallest number of latent classes that explain the associations between the different types of rearrangements first, as well as the individual characteristics. These variables are not integrated in the latent class models in the same way, as we make the distinction between effect indicators and covariates. Effect indicators, as per Bollen and Bauldry, can be considered manifestations of the latent variable, while covariates are not measures of the latent variable but are strongly associated to it [7]. With this, the variables measuring the activity duration and departure time changes reflect the global schedule rearrangement experienced by the traveler. Covariates, on the other hand, are exogenous variables like socio-economic factors and other personal characteristics, as they are not measures of the latent variable (the schedule rearrangement), rather they have some influence on it, directly or indirectly. Therefore, base models including the measures of the schedule rearrangements only are made (detailed in 5.2.1), before adding the different individual characteristics as covariates (detailed in 5.2.2).

The process of designing the models begins with fitting a 1-class model (null model), followed by fitting successive models with increasing numbers of classes. There is no commonly accepted single measure of goodness of fit, so different criteria and statistics are used to select the optimal model for the data. One of the most widely used global goodness of fit measures is the Bayesian information criterion (BIC), which allows to compare the fit of the different models. Models with the smallest BIC values are preferred. Another measure to use is the the 'p-value', which provides the p-value for each model under the assumption that the L<sup>2</sup> statistic<sup>3</sup> follows a chisquare distribution [45]. Models with a p-value > 0.05 provide a good fit.

However, it is important to point out that these are global measures, and that in a model with adequate global fit, the fit between two indicators may be inadequate, indicating weakness in the model and possible local dependence. As such, local measures include the bivariate residuals, which assess the extent to which the 2-way association(s) between any pair of indicators are explained by the model [45]. Each BVR corresponds to a Pearson X<sup>2</sup> (divided by the degrees of freedom), and a large value indicates "a potential omitted local dependence"[57]. Magidson and Vermunt determined that a value larger than 1 indicates that the model fails at explaining the association between the two indicators [45]. Thus, we aim to select models with minimal BVR values.

Another criteria we believe to be important in the model selection is the size of clusters. Indeed, while it is not a hard criteria in literature and practice, cluster size can be influenced by outliers and non-representative observations, thus, we set a minimal size limit of 3% of the sample size in order to avoid models with high granulation. Nonetheless, this measure cannot be evaluated independently from others, as a model with acceptable BIC and BVR values may not be rejected on the basis of cluster size. Thus, within reasonable limits ( $3 \pm 0.5\%$ ), models with small clusters can be considered optimal assuming other criteria are adequate.

Additionally, when evaluating the accuracy of models, it is important to consider the magnitude of errors in classification. Indeed, considering this method is built on probabilistic clustering of individuals, there may be errors in class membership assignment. Thus, the proportion of classification, which is generated by the software, will be used as a parameter to evaluate the extent

<sup>3</sup> this statistic produced by the software indicates the amount of the association among the variables that remains unexplained after estimating the model

to which the model miss-classifies individuals. The closer to o this value is, the better the model is at classifying responses.

# 3.3.3 Method Limitations

While the latent class model is an effective method to relate the characteristics of travelers with the schedule rearrangements, it does have drawbacks that limit its application scope. One of the first limitations is that it requires a large sample to estimate parameters well [37] [35].

Another limitation the method suffers from is its dependence on the assumption of local independence of indicators. Considering the indicators in this research are individual characteristics of respondents, there may be some dependence that cannot be avoided or measured, which limits the validity of the model. Additionally, latent class analysis can support a limited number of indicator for it to produce representative clusters. Therefore, a selection of independent and influential indicators has to be made, which could then lead to relevant indicators being left out.

Finally, the latent class model provides probabilities of being assigned to a class, so we do not know which class respondents actually belong to, which could make interpretation difficult. Additionally, there could be instances of respondents being assigned to all clusters, or none.

# CLASSIFICATION OF SCHEDULE REARRANGEMENTS

The first step in our analysis is to identify schedule rearrangements and classify them. Starting with an analysis of the data, we can explore the first research question *What types of rearrangements in travel patterns and activity schedules are expected to emerge with the introduction of autonomous vehicles*?

# 4.1 DATA PREPARATION

As mentioned in 3, the survey produced three output files, each containing different data, to be used for different analysis purposes. First, the spreadsheet, as introduced earlier, contains socio-economic variables, travel preferences (mode and frequency), expectations with regards to autonomous vehicle adoption, as well as the schedules pre and post-AV. The schedules are not directly transcribed, but rather the individual characteristics of each type of activity and trip is recorded. As far as the activities are concerned, the following three variables, applied for each activity type, are recorded to represent the distribution of activities in a single schedule:

- Stationary activity duration
- On-board activity duration
- Activity fragments

These three variables describe the number and duration of all nine possible activities both in the autonomous vehicle and out of it, producing a total of 27 variables to represent a single schedule.

As for the travel episodes, they are recorded using different variables. The activity types are also considered here, but the destination is the main distinguishing factor, seeing as some activities can be done in the same location. The eight possible destinations are **work**, **home**, **restaurant**, **mall**, **service**, **spare time**, **drop-off location**, **other**. The difference here comes from the assumption that there would be no need for individual destinations for household tasks and sleep, as their main location would be home. The variables used to describe the travel episodes in the spreadsheet are similar to those used for activities, with the only difference being that on-board travel duration does not exist, as the trip is by default in the vehicle. As a result, with two variables and eight alternatives, the trip data entries for a single schedule are 16, elevating the total activity-travel entries to 43. Considering the same variables are produced for both schedules, direct comparison between the two is possible, by use of the different planners in which the schedules are saved.

In order to identify the changes in activities, the difference between the post-AV and pre-AV duration of each activity is calculated. This provides an indication to whether the traveler has increased or decreased the total duration of the activity, with the difference in fragments showing if that change has occurred in a single activity block or in many. The duration of the travel activities is available, but because the survey only allowed a fixed travel time, representative analysis of that data is not possible. Nonetheless, the differences in travel fragments can be used to find if travelers have added or subtracted travel episodes from their schedules. Furthermore,

the departure times of trips are extracted as well and compared, allowing us to explore potential changes in travel.

As mentioned in the data description section, the level of facilitation (full or partial) of the autonomous vehicle was randomly assigned to the respondent. With this, the AV schedules were saved in the data file as separate variables depending on the level of facilitation. Therefore, we had to merge the variables and differentiate between the level of facilitation through the variable that describes it (task2Type). This distinction has to be made in both the spreadsheet and the JSON file in order to explore the data fully. With this in mind, a analysis of the data starting with the changes in activities, from the emergence of activities on-board to changes in the duration of activities outside the vehicle (mostly using the spreadsheet), followed by an analysis of the various changes in travel behavior, from the number of trips to departure time (using both the spreadsheet and JSON file), ensues.

#### 4.2 CLASSIFICATION OF CHANGES

# 4.2.1 Types of Activity Changes

It is observed that out of the 493 observations, 219 made a change in the duration of their activities, either in the autonomous vehicle or out of it, accounting for 45% of the respondents. 141 made changes in their on-board activities, 177 in their stationary activities, and 99 in both. First, we start by exploring the entire sample and looking at the differences in duration of activities as mentioned beforehand, shown in table 4 below.

		In-vehicle		Out-of-vehicle
Activities	Mean	Standard Deviation	Mean	Standard Deviation
Sleep	0.38	5.33	-2.93	79.50
Getting Ready	0.93	6.024	-0.60	13.14
Work	7.88	25.38	-4.85	42.46
Meal	2.29	9.53	-1.27	25.86
Shopping	0.04	1.57	-0.18	6.08
Service	0.00	0.00	0.98	15.22
Household tasks	0.10	2.22	1.35	17.26
Spare time	7.29	22.70	10.34	73.32
Other	0.34	4.65	-0.67	25.59

Table 4: Means and Standard Deviations (minutes) of Activity Duration Change (in-vehicle and out-of vehicle), N=493

The first observation made is the large standard deviation values, especially in the case of stationary activities change. This indicates considerable disparities in duration changes of these activities within the sample. This is mainly observed in activities which experience significant change, like spare time, work, and sleep.

We observe that the activities that experienced the highest increase in duration on-board on average are work and spare time, followed by eating. On the other hand, we observe a decrease in the duration of many stationary activities, work being the most affected, followed by sleep and eating. However, spare time outside the autonomous vehicle does increase, which could indicate that the saved time concept does have an effect on freeing up time outside the vehicle. Overall, the activities most common during travel are **work**, **spare time**, **meals**, and **getting ready**. As for stationary activities, all activities seem to be of interest, but it is important to point out that the means may be biased due to the limited number of instances of changes. Indeed, when looking at the frequencies (see table 5), service, shopping, and others emerge as largely underrepresented variables, as the instances in which a change in the duration of these variables is reported are very few. As such, the weight of the few responses with those changes considerably influence the duration mean, and skew it towards the changes of those few responses. Therefore, taking this into account, the stationary activities of focus will be **sleep**, **getting ready**, **work**, **meals**, and **spare time**.

	In-vehicle	e	Out-of-vehicle		
Activities	Increase	Decrease	Increase	Decrease	
Sleep	8	1	73	38	
Getting Ready	21	3	38	45	
Work	66	6	47	74	
Meal	41	1	37	62	
Shopping	2	1	4	1	
Service	0	0	2	0	
Household tasks	1	0	21	11	
Spare time	64	2	88	38	
Other	4	1	4	10	

Table 5: Frequencies of Activity Duration Increase in Decrease by Activity, N=493

An interesting observation is that the sleep activity outside of the vehicle increases more than it decreases, while the mean of the duration is negative. This indicates more people sleep more, but the amount by which they do is lower than the amount by which others sleep less.

One thing to consider with these activity changes is that they are not mutually exclusive. That is, more than one change can be observed in a single response. To identify which possible combinations are most significant, we begin by looking at correlations between the variables. Figure 10 represents visually the correlation within the sample between the differences in duration of each activity. While insight from this figure is valuable, it is important to point out that is represents aggregated information, and some deviations may be observed when looking at individual responses. Nonetheless, these correlations serve as indicators of the level of association between the different activity duration variables, an important step in the exploration of the composition of schedule rearrangements. A positive correlation would indicate that an increase in one variable is associated with an increase in the other, while a negative one would indicate a negative relationship. The colors in the graph below highlight the sign and value of the correlation, blue is the most positive and red is the most negative. The colors are aligned with the size of the circles, which represent the magnitude of the correlation. The largest circle represents a correlation of absolute value 1, a blue largest circle indicates a correlation of value 1, while a red one would indicate a -1 value.



Figure 10: Correlation Plot between on-board and Stationary Activities Duration Changes

It is expected that the increase of an activity on-board would be associated with a decrease in the duration of that same activity out of the vehicle, but this is not observed in all variables. As per figure 10, work (-0.2626), meal (-0.2596), and getting ready (-0.2223) have the highest negative correlations between the stationary activity and on-board. This indicates a possible direct substitution, in which an activity is transferred from a time in the schedule to the travel period.

However, this is not observed for spare time, as the correlation between the stationary and on-board spare time activities is near o (-0.016). This indicates that spare time in the vehicle does not substitute for spare time outside of it, especially as it has been observed that stationary spare time duration increases. Thus, the increase in spare time outside of the vehicle is most likely associated with other changes.

What is interesting is that the correlations between the corresponding stationary and on-board activities are not the highest, which indicates that the decision making process is more complex than direct transfer of activities. The highest correlation is a negative correlation (-0.7084) between the stationary sleep and spare time activities. This means that increases in spare time, found to be significant in the data, are often accompanied with decreases in sleeping time (and vice versa, though less significant).

The next highest correlation is also a negative correlation (-0.3873), this time between stationary work and spare time. Considering the high negative correlation between work in the vehicle and out of it, this could indicate that spare time essentially replaces the original work activity that was moved to the vehicle.

Another high negative correlation is between sleep and getting ready (-0.3527). This can occur when an individual reports they would wake up earlier, thus freeing up some time that can be used to extend the getting ready activity that generally occurs after waking up.

Another high negative correlation is between two stationary activities, sleep and meal (-0.2497). This could indicate that the time freed up from waking up earlier (reducing the duration of sleep) might be used to extend a morning meal activity. In contrast, this could also apply to the evening, in which an extension of the duration of dinner can cause a delay in the bedtime, which can lead to a reduction in duration of sleep if the wake up time is not delayed by enough time.

We note that these are expectations that need to be confirmed by further analysis later, which will control for all interactions and exploratory factors simultaneously. Though the latent class analysis will uncover the combinations of changes in schedules, we can hypothesize on candidate combinations of changes, which could make up the building blocks of possible types of rearrangements. Looking at the frequencies of the most common combinations of changes in stationary and onboard activities (see table 6), we observe that for some activities, there is direct substitution, like work and meals, while it is not the case for spare time.

		Onboard activities									
		W	ork	Spare time		Meals		Getting ready		No activity	
Stationary Activities		Increase	Decrease	Increase	Decrease	Increase	Decrease	Increase	Decrease		Total
Work	Increase	8	4	5	1	8	0	5	0	27	58
WOIK	Decrease	37	1	13	0	9	1	7	2	29	99
Spara tima	Increase	30	1	20	0	13	1	7	0	40	112
Spare time	Decrease	4	3	3	1	5	0	1	0	27	44
Sloop	Increase	21	2	18	1	21	0	9	0	31	103
Sieep	Decrease	7	2	2	1	4	1	3	1	25	46
Cotting roady	Increase	9	0	8	0	6	0	3	0	24	50
Getting ready	Decrease	14	1	11	1	9	1	15	0	19	71
Moals	Increase	8	0	4	0	3	0	0	0	27	42
wieais	Decrease	13	3	15	0	41	0	6	0	24	102
	Total	151	17	99	5	119	4	56	3	273	727

Table 6: Frequencies of Combinations of Changes in Stationary and Onboard Activities, N=493

Thus, we find the following combinations to be the most likely building blocks for possible types of rearrangements:

- Work on-board, associated with a reduction in work in the workplace and at home
- · Work on-board with an increase in spare time outside the vehicle
- · Work on-board with an increase in sleep outside the vehicle
- Meal on-board, associated with a reduction in meals outside,
- Meals on-board with an increase in sleep outside the vehicle
- In the case of no activities on-board, the duration of spare time outside of travel is most likely to increase.

However, these changes do not exist in isolation, as there are also changes to travel behavior, that is in the times of travel and number of trips. This is explored further in section 4.2.2 below.

# 4.2.2 Classification of Travel Changes

Moving away from activities, we turn our attention to travel. As introduced earlier, different metrics can be used to explore travel changes. While the travel duration cannot be used, as it is constrained by experimental limitations, the number of travel fragments and the departure time can be used. The former indicates the number of trips, and exploring its changes allow us to identify the instances of addition and removal of trips. The latter describes changes in when people expect to travel.

#### **Travel Fragments**

As introduced in the data description and preparation sections, the data provided describes the duration of the trips (though it is fixed for travelers), as well as the time of the trips and their number. Starting with the number, presented as fragments, we can evaluate if travelers expect they will travel more or less (see table 7). An initial study of the data shows that 16 respondents have eliminated trips from their schedules, while only 7 have added at least one trip to their schedules. This indicates that there is, in general, reluctance from respondents to make a significant change like adding or eliminating a trip. As for the travel time, 17 respondents report to traveling for longer, while only 8 travel for less time. Considering the limited changes to the number of trips, it is expected that the changes to travel duration are not significant. However, it is important to point that the survey limits the single trip duration to the travel time range they selected at the beginning of the survey. That is, respondents cannot report trips outside that range in either schedules. As such, the changes to travel duration are expected to be limited. Nonetheless, these limited changes can be an indication of the willingness and expectations of travelers to travel more or further. Taking a deeper look to the specific travel fragments, the means and standard deviations of the change in number of trips, shown in table 7, are calculated. In addition, the difference in total travel time is shown as well, though its value is highly dependent on the experimental setting.

Table 7: Means and	l Standard Deviations o	f Travel Fragments	Change and	Total Travel	Duration, N=493

Travel Fragments	Mean	Std Dev
Work Travel	-0.020	0.14
Home Travel	-0.024	0.17
Drop Off Travel	0.004	0.064
Mall Travel	-0.002	0.045
Other Travel	-0.004	0.064
Restaurant Travel	0.0000	0.090
Service Travel	0.004	0.064
Spare Time Travel	-0.006	0.101
Total Travel Duration Change	1.63	13.56

The changes in the number of trips are relatively negligible, which confirms the initial observation that there is little change in how many trips travelers think they will make once they have an autonomous vehicle available to them. As for the travel duration, it is also negligible at less than 2 minutes on average, though the relatively high standard deviation points at a high variation between the responses. While there are limitations set by the experiment, only allowing trips within the travel time range selected by the respondent, the small mean change indicates that changing travel duration is difficult for travelers. Considering all respondents are commuters who have to travel to work or school everyday, some may be obligated to arrive at a specific time, it is reasonable to expect that they would not extend trip duration significantly. There are only 22 reported changes in number of trips, out of 493 observations. When looking at the frequencies of occurrences of changes in travel fragments (shown in table 8 below), we observe that work and home travel are the trips most affected by changes, as these trips are eliminated more often than others. Considering all participants of the survey are commuters, as people who worked from home or were unemployed were not included, commute trips are most likely to be modified, as some respondents only traveled to work and back home.

Number of Trips Fragments	Addition	Removal
Work Travel	0	10
Home Travel	0	11
Drop Off Travel	2	0
Mall Travel	0	1
Other Travel	0	2
Restaurant Travel	2	2
Service Travel	2	0
Spare Time Travel	1	4

Table 8: Frequencies of Changes in Travel Fragments by Destination, N=493

However, we must point out that in 8 of the 22 observations, all trips have been removed in the AV schedule. As mentioned in the data cleaning section of chapter 3, these observations were kept in the data, seeing as they broke none of the rules defined for logic and consistency, as the removal of all trips could be a reluctance to use autonomous vehicles at all. Since this has happened across the data multiple times, we are inclined to believe that it was not a mistake, but rather a conscious decision. On the other hand, some respondents reported to engaging in activities during the time in which a trip was, which indicates that they are interested in autonomous vehicles. A possible explanation is that the respondents may have believed that reporting an activity during the original travel episode was sufficient to communicate that they would engage in an activity during travel, and that they did not need to report the trip itself. For instance, one respondent whose trips were removed in the AV schedule reported he/she would use an autonomous vehicle for all trips, even explaining that it would be useful for them to do "research or office work" on the go.

#### **Travel Departure Times**

While the number of trips and travel duration are found to be limited indicators, partly due to survey limitations as explained earlier, the respondents had more flexibility in terms of the departure time of their trips. Indeed, there were no constraints on the time at which a trip could happen, so we expect there will be more significant changes here.Considering the most common trips are trips to work or to home, we will focus on the changes in departure times of these trips. To do so, the departure times of these trips are extracted from the two schedules, distinguishing between partial and full automation, and the difference is calculated. However, it is to be noted that due to limitations in data handling capacities, we had to assume that a traveler only makes a single trip to work and a single trip home a day. In the case that there is more than one trip of each type, only one is included in our analysis. In order to avoid biased analysis with inconsistent differentials, the responses which have at least more than one work/home trip in either schedules or both (pre- and post- AV) are studied separately. The total of these observations is 73 observations, or 15% of observations.

The remaining data, consisting of 420 observations, can be looked at further without the possible noise of the other observations, which will be explored individually later. Looking at the means and standard deviations (see table 9, we observe that the largest change occurs for home travel,of which the departure time seems to decrease. That is, many travelers report that their trip home would happen at an earlier time once they have an autonomous vehicle available to them. The decrease for the work trip appears to be less dramatic, which could indicate that the delays in the departure time for that kind of trip are frequent as well.

Travel Time Change	Mean	Std Dev
Work Travel	1.19	16.10
Home Travel	-7.38	77.45

Table 9: Means and Standard Deviations (minutes) of Changes in Travel Departure Time by Destination, N=420

It is observed that the standard deviation of home-bound travel time departure change is considerably high, indicating a significant variation within the sample. However, when looking at the frequencies (See table 10), it appears that the most common form of change to travel times is traveling to work later. This indicates that home-bound travel is advanced more significantly than work-bound travel is delayed, though the latter occurs more often in schedules.

While it is possible that each change occurs independently, we can explore the frequency of the possible combinations (see table 10. We observe that the most common combination (besides no change) is a delayed departure time to work with no change in the departure time to home. Another common combination is an earlier departure time to work and no change in the departure time of the homebound trip. When there is a change in the departure time of the homebound trip, it is generally earlier, with earlier and later trips to work being equally common.

Table 10: Crosstable of Frequency of Changes in Travel Time by Destination, N=420

		Time	e of Trip	Total		
		Earlier	Later	No change	Iotai	
Time of Trip to Work	Earlier	18	18 9 2		29	
	Later	25	17	12	54	
	No change	19	6	312	337	
Total		62	32	326	420	

Going back to the responses removed due to the high number of trips (N=73), we delve deeper into the different combinations in those cases.A crucial distinction to be made here is the change in number of trips. Here, we focus on responses with multiple trips and no change in the number of trips, as that is the only way we can compare changes in departure times. Indeed, when a trip is removed, direct comparison is not possible, so they are explored independently below. First, we must consider the responses in which all trips were removed, which amount to eight. In these, since we cannot know for certain the reason for this change, we assume that no change has been made in the number of trips and their departure time. As for the responses with removed homebound and work-bound, they are only three, and comparison was possible for all three. Indeed, the consequences of eliminating a trip or more were not dramatic, and the remaining trips were only slightly delayed or advanced, so there were little doubts over which trip it corresponded to. As such, we can include these responses in table 11. In all three trips, the work trip, or trips, were advanced, while the home trip was delayed. In the case of multiple trips with no change in the number of trips, we observe that changes in departure times are few. Starting with responses with two home-bound trips and a single work trip, the majority (54 out of 73) do not report any changes in departure times of any of the trips. When there is a reported change, all trips are changed, with an earlier departure time being most common. Overall, as shown in table 11, the most common change in departure time is moving the trips earlier, both home-bound and work-bound. It is noticeable, however, that no change remains most common.

		Time of Trip to Home			Total
		Earlier	Later	No change	Iotai
Time of Trip to Work	Earlier	4 3 1		1	8
	Later	2	1	0	3
	No change	5	3	54	49
Total		11	7	55	73

Table 11: Crosstable of Frequency of Changes in Travel Departure Time by Destination, multiple trips, N=73

Thus, we conclude that the most significant change in travel occurs at the level of departure times rather than the number of trips. Thus, we expect that the following types of travel related changes are most common in the data, and can be used to classify responses:

- No change in travel departure time
- Earlier departure time to home
- Delayed departure time to work

# 5

# FACTORS ASSOCIATED WITH SCHEDULE REARRANGEMENTS

With the rearrangements in schedules identified, the next step is to explore the factors associated with these changes, in order to better understand the circumstances under which these schedule changes may emerge. Thus, we aim to study the second research question *What factors and characteristics of travelers are associated with the specific activity schedule rearrangements*? starting with logistic regression models (5.1), followed by latent class cluster models(5.2).

# 5.1 LOGISTIC REGRESSION

As seen in chapter 4, on-board activities and changes in stationary activities often occur simultaneously, and while it is likely that the possibility of engaging in on-board activities drives the changes in other activities, there remains possibilities of the opposite being true. It is difficult to pinpoint which of the decisions happens first, or in which direction the effect is, so we assume that it goes both ways. On-board changes can lead to changes in other activities, but activities can be intentionally modified to accommodate for on-board activities. The effect on travel changes is slightly more straightforward, as we assume the activity changes to directly impact travel, as changes in activity duration move the next travel departure time. Considering there is a strong association between on-board changes and activity changes, considering the effect of on-board changes on travel changes would be redundant, so we consider that most of it would be through activity changes.

The responses that we aim to predict with regression models are binary variables describing changes in schedules. We distinguish between changes in on-board activities, in stationary activities (duration, number of activities, and change in order), and travel (departure time, number of trips). Binary variables were created to describe if each of these changes have occurred (more details of the specific changes are found in chapter 4). As shown in figure 11, most of the changes that do emerge relate to the stationary activities, with 36% of responses reporting to making some change in the duration, number, or order of their activities. As discussed in chapter 4, not all of these changes are prompted by on-board activities, as can be concluded from the disparity in proportion of responses that report changes in each category. 29% report to making changes to their activities on-board, while only 25% have made changes to their travel.

	Data (N = 495)						
On-board Activity Addition							
Yes	142 (29)						
No	353 (71)						
Stationary Acitivity Change	2						
Yes	179 (36)						
No	316 (64)						
Travel Change							
Yes	125 (25)						
No	370 (75)						

Figure 11: Frequencies of the Response Variables

This section will explore and identify the factors that influence the decision to make a change in the schedule. As such the dependent variables to be used will be three binary variables which reflect if changes have been made at each of the identified levels: stationary activities, on-board activities, and travel changes. Logistic regression models will be developed to estimate the influence of several variables, with the goal of identifying "who" makes changes in their schedules.

# 5.1.1 Model Results

Base models with the set of variables identified in the previous section are built, with the aim of predicting the occurrence of activities during travel, a change in the activities outside of travel, and travel itself. The final models designed following the step-wise approach defined earlier are found in appendix C. As mentioned earlier, the step-wise model development approach begins with hard socio-economic factors, with the aim of identifying the extent to which schedule changes are driven by the stable characteristics individuals themselves. With this, we find that the influence is minimal at best, with only on-board activities being somewhat influenced by gender, education, and income. Interestingly, age was found to have little predictive power on any of the three schedule change indicators. Starting with gender, we find that men are less likely to use the traveling time for activities. While we can speculate this would be due to women's inclination to multitask, the influence of gender may be overstated here as women constitute 37% of the sample. As for education, travelers with higher education levels seem to be more likely to engage in activities during the travel time. It is possible that this could be an experimental artifact, as highly educated individuals would find filling the survey easier. However, the correlation between the education variable and the survey difficulty variable is very low, and of the respondents with at least a university degree, only 8% of them found the survey difficult. Thus, we can assume that the significant influence of education is not a result of the experimental setting.

Income was found as a significant predictor of travel change and on-board changes, but its influence was not as we expected. Indeed, higher income negatively impacted the probability of making travel changes. That is, higher income individuals were still less likely to make travel changes in comparison individuals earning minimum income. However, considering only 10 out of the 493 observations studied earn minimum income, we cannot conclude that lower income individuals are more likely to make travel changes. However, as we compare the other income ranges, we see that the negative effect is lower for higher income. As such, income may actually be associated with more travel changes.

Travel characteristics, which were considered softer indicators than socio-economic factors, played a more significant role in predicting the schedule changes on all three levels. The most significant variable identified was travel time, with travel mode and frequency being less relevant. As introduced earlier, it was expected that longer travel time provided more opportunities and flexibility for travelers to engage in activities, possibly more than one in a single trip. This was confirmed by the regression model, finding that travel respondents whose travel time was between 30 to 60 minutes were 0.66 times more likely than travelers with travel time less than 30 minutes to engage in activities during travel. As for stationary activities, the effect was less evident initially, but the models showed that travelers with longer travel time were found to be more likely to experience change in their stationary activities. This influence could be an indirect result of the reinforcing effect of long travel time on the occurrence of activities during travel. As such, a possible path for on-board activities is transferring existing activities happening outside travel times to travel periods, freeing up time and triggering further schedule changes affecting the duration or number of stationary activities. In the case of travel changes, only travel frequency proved to significantly predict them, with, interestingly, individuals traveling less frequently (1-3 times a week as opposed to 4-5 times a week) were more likely to make changes to their travel, be it departure time or number of trips.

Finally, of the remaining personal characteristics work flexibility was found to be the most significant predictors. The model confirms the expectation that when less work tasks are possible in the car, the traveler is less likely to engage in activities on-board. A similar effect is found with respect to stationary activities and travel changes, but was only significant for the former. Interestingly, the magnitude of the negative effect of the most extreme response no task is possible in the car is much larger on stationary activity change than on on-board activity change. However, as we consider other "soft" variables, we find that they have little influence on any of the schedule change indicators. Daily time pressure, which we anticipated would be a significant driver of on-board changes, especially as it would include the effects of both personal and professional responsibilities on time use, was found to be largely insignificant. Furthermore, while we expected motion sickness to limit multitasking during travel, the effect observed was hardly significant, though it matched the expectations, as individuals who experienced motion sickness less regularly were more likely to make changes on-board. Activity facilitation also served no purpose in enhancing or diluting this effect. As such, we can estimate that, based on these insights, that discomfort on-board was not a significant obstacle for multitasking during travel for the respondents of the survey. It is to be noted, though, that the proportion of respondents who almost never experience motion sickness is 80% of the sample, so these insights may not be representative of the population.

# 5.1.2 Conclusions

With the results of the models in mind, we have identified the significant causal relationships between individual characteristics and attributes and the occurrence of activity-travel changes, and adjusted the conceptual model developed earlier, see figure 12.



Figure 12: Summary of Significant Causal Relationships between Indicators and Schedule Changes

To summarize, we have identified that individual and travel attributes influence different elements of schedules in various degrees. Starting with on-board activities, socio-economic factors have a significant influence on the occurrence of activities during travel. Women and highly educated individuals were more likely to engage in some activity during travel, while the influence of income was more complex, mostly due to the low representation of the reference income (range minimum income). Based on our interpretation, we find that higher income individuals would be more likely to multi-task, but this effect is most significant for the highest level of income. That is, most individuals who earn up to twice the average income would multitask during travel, while individuals who earn more or less the average income would have a more varied response. This could be in parts due to the high representation of average income individuals (38% of the sample), which entails more variety in the expected changes. Travel characteristics' influence is mostly through travel time, as the expected association between longer travel times and activities during travel is confirmed. Interestingly, travel mode was not significant in predicting these changes, and though it may be due to the over-representation of vehicle drivers in the sample (car drivers constitute 65% of the sample), it remains clear that the current preferred mode of transport did not guide the choice to engage in activities on-board in the same way across the sample. A significant influencing factor is the ability to do work during travel, which confirms our initial hypothesis. Evidently, travelers who are able to do more work tasks during travel would be more likely to do so, but we find that the negative influence of the most extreme response (no task possible in the car) is the most significant. This highlights that the levels of remote work flexibility are similar in how they influence the binary occurrence of activities on-board, but the difference would be more apparent when looking at durations of each activity type on-board. Finally, the other "obstacle" factors that we hypothesized would influence the decision to engage in activities on-board (daily time pressure, motion sickness and activity facilitation level) were found to have little to no significant influence.

Moving on to the stationary activity changes, we find that none of the socio-economic attributes can be considered significant predictors. That is, the occurrence of changes to stationary activities, regardless of the kind of change, has little to do with the characteristics of the individuals themselves. While this could be interpreted as the stationary changes not stemming from the individuals themselves, but rather from other schedule changes that trickled down to these activities, we acknowledge that the logistic regression models do not capture the variety in activity types. As such, associations between these attributes and specific activities (work, spare-time, meals etc.) may be stronger. Similarly to on-board activities, travel time is the most significant predictor out of the travel characteristics variables. A similar effect is observed, with longer travel times often being associated with stationary activity changes. While we did not expect the ability to do work in the car to influence stationary activity change, we identify a significant effect, similar to what was observed with on-board activities. As mentioned earlier, the individuals who could not do any work task in the car were almost completely unlikely to make a stationary activity. Because this variable mainly concerns the ability to do an activity on-board, we speculate that this effect, much larger than the one on activities on-board, may be a result of the combination of the direct influence of this variable, but also the indirect influence through on-board activity change.

Finally, in the case of the occurrence of travel changes, we find that income significantly influences the decision to make travel changes. The effect itself is similar to what was observed with on-board activities, with higher income individuals being less likely to make travel changes in comparison to individuals earning the minimum income, though with any other reference, the opposite is true. Aside from income, no other socio-economic factor is significant in predicting the occurrence of travel changes. As for travel characteristics, travel frequency emerges as a significant predictor, highlighting a negative association between the number of trips one takes a week and the likelihood to make some change to said trips. Indeed, frequent travelers are less likely to modify their travels, which we speculate could be due to more stringent work rules, as we think that commuters who do no travel everyday would have more flexibility in terms expected arrival time to the workplace than those who travel everyday. Finally, none of the remaining personal attributes were found to significantly influence the decision to make travel changes. Though this was expected in the case of some variables (motion sickness, ability to do work in the car), others like daily time pressure were surprisingly not significant. The effect of daily time pressure is as expected, as the higher the time pressure the more likely a travel change would occur, but the overall effect was still negative with respect to the lowest level of time pressure. Nonetheless, as this effect is not significant, we cannot make inferences of the impact of daily time pressure on the occurrence of travel changes.

As instructive as these insights have been, they do not cover the full extent of the factors influencing the different types of schedule rearrangements. Indeed, we find that few indicators significantly predicted the occurrence of activity and travel changes, but we believe that the limitation of only binary changes, encompassing all possible types of arrangements, largely "hid" many of the possible associations. We believe that some attributes that were found to have little influence may be more significantly associated with specific types of changes. As such, there is a need for a wider exploration, directed towards the different kinds of possible changes including all activity types (work, spare-time, meals etc.) and travel changes ()trip departure times). More specific questions like "What factors lead to an increase in spare-time outside travel?" should be addressed. Furthermore, the limited coverage of the logistic regression models (the highest Pseudo R-squared was 11%) highlighted the significance of the interactions between the different components of activity-travel schedules (on-board, stationary activities, and travel). That is, several single changes may be resulting from other single changes e.g an individual spends more time relaxing after work because they traveled home earlier (the causal direction is arguable). In this, the logistic regression fails to capture such interactions.

With the insights from the logistic regression models in mind, along with their limitations and shortcomings, we acknowledge the need for further exploration of the possible, and common, combinations of single rearrangements, in association with the individual attributes of the respondents. Therefore, another approach considering the full variation of possible changes, not only the binary occurrence of a change in schedule or not, is needed. Latent class cluster analysis provides a method to identify factors associated with schedule rearrangements, in all their different types and combinations, through classifying the respondents into homogeneous clusters based on the reported changes they have made to their schedules, as well as their individual characteristics and attributes.

#### 5.2 LATENT CLASS CLUSTERING ANALYSIS

Though the logistic regression models provided some insight into the influence of personal and travel characteristics on the occurrence of schedule rearrangements, this approach is limited in that it only considers binary changes and does not consider the variations in the specific rearrangements. A whole schedule rearrangement is composed of smaller single rearrangements in activity duration, during travel and outside, as well as in the trips themselves. Not only can these changes occur as single changes, they can also bring about other changes. Since the logistic regression cannot capture these interactions, latent class cluster models will be used to explore and better understand the specific schedule rearrangements in relation to the individual characteristics of the respondents, but also considering the interactions and influence of single changes. Latent class cluster analysis will be used here to distinguish between heterogeneous classes of respondents in the data by the schedule changes they have reported, as well as by their personal characteristics. As introduced in Chapter 3, latent class clustering is a model-based clustering method that deriving a useful division into a number of classes, where both the number of classes and the properties of the classes are to be determined.

# 5.2.1 Clustering by Schedule Changes Only

Starting with the change indicators only, that is the activity duration and departure time changes, the goal is to identify classes of respondents with similar changes. This serves to confirm the prevalence of certain changes over others, initially identified through the first exploration and classification in chapter 4, and explore combinations of rearrangements. Based on the findings of the data exploration conducted in chapter 4, the duration change variables were the most significant, as were the travel departure time change. Therefore, we choose these variables as indicators, with focus on the activities that experienced the most significant variations. As such, we choose to build our clustering models with the indicators shown in Table 12:

On-board Activity Duration Change	Stationary Activity Duration Change	Travel Departure Time Change	
Work activity	Work activity	Home-bound trip	
Spare time activity	Spare time activity	Work-bound trip	
Meal activity	Meal activity		
Getting ready activity	Getting ready activity		
	Sleep activity		

Table 12: Activity and Travel Change Indicators

While it is possible to use the duration changes of these activities, an important factor to consider is the the influence of the travel time. Indeed, as introduced in the data limitations section (see chapter 3), the respondents could only report trips of duration within the limits of the single trip travel time range they had selected earlier in the survey. As such, the effect of autonomous vehicles on travel duration is understated and cannot be completely explored. In addition, it introduces a bias in the activity duration changes, as travelers with longer commute travel time have more flexibility for introducing on-board activities, while travelers with shorter commute travel time, who may be interested in traveling longer in order to be able to engage in more activities, are severely limited by this experimental artefact. While it is possible to travel more to increase the travel time, chapter 4 has shown that the changes in travel fragments, as in the number of trips, is negligible at best, with removal of trips being more commonly observed as opposed to addition of trips. As a result, there is a significant bias in the changes to be observed resulting from this limitation, not only in on-board activities, but also in stationary activities, as there is a strong association between the two. Indirectly, the departure times are also limited by this, as changes that could have been brought about by longer travel (respondents who may want to travel longer may also want to travel earlier) are not captured. In order to address this limitation, we choose to use not absolute duration differences, but rather proportions of the duration change to the total travel time. We choose to use the sum of the trips of each individual in the pre-AV schedule as opposed to the travel time range respondents provided (which divide them into 3 main groups). The resulting numbers essentially describe the relative activity duration change, as well the departure time change, relatively to the total travel time.

#### **On-board and Stationary Activity Duration Change Model**

Before building models with all duration change indicators, we begin with individual models with on-board duration changes and stationary duration changes separately (see more detailed analysis in Appendix D). Starting with on-board activities, the differences between the clusters are clear, as seen in figure **??**. Aside from the cluster of no-change (cluster 1), the next largest clusters are ones in which a single activity is dominant. As such, a work-focused cluster (cluster 2) and a spare-time focused cluster (cluster 3) emerge, highlighting a group of travelers for whom the value of autonomous vehicles is tied to the ability to engage in those activities. The final cluster, however, introduces a new group, which makes use of the travel time differently, choosing to engage in different activities in almost equal proportions.



Figure 13: Summary of the Cluster Profiles with On-board Duration Change Indicators only

As for stationary activities, a no-change cluster emerges as the largest grouping, but other interesting changes exist (see figure 14). Cluster 2 represents the group of travelers who spend less time working, and more time on leisure and spare time. We can hypothesize this arrangement could be the result of transferring some work tasks to travel episodes. The remaining two clusters show similar patterns of changes, with decreases in meal time and work tasks and increase in sleep. Nonetheless, a general tendency to spend more time getting ready and less time working and eating is the main distinction between the two.



Figure 14: Summary of the Cluster Profiles with Stationary Duration Change Indicators only

Evidently, the value of these insights is limited when the interactions between the two types of changes are not considered. Indeed, our initial exploration of the data highlighted the existence of a strong association between the occurrence of on-board activity changes and stationary activity changes, indicating that individual time allocation choices are linked. The next step is then to identify the combination of stationary and on-board activity changes. We begin with a model including all activity duration change indicators, on-board and stationary. Using the evaluation criteria introduced in 3.3.2, a 5 cluster optimal model is identified, as shown in Table **??**.

		Cluster 1	Cluster 2	Cluster 3	Cluster 4	Cluster 5
Indicators- Duration Change	Cluster Size (%)	55.91%	15.13%	10.38%	10.05%	8.53%
Getting Ready On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.105	0.000	0.000
Work On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.185	0.175	0.485
Meal On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.124	0.000	0.146
Spare Time On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.278	0.490	0.001
Sleep Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.042	0.072	-0.002	0.152
Getting Ready Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.025	-0.109	0.000	0.005
Work Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.066	-0.141	0.008	-0.339
Meal Stationary	Mean	0.000	-0.013	-0.114	0.000	-0.073
Spare Time Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.030	0.220	0.009	0.218

Table 13: Latent Class Profiles of the 5-class Solution with Stationary and On-board Activity Duration Change Indicator

Again, the majority of respondents (55.91% of the sample) fall under the no-change cluster. Indeed, members of cluster 1 believe they will experience little change in their activity schedule, be it during the travel episodes or outside of travel. It must be pointed out that we are not using absolute duration difference, but rather proportions of these differences and the total travel time, so small changes will be minimized. Similarly, cluster 2 (15.13% of the sample) reflects little changes in the duration of activities on-board, with mostly a slight increase in work and sleep outside travel. Because the no-change cluster in the on-board change model is larger than the no-change cluster in the stationary change model, this cluster emerged as a result of the addition of indicators.

Cluster 3 (10.33% of the sample) is the multi-activity cluster identified in the earlier model, with its members engaging in all activities on-board, especially work and spare time. Because work, getting ready, and meals duration outside travel generally decreased, we expect that many of these activities would be transferred to the travel episodes. Comparatively, stationary spare time increased, although it is significantly present on-board. This indicates a high need and demand for leisure that could not be satisfied within the available time, so the additional useful travel time provided an option for additional relaxing. Furthermore, the variety in on-board activities indicates that travelers may engage in more than one activity per trip, and that they may not engage in the same activity in both the work bound and home bound trip. The latter possibility is confirmed in literature, as travelers are likely to use the home bound trip to "switch-off" and relax [82].

The next two clusters are single activity focused, as members of cluster 4 (10.05% of the sample) engage in mostly spare time activities during travel, with some work as well. Interestingly, despite this increase in work tasks on-board, there is a slight increase in stationary work activities, which could hint at possible work from home. Similarly, the increase of spare time duration onboard is associated with an increase, though quite small, in spare-time duration outside travel, indication addition of spare time activities beyond the existing ones in the original schedule. The higher increase in spare time on-board, associated with little change in stationary activities shows that these travelers could want to use the autonomous vehicle for enjoyment and leisure rather than for functional purposes. This could indicate that they experience high pressure and stress during travel, and that they would benefit from being relieved of the driving responsibility and the expected additional comfort provided in an autonomous vehicle.

The final cluster (8.53% of the sample) is a work-focused class, in which travelers mostly engage in work activities during travel, and to a lesser extent, meals. Both are reduced outside travel, indicating transfer, though not complete, of activities. With more time available outside travel, other activities like spare-time and sleep are increased. We can then assume that the activity transfer to the travel episodes served to free up time for other activities, with possibly the purpose of reducing time pressure associated with work.

Overall, combining both activity duration change indicators shows that the same patterns observed with on-board activities remain (no-change, single activity increase with spare-time or work, multi-activity increase), while insights on the associated stationary activity changes emerge. Direct activity transfer is more common with work, meals, and getting ready, indicating that there is no additional demand for these activities beyond the original schedule, while the need for spare-time seems to be higher than could be satisfied in the original schedule. As such, the addition of the travel time as "useful" time provides an opportunity to satisfy that demand.

#### Travel Departure time, On-board and Stationary Activity Duration Change Model

Finally, in order to get the complete picture, including the possible interactions between all indicators, a 5-cluster model with the three types of changes is made, as shown in the cluster profiles in Table 14 below. The addition of departure time changes had some influence on cluster profiles, though the main classes as identified earlier remain, but also a significant influence on cluster sizes. Indeed, the 3 main types of on-board activity focus (no-change, single activity increase with spare-time or work, multi-activity increase) remain, but the no-change cluster became smaller with the addition of two new variables. A larger work only on-board cluster emerged, as did another multi-activity on-board cluster.

Table 14: Latent Class Profiles of the 4-class Solution with On-board and Stationary Activity Duration and Departure Time Change Indicators

		Cluster 1	Cluster 2	Cluster 3	Cluster 4	Cluster 5
Indicators	Cluster Size (%)	44.22%	18.38%	18.17%	10.63%	8.60%
Getting Ready On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.079	0.030
Work On-board	Mean	0.000	0.186	0.000	0.192	0.281
Meal On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.131	0.135
Spare Time On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.243	0.231	0.090
Sleep Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.054	-0.001	0.140	0.019
Getting Ready Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.033	0.000	-0.082	-0.038
Work Stationary	Mean	0.000	-0.047	0.000	-0.059	-0.219
Meal Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.005	-0.001	-0.102	-0.115
Spare Time Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.101	0.007	0.113	0.176
Work Trip Departure	Mean	0.000	0.001	0.059	0.002	0.024
Home Trip Departure	Mean	0.001	0.000	-0.125	0.000	-0.061

Again, the no-change cluster is the largest one, with 44% of the sample. Considering the change indicators were used as proportions, the small variations were minimized further, so no changes at all are observed. Essentially, this is the group of travelers who expect that their schedules would not experience any modifications at all. This may be due to multiple reasons, low time pressure so there is no need to transfer activities to the travel episode, or lack of exposure to technology, so they do not know/trust it, or they cannot transfer activities to travel, like work tasks. or their travel time is too short to be able to do anything. All of these can be explored by including the personal characteristics and socio-economic factors as covariates, which will be done in the next section.

The single activity clusters remain important, with cluster 2 (18.4% of the sample) including travelers who mostly benefit from the additional time during travel to do work, with the goal of freeing up time outside travel. Indeed, the duration of work outside travel is reduced in this cluster, while spare time increases, indicating that there was a need for more leisure that could only be satisfied once the travel time became available. Considering they sleep longer and spend more time getting ready, we expect that they travel slightly later in the morning and work in the car. The changes in travel departure time are minimal, though the small delay shows that some travelers in this group do travel to work later, indicating that they have more time in the

morning to eat and get ready, but also that they may also wake up later in the morning. Cluster 3 (18.2% of the sample) is similar in a single activity, spare-time in this case, is most common on-board. Similarly to what was observed earlier when travelers engage in spare-time on-board, the duration of spare-time outside travel increases. Patterns of departure time change appear as well, as this group of travelers tend to travel home earlier and leave to work later. Returning home earlier allows more time for post-work activities, namely spare time and household chores.

As for the multi-activity on-board clusters, the addition of the departure time change indicators has led to the emergence of a new cluster (Cluster 5, 8.6% of the sample) in which travelers engage in all activities on-board, with work being the most prominent. As such, the time spent eating, working, and getting ready outside travel is decreased, as some activities may be transferred to the travel episodes, while sleep duration increases. Spare time, though its duration on-board increases, also increases outside travel. This is partly due to the earlier travel home, which frees up time for after work activities, generally spare time and household chores. With this, it is also probable that travelers in this cluster sleep earlier. Considering the time they spend getting ready and eating also decreases while they tend to travel to work later, we expect that many of them would wake up later. Cluster 4 (10.6% of the sample) represents essentially the same group of travelers as cluster 3 from the previous model (see table 13, who engage in all activities, spare-time slightly more so than others. As expected, activity transfer is observed for work, getting ready, and meals, but not for spare-time, as it is the only activity to increase both during and outside travel. The travel departure changes are not very larger, but the slight delay in work-bound trips indicates that this group of travelers may delay their wake up time, as the duration of sleep is increase, and tasks that would generally be done in the morning, such as eating breakfast and getting ready, seem to be transferred to the morning trip. While there seems to be no change in the home bound trips' departure time, the most likely change would be an advancement of these trips, but it is likely to be too small to be significant in comparison to the morning trip delays.

Overall, the inclusion of the departure time changes adds another dimension of interaction to the schedule changes. Indeed, we observe that delays of work-bound trips are often associated with decreases in activities that generally happen in the morning, like getting ready and partially eating, while earlier home trips were associated with increases in post-work activities like sparetime.

#### Conclusions

To summarize, based on this initial analysis, we can identify a clear division of the sample into several classes depending on the activity and travel changes. While a large proportion of the sample falls under the group that experiences little changes in their activity schedules, the different clustering distribution highlights common combinations of changes. The following main clusters were identified:

- No change: travelers in this cluster, which is the largest in the sample, make little to no changes to their travel and activities.
- Work only on-board: travelers in this cluster choose to transfer work tasks to travel episodes. As such, they tend to spend less time working outside of travel, and more time relaxing. They make little departure time changes as well.
- **Spare-time only on-board**: travelers in this cluster generally choose to use the traveling time to relax. This is also associated with more spare-time outside travel, and earlier home-bound travel.
- All activities on-board, work: this group of travelers does not have a single activity focus during travel, choosing to engage in all activities, but work remains the most significant one. As such, most activities that are increased on-board are decreased outside of travel, with the exception of spare-time. Earlier home-bound travel and delayed work-bound travel are also common changes.

• All activities on-board, spare-time: similarly, this group of travelers does not have a single activity focus on-board, but does engage in spare-time more often than other activities. Similarly, all activities are decreased outside of travel besides spare-time and sleep.

With this, we understand how on-board activities are associated with the rest of the schedule, stationary activities and departure times included. Nonetheless, questions concerning the motivations behind these schedule change decisions remain. Indeed, we believe that even in the case of the no-change clusters, the reasons behind not expecting any change in schedules are many. Whether it is seeking comfort and enjoyment during travel, or relieving pressure from the need to do many activities in limited time, each respondent values, or not, some benefit of autonomous vehicles over others, and that guides their expectations of how they would use them. Such insight cannot be inferred from the schedule change variables, as they are manifestations of these expectations. Rather, we look to individual and socio-economics characteristics, and travel specific features, as they are unique traits of individuals that condition how they value time, how exposed they are to technology. We speculate these factors would influence what people will value about autonomous vehicles, whether it is the comfort, safety, additional useful time that can used productively or for relaxing, or the novelty of technological innovation. Thus, including them in the clustering process will allow us to identify the link between the schedules and the individuals. To do so, the person-specific variables will be introduced as covariates. Besides the variables eliminated for redundancy reasons in section 5.1.1 before the logistic regression, all variables will be included in the analysis, as we are not only evaluating their significance, but also their usefulness and interpretability.

# 5.2.2 Clustering by Schedule Change Indicators and Individual Characteristics

Of these covariates, we make the distinction between active and inactive ones. Active covariates are ones that actively contribute to the model parametrisation. Of the variables available to us, we choose to include socio-economic factors (age, income, education...), some travel characteristics (currently preferred travel mode, frequency, average total travel time, ), as well as other personal characteristics (motion sickness, daily time pressure...). Though it is part of the experimental setup and randomly assigned, the level of activity facilitation (partial or full) is included as an active covariate, as we expect it could be an influential factor on the time allocation to activities during travel. The inactive covariates are variables that we consider have some association with the indicators, but they do not actively alter the parameters of the model. As addressed earlier, to counter the biases introduced in the experiment resulting from travel time limitations, the duration and departure time changes were studied relatively to the total travel time. In this stage, we choose to include the average single trip travel time as an inactive covariate in order to explore schedule changes with the commute travel time as a reference based on which to interpret class membership and profiles. In addition, seeing as dimensions like time and distance traveled are not flexible in the schedules, variables like the expected frequency of AV usage<sup>1</sup> and travel behavior change<sup>2</sup> somewhat cover them, and allow for some insight on the expectations of the respondents. Thus, such variables can be included as inactive covariates.

<sup>1</sup> This variable describes the number of times respondents expect they would use an autonomous vehicle (all trips, some, most...), see appendix A for detailed responses

<sup>2</sup> This variable describes the changes in travel distance respondents expect an autonomous vehicle would bring (travel further and more often...), see appendix A for detailed responses

Indicators	Active Covariates		Inactive Covariates
Getting Ready On-board	Gender	Self Driving Car Knowledge	Travel Time
Work On-board	Age Group	Daily Time Pressure	Travel Behavior Change
Meal On-board	Children	Motion Sickness	Expected AV Usage Frequency
Spare Time On-board	Education		Considering to buy an AV
Sleep Stationary	Income Group		
Getting Ready Stationary	Work Type		
Work Stationary	Travel Frequency		
Meal Stationary	Travel Mode		
Spare Time Stationary	New Technology Adaption Speed		
Work Trip Departure	Work In the Car		
Home Trip Departure	Activity Facilitation Level		

Table 15	List	of	Indicators	and	Covariates
10010 15.	LISU	01	multators	anu	Covariates

While they are continuous, the indicators are represented as ordinal variables in order to reduce the influence of outliers on class membership. As they are categorical variables, all covariates, active and inactive, are represented as nominal.

#### Stationary and On-board Activity Duration Change Model

Starting with the changes in activity durations, both on-board and outside, we observe that the optimal cluster number, found using the previously defined criteria, remains 5 (see table 16 and figure 15). Some clusters are similar to the ones identified in the first stage, such as the cluster with no-change (cluster 1, 55.9% of the sample), with mainly spare time on-board (cluster 4, 10.42% of the sample), and with mainly work on-board (cluster 5, 5.711% of the sample). Others are different, such as the new cluster with no change on-board, but with significant stationary activity and departure time changes (cluster 2, 15.97%), and the cluster with all activities on-board (cluster 3, 11.99%).

Indicators- Duration Change	Cluster Size (%)	55.91%	15.97%	11.99%	10.42%	5.71%
Getting Ready On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.027	0.023	0.094
Work On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.258	0.178	0.503
Meal On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.211	0.000	0.000
Spare Time On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.212	0.503	0.006
Sleep Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.039	0.130	-0.001	0.086
Getting Ready Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.024	-0.039	0.001	-0.109
Work Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.063	-0.096	0.003	-0.555
Meal Stationary	Mean	0.000	-0.012	-0.149	-0.001	-0.002
Spare Time Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.029	0.156	0.010	0.395

Table 16: Latent Class Profiles of the 5-class Solution with On-board and Stationary Activity Duration Changes, with Covariates



Figure 15: Summary of the Cluster Profiles with all Change Indicators (Model with covariates

Taking a deeper look into the covariates , we find that some provide insight into the heterogeneity between the clusters, while others lack significance. Starting with the latter, travel frequency, self-driving car knowledge, and work type are generally the same across the clusters, so they can be considered of low significance. To have further quantitative basis for this, we evaluate the p-value of the Wald statistic as generated by the software (see table 17). At a significance level of 5%, we see that education, the ability to do work in the car, and the daily time pressure are statistically significant<sup>3</sup>. Alternatively, knowledge of self driving cars, motion sickness and travel mode have a very high p-value, indicating little significance. Other covariates like daily time pressure and travel frequency have a p-value slightly higher than 0.05, but we will consider them in our analysis as the difference is not considerably large, especially in comparison to other covariates. To summarize the cluster profiles, table 18 below provides an overview of the most common responses in each cluster (see Appendix E for the full model).

Covariates	Wald Statistic	p-value			
Activity Facilitation Level	3.03	0.540			
Gender	4.5	0.330			
Age group	5.6	0.230			
Education*	38.6	0.030			
Children	18.3	0.11			
Income Group	23.3	0.280			
Work Type	11.4	0.490			
Travel Frequency*	9.03	0.060			
Travel Mode	10.3	0.850			
Daily Time Pressure*	24.2	0.079			
Is Work Possible In Car**	31.4	0.001			
Motion Sickness	7.5	0.820			
New Technology Adaption Speed	11.7	0.16			
Self Driving Car Knowledge	2.9	0.940			

Table 17: Statistical Significance of Active Covariates

<sup>3</sup> The p-value is <.05, so we reject the null hypothesis that the influence of these factors is zero

	Cluster 1	Cluster 2	Cluster 3	Cluster 4	Cluster 5		
Activity Facilita-	Partial	Partial	Ideal	Partial	Ideal		
tion Level							
Gender	Men	Men	Women	Men	Men		
Age Group	45-64	25-34/ 45-54	25-54	25-54	25-54		
Education	MBO/ Bache- lor	MBO/ Bache- lor	MBO/ Bache- lor	MBO/ Bache- lor/ Master	Bachelor/ Master		
Income Group	1-2x Average	1-2x Average	More than 2x average	1-2x Average/ More than 2x average	1-2x Average/ More than 2x average		
Daily Time Pres- sure	Medium	Medium	High	Medium-High	High		
Work In the Car	None/ Some of the tasks	Some/None of the tasks	Some/Most of the tasks	All/ Most/ Some of the tasks	All/Most of the tasks		
New Technology Adaption Speed	Sometimes	Sometimes	Sometimes/ Almost never	Sometimes	Sometimes/ Often		
Travel Time	10-30 mins	10-30 mins	30-60 mins	30-60 mins	30-60 mins		
Expected AV Us- age Frequency	Almost all trips/ Uncer- tain	Almost all trips/ Uncer- tain	Almost all	Almost all trips	Almost all trips		
Intent to Pur- chase AV	Maybe/No	Maybe/Yes	Yes/ Maybe	Maybe/Yes	Yes		

Table 18: Summary of the Cluster Profiles- Onboard and Stationary Activity Duration Change

Members of cluster 1 are generally individuals between the ages of 45 and 64, with no children. Generally, they are employed in the private sector, and make 1-2x the average income. They tend to have difficulties doing work in the car, as most cannot do any work tasks during travel, with most of the rest being able to do only some. Furthermore, most experience medium time pressure. As for the inactive clusters, we see that many are significant. As mentioned earlier, we expect that short travel times could be a reason behind the lack of engagement in activities on-board. In this case, it is somewhat confirmed, as members of cluster 1 tend to have a short travel time, 10 to 30 minutes. As for the expected AV usage frequency, the majority, though small, seem to believe they would use an autonomous vehicle for all trips, which indicates interest in the technology, further hinting that the reasons behind the lack of engagement in activities on-board may be due to resource or work-specific limitations. However, when looking at the other responses, the distribution is quite even, indicating high heterogeneity within this cluster. Some of those are conservative in how often they expect to use an autonomous vehicle (13.4% think they would use one for many trips, 18.8% for some trips), others expect little usage (20.3% think they would use one for almost no trips), but there are also are many who are uncertain (13.4% do not know). The differences within the cluster are also apparent in the last covariate, as most are uncertain if they would consider buying an autonomous vehicle (38%), but around the same proportion believe they would not (34.4%).

Similar to cluster 1, members of cluster 2 (15.97% of the sample) also do not engage in activities during travel, but they do expect changes in stationary activity duration. Indeed, for every minute of travel, all stationary activities, aside from meals, are increased. Interestingly, their age distribution is slightly different from that of cluster 1, as the population of this clusters is slightly younger, with more being in the 25-34 range (27.9%), so most are either in that age range or the 45-54 range. Most other factors are comparable and nearly the same, with a few exceptions. The clearest one is the ability to do work in the car, which is improved in comparison, as more people are likely to be able to do some work tasks (41.7% against 32.2%). Additionally, travel time is slightly higher, with more people traveling for 30-60 minutes. While higher levels

of uncertainty about the intent to purchase an autonomous vehicle are observed (41.8%), there are more respondents who would consider buying an AV (32.9%). Overall, this cluster is essentially one of respondents who are interested in autonomous vehicles, but are somewhat skeptical and conservative in how they expect it to change their lives. Members of cluster 3 engage in all activities during travel significantly, and expect to make modifications in their other stationary activities as well. While is the most common on average (25% of the travel time is spent working), meals and spare time are not far behind (both make up 21% of travel time use). This cluster is predominantly women between the ages of 25 and 54, with no dominant age group. They are generally highly educated, with most being at bachelor or master level. While, accordingly, they are in the highest income bracket (42% in >2x income range), we cannot consider this due to the lack of significance of income as a covariate. Time pressure is generally high for this group of travelers, and work tasks are more feasible in the car than in other clusters (39% canto do most work activities during travel, 40% can do some). As such, we can expect that these two factors are influential in driving the increase of work activities on-board. The longer travel times are conducive to this, as more than half of the population of this cluster travels for longer than 30 minutes. Nonetheless, the proportion of travelers who can do all work tasks in the car is very small (8.5%), thus many may not be able to spend all their travel time working, which could explain the variation in activities. Expected AV usage is less spread out than in cluster 1, as nearly half the population of this cluster think they would use an AV to for all trips capacity , and very few expect not to use it at all. While the uncertainty over using is much lower than in cluster 1, the uncertainty over buying an autonomous vehicle is still somewhat high. Though most of the respondents think they would consider buying an autonomous vehicle (44%), many remain uncertain (35.6%). Overall, this cluster represents a more enthusiastic group of travelers, who are more open to making full use of autonomous vehicles, as seen by the significant activity transfers to the vehicle.

Members of cluster 4 are mostly oriented towards spare time on-board. This cluster is composed of mainly men aged 25 to 54, many with at least MBO level education, though less are at the bachelor/master level. Their income levels are unevenly distributed, with high proportions of individuals below the average income (over 50% earing 1-2x average income or less), and a few above the 2x average income range (23%). In general, members of this cluster experience medium (47%) to high (29.3%) time pressure. The ability to do work tasks is also slightly higher in comparison to other clusters, as many can do all tasks (23.6%), most tasks (21.4%) and many tasks (34.5%). With such facilitation levels, we expect higher increases of work on-board, but the relatively medium level of time pressure, and high proportion of students in the cluster (13.7%) could hint that the need to work during travel is not as urgent, and that leisure and spare time are preferred. Additionally, With most respondents in this cluster having partial activity facilitation, it is possible that it was an influential factor in the decision to choose spare time activities during travel more than other activities. Travel time may also be an important factor, as a significant proportion travel 10-30 minutes (33%), though most still travel 30-60 minutes (51%). Overall, the expected usage of AV paints a positive image, as most would use an AV for nearly all their trips, or at least many trips. While the interest is high, the intent to purchase an autonomous vehicle is less clear. Indeed, most of the respondents are uncertain about considering to buy an autonomous vehicle (41%), though 35% would consider it. This could possibly be related to income disparities, as over half of the population earns 1-2x the average income or less. Comparatively, in cluster 3, where most respondents would consider buying an AV, 42% earn more than 2x the average income. Furthermore, as this cluster has the lowest proportion of travelers who often try new technologies (17%), exposure and trust in new technologies may make them more reluctant to invest in it. This difference also hints that members of this cluster may prefer ride sharing autonomous vehicles over owning a vehicle themselves.

The work oriented travelers are in cluster 5, as they transfer work activities to the travel episodes, using over half (50.3%) of their travel time working, and freeing up time for more spare time and sleep outside travel. The members of this cluster are generally men aged 25 to 54, with high education levels (bachelor, master/doctoral). Most are employed in the private and

#### FACTORS ASSOCIATED WITH SCHEDULE REARRANGEMENTS

public sector, and hardly any are student. As a result, most are part of high income ranges, (32% in the 1-2x the average income). As such, this cluster is a highly educated affluent group, which is reflected in the new technology adoption speed (36% tend to try new technologies often, the highest of all clusters), as well as in the expected frequency of usage (75% think they would use an AV for all their trips). Furthermore, the majority of members of this cluster (68%) would consider purchasing an autonomous vehicle, confirming that individuals with more disposable income would be more prepared to own an AV. Time pressure seems to be associated with more work activities during travel, as 53.6% of the members of this cluster are likely to experience high time pressure. Considering the work type distribution, we believe that time pressure is associated with high income employed individuals. With high time pressure grows the need for transferring activities to the travel episode with the goal of relieving some of that pressure. In this case, as more than half of the members of this cluster can do at least most work tasks in the car (32.1% can do all, 32.2% can do most), and the travel time was long enough (53% travel for 30-60 minutes, 14% for more than 60 minutes), work was prioritized. We can then assume that daily time pressure is mostly driven by work pressure, as members of cluster 4, also experiencing a significant transfer of spare time activities to the travel episodes, do not experience nearly as high time pressure. As such, this highly educated, working group of travelers is one that is mostly interested in using autonomous vehicles to use the travel time productively for work tasks, relieving work-related pressure and freeing up time for relaxing and leisure.

#### Travel Departure time, On-board and Stationary Activity Duration Change Model

Combining all three types of indicators, the optimal number of cluster is 5, see table 19 and figure 16. The addition of travel departure time reverts the cluster distribution to the original distribution without covariates. Aside from the no-change cluster, again the most populated at 44.22% of the sample, the distinction of on-board activities splits the clusters into single activity focused ones (clusters 2; 18.6% of the sample, and 3; 17.6% of the sample), and multi-activity ones, cluster 4 (11% of the sample) and 5 (8.6% of the sample). Of the single activity on-board clusters, cluster 2 is focused on work, as work activities are transferred to the travel episode, allowing more time fore leisure and spare time. Cluster 3, on the other hand, is spare time focused, while also experiencing the largest change in departure time, with significant advancement of homebound trips and delay of work-bound trips. The other two clusters show more variety, as all activities are significantly increase during travel. In the case of cluster 4, spare time is most common on-board, while work is more common in cluster 5. The addition of covariates changes the clustering considerably, especially in terms of the departure time changes, which are significant for only clusters 3,4 and 5.
		Cluster 1	Cluster 2	Cluster 3	Cluster 4	Cluster 5
Indicators	Cluster Size (%)	44.22%	18.57%	17.58%	11.05%	8.58%
Getting Ready On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.128
Work On-board	Mean	0.000	0.184	0.000	0.274	0.166
Meal On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.185	0.059
Spare Time On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.251	0.089	0.262
Sleep Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.054	0.000	0.097	0.066
Getting Ready Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.033	0.000	0.016	-0.159
Work Stationary	Mean	0.000	-0.047	-0.001	-0.137	-0.114
Meal Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.006	-0.001	-0.131	-0.074
Spare Time Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.100	0.006	0.139	0.138
Work Trip Departure	Mean	0.000	0.001	0.024	0.074	0.007
Home Trip Departure	Mean	0.001	0.000	-0.121	-0.062	0.004

Table 19: Latent Class Profiles of the 5-class Solution with On-board, Stationary Activity Duration and Departure Time Changes, with Covariates



Figure 16: Summary of the Cluster Profiles with all Change Indicators (Model with covariates

At a significance level of 5%, we see that education, time pressure, and the ability to do work in the car are statistically significant, with gender being slightly above the threshold of significance (see table 20). Similarly to the first model, knowledge of self driving cars and travel mode are found to have little significance, along with motion sickness to some extent. To summarize the cluster profiles, table 21 below provides an overview of the most common responses in each cluster. 64

	M7-14 Ct-th-th-	1
Covariates	Wald Statistic	p-value
Activity Facilitation Level	6.1	0.190
Gender	7.8	0.099
Age group	25.4	0.180
Education**	44.4	0.007
Children	15.8	0.200
Income Group	26.3	0.160
Work Type	15.3	0.220
Travel Frequency	7.4	0.120
Travel Mode	10	0.870
Daily Time Pressure*	25.5	0.060
Is Work Possible In Car**	36.2	0.000
Motion Sickness	11.5	0.480
New Technology Adaption Speed	11.7	0.160
Self Driving Car Knowledge	2.01	0.980

Table 20: Statistical Significance of Active Covariates

Table 21: Summary of the Cluster Profiles- On-board, Stationary Activity Duration and Departure Time Change

	Cluster 1	Cluster 2	Cluster 3	Cluster 4	Cluster 5
Activity Facilita- tion Level	Ideal	Ideal	Partial	Ideal	Partial
Gender	Men	Men	Men	Women	Women
Age Group	45-64	25-34/45-54	35-64	25-34/45-54	25-54
Education	MBO/Bachelor	MBO/ Bachelor/ Master	MBO/ Bachelor	Bachelor/Master	Bachelor/Master
Income Group	Average / 1-2x Average	1-2x average / More than 2x av- erage	1-2x Average	More than 2x av- erage	Average / 1-2x Average
Daily Time Pres- sure	Medium	Medium-High	Medium	High- Medium	High
Work In the Car	None/ Some tasks	Most/ Some/ None of the tasks	Some/ None of the tasks	Most/ Some of the tasks	All/ Most/ Some of the tasks
New Technology Adaption Speed	Sometimes	Sometimes	Sometimes/ Sel- dom	Sometimes	Seldom
Travel Time	10-30 mins	10-30/ 30-60 mins	10-30 mins	30-60 mins	30-60 mins
Expected AV Us- age Frequency	Almost all trips/ Uncertain	Almost all/ Many trips	Almost all/ Al- most no trips	Almost all/ Many trips	Almost all trips
Intent to Purchase AV	Maybe/No	Yes/ Maybe	Maybe	Yes/Maybe	Yes/Maybe

Overall, the personal characteristics are consistent with the initial analysis from the previous sub-models. Indeed, the first cluster, with hardly any schedule changes, is mostly composed of men aged 45 to 64, with MBO or bachelor level education. Similarly, they do not feel high time pressure (54% feel medium pressure), and most cannot do any work tasks in the car (43%), which could explain the lack of work activities during travel. Additionally, their travel time is the lowest (59% travel o-30 minutes), which is in line with our earlier expectations that short travel times do not allow much freedom in activity engagement on-board. This group of traveler is also one that is undecided (37%) or is not considering (35%) to buy an autonomous vehicle,

which is associated with a relatively average income (20% earn average income, 39% earn 1-2x the average income). This uncertainty is also reflected in the expected usage frequency, as this cluster has the lowest percentage of individuals who think they would use an AV for all their trips (35%), while all other responses are nearly equally represented. Indeed, up to 14% are uncertain about how often they would drive an AV, while 15% think they would use it for many trips. As mentioned earlier, this heterogeneity highlights that there are different reasons that justify the lack of significant change in the schedules. But, we can hypothesize that this group of travelers ties the value of autonomous vehicles to the ability to do work activities during travel. Since most cannot do most of their work on-board, the interest in owning or using an AV is low. A very small proportion of these travelers have limited knowledge of AVs, but since most do know about them and this metric is highly insignificant as mentioned earlier, we can assume that this disinterest does not stem from lack of knowledge. In addition, since most travelers have a short travel time (10-30 minutes), they may see this as insufficient time to engage in activities constructively, so they do not find value in having the ability of doing activities during travel if the travel time is short.

Members of cluster 2, however, are travelers who do engage in work activities during travel, with the goal of freeing up time for relaxing and leisure outside travel. Though, in comparison to the same cluster without the departure time changes, the magnitude of change is smaller, as travelers here use up to 18% of their travel time for work, in comparison to 50% in the previous model. However, we must point out that this cluster is much larger, indicating that many other responses with smaller increases of work on-board were allocated to this cluster. Again, men are more represented, but this group is much younger, with most being in the 25-34 range, and slightly less in the 45-54 range. The level of education is similar to the first cluster, though a few more are at the master/doctoral level (20.9%). Time pressure is higher for members of this cluster (36% experience high time pressure), which supports the initial finding that high time pressure drives transferring work tasks to the travel episodes, in association with work task facilitation and travel time. Indeed, most members of this cluster can do at least some work activities in the car (22% can do most, 34% can do some), and less are not able to do any tasks (30%) in the car in comparison to the first cluster. As for the travel time, it is overall longer than that of cluster 1, with more people having travel times higher than 30 minutes (43% travel for 30-60 minutes against 33% in cluster 1). These characteristics seem to support positive interest and perception of autonomous vehicles, which is reflected in the expected frequency of usage, as nearly 50% of the members of this cluster expect they would use one for almost all their trips, and most would actually consider buying one (38%). Nonetheless, the same amount of travelers (38%) are also uncertain about purchasing an autonomous vehicle. Overall, similar to cluster 1, this is also a group of travelers who are mostly interested in autonomous vehicles for the prospect of engaging in work activities during travel. Unlike the first group, the circumstances of their work and travel are more conducive for on-board work, as the type of work they do allows them more flexibility for remote work and their travel time is longer. Further, the demand for the additional time to use for work activities is higher for this group, as they are under higher time pressure, and need time to relax (reflected in the increase in stationary spare time duration).

Cluster 3 is composed of travelers who use the travel time for relaxing and leisure mainly. Similar to previous models, the prevalence of spare time on-board is often associated with limited changes in stationary activities, with only spare-time increasing, and meals and work very slightly decreasing. The other major schedule change is a significant advancement of homebound trips, which is in line with our initial expectations that an increase in spare time in a schedule is associated with earlier home-bound travel. On the other hand, work-bound travel is delayed on average. The members of this cluster are mostly men between ages 35 and 64, with MBO (30%) or bachelor level (34%) education. Their income is around average and slightly higher (45% earn 1-2x the average income). Most experience medium to low time pressure and can do some work tasks in the car (35% can do some tasks), though many have difficulties doing any (36% cannot do any work tasks in the car). As such, it is evident that work on-board is difficult for them, but also not necessarily needed, as time pressure is not particularly high.

Furthermore, as the majority have partial facilitation, respondents may think that spare time activities do not require full facilitation, while work activities require more focus and facilitation. Additionally, travel time is somewhat short, as 51% travel 10-30 minutes, and most (81%) expect they would not travel further. An interesting distribution is the expected frequency of usage, as most respondents believe they would use an AV for almost all trips (38%), but a considerable percentage expects to use it for nearly no trip (23%), and many are also uncertain about their expected usage (0%). Additionally, most respondents are also uncertain about buying an autonomous vehicle (45%), which may be due to their average income in comparison to other clusters. We can conclude that this is a group of travelers who believe they could benefit from autonomous vehicles to relax, but would not really consider them for much else, i.e work, and they do not expect it would have a big impact on how they schedule their day. That may be due to limitations related to their work type, which does not allow them to do much work in the car. As such, we can hypothesize that the value of autonomous vehicles for them is not tied to the possibility to do work, but rather the enjoyment of the traveling experience and the elimination of the stress associated with the driving responsibility.

Members of cluster 4 engage in all activities during travel, with work being the most common. It is composed of women aged 25-54, also highly educated (bachelor/master level). The majority are employed in the private sector (64%), while many being entrepreneurs as well (14%). As such, the time pressure they experience is generally high (45% experience high time pressure, 41% medium), which, as found earlier, drives the need for additional time for work. Considering over 34% of travelers can do most of their work tasks in the car, and their travel time is long (49% travel 30-60 minutes, 15% travel more than 60 minutes), engaging in work activities in the car is possible, and significantly needed by this group. With the long travel times, we expect that these travelers choose to engage in more than one activity per trip. Indeed, considering the duration of meal time and getting ready during travel is higher, while these activities are reduced outside of travel, we expect that this group of travelers tend to use the duration of the work-bound trip to eat and get ready, and possibly work. Overall, the expectations of autonomous vehicles are quite positive, with most thinking they would use an autonomous vehicle for all trips (39%), and many thinking they would for at least many trips (24%). 43% would consider buying an autonomous vehicle, which matches our expectation that high income individuals would be more open to purchasing an AV. Furthermore, considering that many members of this group are exposed to new technologies regularly (27% try new technologies often, 42% sometimes), we believe they are more prepared to accept autonomous vehicles and make full use of them. Additionally, this group of travelers is one of the least "uncertain", as it has the second smallest proportion of individuals who are not certain of how often they would use an autonomous vehicle (3%), and if they would buy an autonomous vehicle (33%). Overall, this group of travelers is similar to cluster 2 in that they are mostly interested in using AVs for work activities, with the difference being that they are more open to using it for other activities if they cannot, or do not want to, do work tasks.

Similarly to cluster 4, cluster 5 is one in which all activities are undertaken during travel, though spare time and work are most common. They are also mostly women aged 25 to 54, with high education levels (bachelor/master or doctoral), though many are at the MBO level (21%). Most are employed in the private sector or the government, but there is a high proportion of students (11%), which could explain the presence of low income respondents (15% earn below average income). The majority still earn average to slightly more than average income (31% earn 1-2x the average income, 20% earn more than 2x the average income). Time pressure is generally high (53%), and most can do at least some of their work activities in the car (and 29% can do all work tasks in the car), which explains the increase in the duration of work in the car. However, as up to 15% cannot do any work tasks in the car, work-on board might be limited to a certain proportion of the group. Nonetheless, the travel time is mostly in the 30-60 minutes range (46%), which provides more opportunities to engage in activities. While work would seem to be the most likely, especially for the older employed population, we think the high proportion of students drives the increase in spare time duration, as most students may

not be able to do any work tasks during travel, so they would tend to engage in other activities. Evidently, the members of this cluster are interested in using autonomous vehicles, as 62% expect to use one for all their trips, with the rest expecting it for at least many trips. Interestingly, half of the members of this cluster (51%) almost never try new technologies, which could indicate limited exposure or openness to innovations, but nearly all know about autonomous vehicles, and most are open to buying one (44%). This could indicate that the novelty of autonomous vehicles and its attraction as a new innovation is not an important factor behind this group of travelers' interest in AVs. Rather, we think it is activity facilitation, and the possibility to engage in various activities, mostly spare time and relaxing, but also work if needed.

#### **Conclusion and Discussion**

From this analysis, it is clear that personal characteristics and socio-economic factors influence the propensity to engage in activities during travel and introduce travel and stationary activity rearrangements in different ways. To understand these effects, we distinguish different levels of influence. Some attributes provide the base profile of individuals who would be interested in using an autonomous vehicle, by positively influencing intent to use. As such, educated individuals are more likely to positively perceive autonomous vehicles and their benefits, and thus, would be more enthusiastic about using them. Another such attribute is time pressure, as it drives the need for additional useful time, mostly to be able to engage in work activities to relieve that pressure. This reflects not only in the intent to use indicators (expected AV usage frequency), but also in the schedules, with significant on-board and stationary activity changes, and travel as well. While income was especially associated with the intent to buy an autonomous vehicle, as richer individuals were more open to it, we cannot claim that the association is significant due to the limited significance of this metric. Consistent with the findings of the logistic regression, most socio-economic factors were not significantly associated with schedule changes. Gender was generally non-significant, though its significance improved in the model with travel departure time changes. Nonetheless, it was apparent that in the case of travelers who engaged in multiple activities on-board, more individuals were women, hinting that multitasking may be more likely with female travelers. In the two clusters of concern, respondents have more children in comparison to others, so it is possible that the additional responsibility of taking care of children, which is generally undertaken by women, increases time pressure, making using the travel time for activities more attractive.

It was expected that exposure to and knowledge of new technologies would be significant in making individuals more prepared and open to making full use of autonomous. However, knowledge of self driving cars was found to be insignificant, as the vast majority of the sample had knowledge of AVs, even those who reported no schedule changes. As such, we can conclude that, as the current situation stands, base knowledge of autonomous vehicles is prevalent. On the other hand, the influence of new technology adoption speed was slightly more difficult to assess, as instances of travelers with high adoption speed reported no changes in schedules, while others with comparable responses reported a wide array of activity and travel changes. As such, we speculate that this factor influences in association with other attributes or variables.

However, we believe these base attributes are not sufficient to materialize the interest in autonomous vehicles into schedule changes, as other contextual attributes can act as barriers. Indeed, as identified, longer travel times are generally conducive to activity changes, so travel time cam limit the extent to which individuals make use of autonomous vehicles, regardless of their interest and intentions. Another critical "barrier" attribute is the ability to do work in the car. As work is one of the most prevalent activities during travel, the extent to which individuals can transfer work tasks to the vehicle was found to be a significant factor influencing the scheduling process. Not all jobs allow remote work, and resource and coupling constraints can significantly limit the work tasks possible in the car. Therefore, if the interest in using autonomous vehicles is only to be able to engage in work activities during travel, no changes would be observed at all, and the initial intent to use may not be as significant.

#### FACTORS ASSOCIATED WITH SCHEDULE REARRANGEMENTS

Other variables relate to the comfort and conditions inside the vehicle, one of which being activity facilitation. Though expected to be much more significant, on-board activity facilitation's effect on the types of activities during travel was clear. Ideal facilitation was found to be often associated with more work activities on-board, while partial facilitation with spare time. Travelers might believe that partial facilitation does not provide the environment and comfort necessary to engage in activities requiring focus like work, so relaxing was preferred. Nonetheless, we speculate that activity facilitation was more of a secondary conditioning predictor, which is reasonable considering the lack of experience with real autonomous vehicles, so understanding the effects of partial and full facilitation on the ability to do activities remains subject to the interpretation of the travelers themselves. Finally, motion sickness was , again, found to have limited influence on the ability to engage in activities during travel, and on the interest in using autonomous vehicles in general. Though, it must be pointed out that nearly 80% of the sample reported to never experiencing motion sickness, so low representation of individuals who do may have infused some biases in the data. Nonetheless, there was no indication of significant influence, even in clusters with high proportions of individuals experiencing motion sickness in some way.

#### 5.2.3 Synthesis

In this chapter, we have explored the factors influencing schedule rearrangements. With insights from an initial logistic regression estimating the influence of individual characteristics on the occurrence of activity and travel changes, we expanded the rearrangement indicators to include specific activity and travel changes. With that, we tried to identify heterogeneous groups within the population with significant differences in schedule rearrangements.

Starting with a logistic regression, we found that the binary occurrence of changes to activity schedules is difficult to predict with the variables at our disposal. Of the socio-economic factors, gender and education were found to be good predictors of the occurrence of on-board activity change, while only income was found to have some influence on stationary activity and travel changes. As for travel characteristics, the initial expectation that longer travel times were more conducive for productive travel time was confirmed to some extent, but it was also found that longer travel times contributed to stationary activity changes. As for travel changes, the frequency of travel was more influential, as less frequent travel increased the probability of a travel change occurring. Other personal characteristics were slightly more influential, as and the ability to do work activities in the car were identified as significant predictors of the occurrence activity-travel changes. Motion sickness and time pressure, however, emerged as insignificant indicators.

As the results of the logistic regression provided confirmation for some initial expectations, and denied others, we concluded that the specific schedule rearrangements must be explored individually using latent class clustering models. The resulting classes match the initial classifications from chapter 4, with three main changes to be distinguished: no-change, single activity on-board (work and spare time), and multiple activities on-board. In the clusters with multiple activities during travel, all activities were increased, but either one of work or spare time were more significantly increased. Direct activity transfer was common with work, meals, and getting ready, but less with spare time. Indeed, more often than not, spare time on-board was often associated with more spare-time outside travel. As such, we identified that there were significant interactions between on-board and stationary activities, though the direction of these relationships remain unknown. As for travel changes, the most significant changes, earlier home-bound travel and delayed work-bound travel, were mostly observed in the spare-time only on-board cluster as well as the multi-activity on-board (mostly work) cluster.

We found that personal attributes and travel characteristics influence schedule rearrangements in different ways. While we cannot make conclusions about the intensity and direction of causal links, we can conclude the existence of strong and significant associations. Overall, socio-economic factors were not significant indicators, though some associations were observed. Gender, the number of children in a household, income were all insignificant factors, while only education was significant. As such, a strong association between education and the intent to purchase an autonomous vehicle, as well as activity changes. Other personal characteristics were found to be more statistically significant. Indeed, daily time pressure was found to be a driver for work-on board, as most travelers with medium to high time pressure engaged in work during travel, and spent more time on leisure and spare-time outside travel. As expected, groups of travelers who engaged in work on-board generally worked in jobs that allowed remote work task facilitation, i.e many were able to do work activities in the car. Travel time generally supported engaging in more activities on-board, as members of the multi-activity on-board clusters often had the longest travel times. Similarly to what was found in the logistic regression, motion sickness was found to have little influence on scheduling decisions, even in clusters with significant changes (the multi-activity on-board clusters).

Finally, we can conclude that, according to expectations from this research, the schedule rearrangements in the autonomous vehicle era are not as dramatic as speculated in the literature. Most respondents reported little changes in their schedules, and in general, their expectations remain conservative. Across all clusters, few expect to change their travel frequency and the distance traveled, while the intention to purchase autonomous vehicles was often highly uncertain across all groups, even the most enthusiastic and affluent ones.

## CONCLUSIONS

This thesis has examined the possible impacts of autonomous vehicles on travel behavior using various quantitative methods, and in turn has identified different factors influencing certain effects and uncovered interactions between different components of activity-travel schedules. Using these insights, we can reflect on the research questions and objective stated in the introduction.

This chapter will begin by providing answers to each research question, including a reflection and discussion of the policy implications of this research. Then, we will discuss our findings in the context of existing research, and report possible limitations. Finally, recommendations for future work will be provided.

#### 6.1 **DISCUSSION AND RESEARCH QUESTIONS**

The two results chapters (chapters 4 and 5 addressed the first two research questions). In this section, we will provide answers for these questions.

*RQ1.* What types of rearrangements in travel patterns and activity schedules are expected to emerge with the introduction of autonomous vehicles?

Starting with our initial exploration of the survey data, we were able to identify major streams of activity and travel changes. Indeed, as we explored activity changes, we distinguished between two types: *on-board activity changes*, which describe changes of activities during travel, and *stationary activity changes*, which describe changes of activities outside travel. Work and spare-time were identified as the main activities that increased in duration on-board, with meals and getting ready being common as well, but less significantly. As for stationary activities, work, spare-time, meals, getting ready, and sleep were found to be the most significantly changed. Of the latter changes, work, meals, and getting ready were often reduced outside travel, while sleep and spare-time increased.

As for travel changes, we found that the frequency of travel remained mostly unchanged, with the number of trips mostly staying constant, aside from the occasional trip elimination. This was consistent with what we initially expected from the literature review, as research has identified the difficulty in adding and eliminating trips. Furthermore, later examination of survey responses, one of which included a question concerning the expected changes in traveled distance and frequency, uncovered conservative expectations, as most respondents did not expect to travel more frequently and/or further. However, we did identify travel departure times as significant rearrangements. Indeed, as all the respondents were commuters, students and employed individuals, work-bound trips and home-bound trips were found to be most influenced. Trips to work were mostly delayed, while home-bound trips were advanced. We expect that this would be related to the newfound activity facilitation during travel, which would allow travelers to engage in activities on-board, and have more flexibility in when they choose to travel without losing out of "useful" time.

Looking deeper into combination of these changes, the latent class clustering uncovered some common joint changes. The most commonly found in the data was the transfer of work activities to the travel episode. Other activities like meals and getting ready were often also transferred. The same could not be said for spare-time, however, as it often increased both in the vehicle and

out of it. We interpreted this as a need for leisure time that could not be satisfied in the schedules as they were, so the additional useful time on-board provided more opportunities for travelers to relax, which they did not have before.

Finally, as we clustered the respondents using travel and activity change indicators (travel departure change and activity duration change), we identified five main clusters: *No change, only work on-board, only spare time on-board, multiple activities on-board (work and spare-time)*. The findings of the initial data exploration were confirmed, as the segmentation of the sample was according to the same general activity change streams, no schedule change, and work and/or spare-time on-board. The clusters in which multiple activities on-board increased were also dominated by one of these two activities. Further, we found that the advancement of home-bound trips was often associated with an increase in spare time, which we speculate could be attributed to spare-time being mostly a post-work activity, so an earlier return home provides more time to spend on leisure.

Through this research, the inter-dependencies between travel-activity choices have been highlighted, as associations between all types were observed, though the direction of these relations remains unknown. Indeed, we observed activity transfer to travel episodes, for instance for work, but we are not certain if work tasks have been moved to the travel episode and led to time being freed up for another activity, or if said activity was scheduled first, forcing work tasks to be moved. Nonetheless, it is clear that the different components of activity-travel schedules are inter-dependent, and that these dependencies influence the behavioral changes of individuals.

*RQ2.* What factors and characteristics of travelers are associated with the specific activity schedule rearrangements?

To answer this question, we began with a logistic regression to identify possible predictors of the binary occurrence of schedule changes on three levels: *on-board activity change, stationary activity change, travel change*. This included all types of changes, not only the most common, which were durations for activities and departure times for travel. The indicators used as possible predictors were: socio-economic factors, travel characteristics, and other personal attributes.Three models predicting each of the three binary change variables were estimated.

The results of the logistic regression models showed that socio-economic factors were limited in their predictive ability. Women and highly educated individuals were found to be more likely to engage in activities during travel. However, no socio-economic factor was significant in predicting stationary activity changes. Only income was found to be a significant predictor of only travel changes, but the observed effect was counter-intuitive, as higher income individuals were less likely to make changes to travel. Travel characteristics were found to be more influential, as we observed that longer travel time were conducive to more on-board and stationary activity changes, while less frequent travel increased the probability of travel changes. We find that the ability to do work in the car is a significant predictor of both activity changes, although the influence mostly comes from the extreme "no task is possible" responses. Indeed, we observe that when travelers can do work tasks in the car, regardless of the extent to which they can (some, most or all), the effect on the likelihood to engage in activities on-board or change stationary activities is not much different. If they are not able to do any tasks, the likelihood is dramatically decreased. Daily time pressure and motion sickness were found to have no significant influence on any of the travel changes.

However, the logistic regression models were limited, as they only allowed us to explore the influence of the individual characteristics on the occurrence of changes in general, rather than the choices to make specific changes. As such, adding these indicators as covariates to the latent class models, which had uncovered classes of schedule rearrangements, allowed us to explore the influence of each indicator on the single activity and travel changes. Additionally, indicators that were not used as predictors in the logistic regression models (the intent to purchase an autonomous vehicle, the expected AV usage frequency, the expected change in travel frequency

and distance) were included as inactive covariates, so the associations between these variables and the indicators could be examined.

One of the main findings made is that some of the non-significant indicators have strong associations with activity-travel changes, but only to some specific ones, which explains why that influence was not captured in the logistic regression, in which all changes were aggregated. Though insignificant, income had a moderating effect on the intent to purchase autonomous vehicles, as more affluent individuals were more open to buying an AV, while less rich groups of travelers were rather uncertain about it. Nonetheless, socio-economic factors were confirmed to have limited significant associations with the various schedule changes, with only education proving to be significant enough to be considered. As such, groups of travelers who engaged in activities during travel, especially work, were often highly educated individuals. On the other hand, daily time pressure, which was found to be insignificant in the logistic regression, was identified as associated with changes in work activities, especially increases in work on-board. The combination of high time pressure with the ability to do work tasks in the car was significant in work focused schedules. Therefore, we conclude that the personal characteristics that control the context and ability to engage in activities on-board are the main factors associated with activity schedule changes.

As for characteristics of comfort on-board, motion sickness was confirmed to have little influence on any activity or travel change. Several researchers have highlighted motion sickness as a possible barrier that could hamper activity facilitation on-board and make multitasking during travel more difficult and less attractive [38][18]. Based on our findings, we believe that instances of motion sickness acting as an obstacle to engaging in on-board activities are not as significant as expected. Though we cannot necessarily claim that motion sickness has no influence on multitasking on-board and activity facilitation, as 80% of our sample reports never experiencing motion sickness, we do believe that further exploration of these effects at an individual level is needed.

A final observation was concerning the intent to purchase autonomous vehicles. Across all the classes of travelers identified, the skeptics and enthusiasts alike, the general trend was average to high reluctance to considering buying an autonomous vehicle. We observed that travelers who preferred spare-time only during travel were significantly more uncertain about owning an autonomous vehicle. We believe that such preference would make this group of travelers more open to shared autonomous vehicles rather than personal vehicles, which has consequences on the estimated effect on travel behavior, especially the vehicles-mile traveled. Thus, it may be valuable to consider these interactions in research assessing the overall impacts of autonomous vehicles on travel behavior.

Finally, thinking back to the expected effects of autonomous vehicles on travel and the value of time, we have observed that travel demand is not expected to increase, with only changes in departure times possibly influencing overall demand. The frequency of travel and the distance traveled, however, would not be significantly influenced. As research assumes that autonomous vehicles would decrease the value of travel time, thus leading to more travel, our findings lead us to believe that this influence is not as straightforwards as anticipated. Though we cannot make inferences on the actual effect of autonomous vehicles on the value of travel time, we can conclude that it is not a sufficiently comprehensive metric to capture the complex relations between on-board activities, travel choices, and activities outside travel. As such, our research provides an initial contribution to alternative activity-focused approaches to studying the impacts of autonomous vehicles on travel behavior.

#### 6.2 POLICY IMPLICATIONS

With the understanding we have gained from exploring the schedule, we can expand on potential implications to policy, starting with the expected larger impacts autonomous vehicles could bring, to the limitations of traditional assessment methods that guide policy decisions.

#### 6.2.1 Higher Order Impacts of Autonomous vehicles

Based on our findings, we can expand on the potential larger impacts of autonomous vehicles. Going back to the diagram of the different levels of ripple effects by Milakis, Arem, and Wee [49], we can discuss some potential effects that could emerge as consequences of the changes we have identified.

One of the main expected benefits of autonomous vehicles is the improvement of traffic efficiency, resulting from the reduction of human errors and the optimization of the driving process. However, as autonomous vehicles are generally expected to increase traffic efficiency, more demand for travel is induced, increasing the distance traveled by personal autonomous vehicles [22][11]. Even in literature exploring the impacts of shared autonomous vehicles, the expectation is generally the same [56][28]. However, based on our analysis, the general expectation of the majority is that they would make little modifications to their travel preferences. That is, the number of trips they would take and the distance they would travel are expected to remain the same. This reluctance to dramatically change travel may be due to the sample covering commuters only, so the impact of autonomous vehicles could be studied only with regards to daily trips, excluding occasional long distance trips. Nonetheless, as large increases in distance traveled would not be possible without significant changes in regular daily trips, we speculate that the evident reluctance to travel more and farther indicates the increase in VMT may not be as large as expected. Zmud and Sener reached a similar conclusion, finding that most individuals would not change their travel habits, and that most of the VMT increase would come from the addition of long distance travel [88]. Therefore, based on our analysis, we cannot claim that the advent of autonomous vehicles would induce more travel, at least not commuter travel. What is possible is that demand for long distance travel would increase as the value of engaging in activities during travel would make the trip more constructive. Further research is needed to identify the magnitude of this impact.

Nonetheless, that is not to say commuters did not expect any changes with regards to their travel behavior, as an important change in travel preferences that emerged was the shift in travel departure times. A significant pattern was the advancement of home-bound trips and delay of work-bound trips, especially by individuals who work during travel and spend more time relaxing after work. As such, we believe there is significant potential for a reduction of congestion in both the morning and evening peak hours. However, this is highly dependent on the characteristics of the individual travelers, as such patterns were only observed in association with other activity changes.

In this sample, most individuals were uncertain, and many not enthusiastic, about purchasing an autonomous vehicle. Limitations in income could have a role to play in this, but even in affluent groups of travelers, the uncertainty was significant. On one hand, this could indicate that the pessimistic scenarios for penetration rates would be more likely, and traditional vehicle ownership would not decrease significantly. On the other side, this reluctance could indicate a higher interest in shared autonomous vehicles, which could decrease the overall vehicle ownership. Furthermore, as found by Spieser, Treleaven, Zhang, *et al.* in a Singapore case study, average penetration rates of shared autonomous vehicles would reduce the fleet size on the road by a third [73]. Therefore, we speculate that autonomous ride-sharing would be a preferred mode of transport for the individuals hesitant to purchase an autonomous vehicle. However, going back to the expected traffic effects, an increase in shared-vehicle travel demand would increase the total VMT by a single vehicle, as empty rides to pick up the next passenger or find a parking space would have to be considered. This could reflect in higher congestion levels, especially during peak hours, assuming no increase in road capacity, as addressed by Maciejewski and Bischoff in [44].

#### 6.2.2 Limitations of the Travel Time Penalty Approach

One of the main findings of this research is that travelers are generally conservative in how they expect their travel behavior will change as a result of autonomous vehicles. Indeed, we believe that, in the case of commuters, autonomous vehicles will have more influence on travel departure times than on the number of trips. Though distance traveled could not be explored in detail as part of the schedules, the general expectation gathered was that travelers would not travel further or for longer time. As limited and contextual as this insight is, considering our sample is composed of commuters only, whose trips are largely rigid, we do believe that the distance traveled in daily schedules would be difficult to change significantly. Therefore, we speculate that the expectations of increased VMT, which literature claims, may be too optimistic. Furthermore, considering the aforementioned general reluctance to consider purchasing autonomous vehicles, it is possible that many travelers may prefer shared AVs, which would have significant consequences on traffic. As such, the ripple effects of autonomous vehicles, as per the framework [49], would be estimated differently. Considering insights from the assessment of these impacts are used as a basis for policy making, including significant infrastructure investment decisions, more research is required to accurately assess all potential travel behavior changes, considering different scenarios and population segments.

However, we believe that it is not the results themselves that indicate possible limitations in current research, but rather the approach we have selected to assess travel behavior changes. Indeed, this research has highlighted the immense complexity in the AV-driven travel and activity pattern changes, not only in the wide scope of possible changes, and combinations of rearrangements, but also in the factors influencing them. Not only do intrinsic individual attributes, characteristics, and preferences contribute to the modification of these pattern, but the components of the schedules themselves activity and travel fragments strongly influence each other. Indeed, the choice of engaging in activities during travel can have repercussions on travel and stationary activities, just as stationary activities can drive the choice of on-board activities. Though we could not identify the direction of this relationship, we did observe instances of certain types of changes occurring in combination e.g increase in work on-board with a reduction of work outside travel, increase in spare-time on-board with earlier home-bound trips.

Based on this, we believe that the process of scheduling travel and activity is intricate and complex, and using an assumed reduction of the travel time penalty to predict possible changes is not sufficient to capture this complexity. We suggest that approaches that consider individual variations, and all the factors that we have identified to have an influence on activity-travel patterns would be more accurate in estimating possible travel behavior changes. This would also allow to realistically depict the variations in usage of AVs, from skeptics who would only drive in an autonomous vehicle without making any modifications to how much more they travel, or how far they travel, to the enthusiasts who would remodel their daily schedules.

Considering the highly contextual nature of this research, and its limitations in terms of sample size and profiles, its objective was not to provide direct policy recommendation, but rather provide a quantitative basis to motivate the need for different approaches to assessing travel behavior impact of autonomous vehicles. Thus, we can only recommend to explore modeling approaches that can include the influence of the drivers of activity and travel changes as identified, as well as the inter-dependencies between the various schedule changes.

#### 6.3 REFLECTION ON RESEARCH

We have discussed our findings and their implications in the context of this experiment in the results chapters (chapters 4 and 5) and in this chapter. In this section, we choose to reflect on this research with respect to existing literature, as well as its limitations.

#### 6.3.1 Reflection

As has been discussed, literature exploring specific activity-travel changes, considering the different interactions between activities, is limited, but recent papers have tried to study them in depth. We will compare our findings to the expectations of a focus group conducted by Pudāne, Rataj, Molin, *et al.*[64], as well as those of a similar recent paper by Kim, Mokhtarian, and Circella[31].

Pudāne, Rataj, Molin, *et al.*'s research objectives are similar to ours, as they explored changes in the daily activities of future AV-users using qualitative focus group data [64]. Though, these effects were not identified quantitatively as our study did, some results were similar. Pudāne, Rataj, Molin, *et al.* found that on-board activities and stationary activities influence each other, and identified other influential factors like time pressure and activity facilitation and flexibility. While our research identified some consistency in respondents' expectation of changes in travel distance and frequency, most do not expect to travel further or more often, and very few have reported to make changes to the number of trips, the authors found more variation in the respondents' expectations. Their conclusions were consistent with ours, in that the travel time penalty approach to predicting travel behavior changes over-estimates these changes, and cannot capture the variety of potential impacts, and thus, must be rethought [64].

Similarly, Kim, Mokhtarian, and Circella also studied the changes travelers expect to make in a hypothetical all-AV era, identifying clusters of changes [31]. While we used data in which respondents reported their full daily schedules, Kim, Mokhtarian, and Circella designed a list of potential changes to activity schedules, which include inter-dependencies with other changes, and asked respondents the likelihood of experiencing such changes [31]. As such, the addition of our research was extracting these inter-dependencies from the schedules. The paper also identified that older, lower income individuals would be less inclined to expect activity changes, while younger and more technology oriented people would make use of the *hands-free* travel. In contrast, they found that the respondent's expectations of potential changes in their time (traveling earlier/later, eating/working in the car and freeing up time later...) were the lowest. Though the umbrella of *time flexibility* included different layers of changes that we explored individually in this research, we have found more significant expected changes here. Overall, though, they agree that travel behavior changes driven by autonomous vehicles may be more modest than expected, which was also supported by other studies ([69], [49]).

#### 6.3.2 Limitations

Evidently, this research is subject to limitations on different levels. Below, we discuss the most significant limitations in terms of data and research and analysis choices.

The limitations of the survey data and methods were discussed in chapter 3, but we can expand on these limitations with respect to the research and analysis process. As the survey data includes commuters only, inherent biases in the sample are to be expected. Indeed, as we exclude non-commuters, our findings regarding the impacts of autonomous vehicles on travel patterns do not encompass the full range of possible travel, such as long distance trips. Additionally, as the schedules were self-reported, we must consider that there may be errors and inaccuracies in the daily activity-travel schedules. Other responses, like time pressure, are subject to the interpretation of the respondents. By using these variables as bases for comparisons, there was an inherent assumption that all respondents evaluate them similarly, which may not be completely true. Finally, it is important to remember that this survey was collected in the Netherlands, so our findings, especially as they relate to time use choices, must be interpreted considering the geographical and cultural context this entails. Furthermore, choices made in the data preparation stage influenced our analysis. One of the most important choices was eliminating observations based on a set of criteria (see chapter 3, section 3.2) that we generated based on the goals of this research. Because our study focused on commuters, eliminating responses with no work activities and inconsistent travel was consistent with our goals. Nonetheless, these responses could have been addressed as potential scenarios of individuals expecting a complete overhaul of their schedules.

In terms of methods, the choice to use latent class analysis limited the analysis possibilities and the schedule change metrics we could explore. Furthermore, the choice to use a clustering method aggregates the observations, and does provides limited insights on the observations that may not fit any of the profiles, or that fit all the profiles. Further exploration of these specific responses could have been valuable in understanding the characteristics and preferences of those respondents.

As for some analysis choices, some assumptions were made to accommodate for special cases of schedules. One of them relates to the cases in which all trips were eliminated in the AV schedule. Throughout our analysis, we assumed that the trips occurred at the same time they did in order to avoid extreme outliers skewing the departure time differences to extremes. It must be pointed out that the choice to use activity duration differences as a metric for activity changes in the schedules was based on the observed significance of these indicators, but they do not give more insights on the changes in number of activities or their order. Other indicators could have been used to complement the activity duration changes, like activity fragments, or the start times of activities. Further, it would have been a strong addition to the analysis to study "bundles" of activities separated by the main trips i.e pre-work and post-work. Though the discussion in the results section addressed and speculated on the dynamics of interactions between the trips and the adjacent activities, a complete analysis in which said activities were clearly distinguished could have complemented our analysis.

#### 6.4 **RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FUTURE RESEARCH**

This research has provided some understanding of how daily travel-activity schedules may be changed in the era of autonomous vehicles, but more work could be done to expand on these findings.

As discussed, the survey data had several limitations, in its inherent assumptions, but also in its access and sample. Therefore, a first recommendation would be to include location and geographical characteristics as potential forces influencing the travel behavior expectations. Additionally, as this research could only address commuter travel, future research can explore possible changes in long distance travel in the era of autonomous vehicles, especially as many studies have identified it as a potential source of additional travel demand [64][31]. Furthermore, though we identified some associations between income levels and schedule changes, the lack of representation of several income groups (minimum income, 2x the average income and >2x the average income) made income statistically insignificant. As such, we recommend further studies to cover these ranges to have a clearer view of the Dutch population. Further, in line with introducing more nuance to the analysis, another recommendation would be to add other possible autonomous vehicle modes beyond privately owned vehicles. Indeed, not only have we observed high reluctance to purchasing autonomous vehicles, but travelers also had no options other than private autonomous vehicles in the survey, which limits their travel choices. As such, we recommend conducting similar studies with more travel mode options, traditional non-vehicle ones, but also shared autonomous vehicles and autonomous taxis, to get a clearer representation of possible scenarios of future vehicle automation.

Considering the autonomous vehicles technology remains in progress, perception and acceptance may be dynamic, as knowledge and exposure increases over time. For that, we recommend research to address and evaluate how the expected impacts evolve over time, especially once the technology becomes available. In the meantime, chauffeur experiments that simulate the experience of having an autonomous vehicles, similar to that in [25], can provide additional insights on travel behavior without relying on self-reporting, which could often be flawed . Individuals are often irrational in decision making, and their biases often inadvertently interfere, as they often base decisions on heuristics. Thus, observational research will allow to reduce the impact of self-reporting biases.

Seeing as this research, along with others, has put to question the accuracy and value of travel time penalty approaches as a predictor of travel behavior changes, we recommend more empirical research and modeling studies to further explore the value of traveling in an autonomous vehicle. This value would include the different perceived benefits of AVs (the ability to engage in activities on-board, the additional comfort, the reduced stress etc.), all while considering the individuals' characteristics, needs and preferences, as well as constraints. Comparing findings from such models with traditional travel time penalty approaches would be informative.

### BIBLIOGRAPHY

- H. Adér, G. Mellenbergh, and D. Hand, Advising on research methods: A consultant's companion. Johannes van Kessel Advising, 2019, ISBN: 9789079418756. [Online]. Available: https: //books.google.nl/books?id=GPWKDwAAQBAJ.
- [2] A. Ali, L. Jiang, S. Patil, J. Li, and R. Heath, "Vehicle-to-vehicle communication for autonomous vehicles: Safety and maneuver planning," Aug. 2018, pp. 1–5. DOI: 10.1109/ VTCFall.2018.8690946.
- [3] J. M. Anderson, N. Kalra, K. D. Stanley, P. Sorensen, C. Samaras, and O. A. Oluwatola, *Autonomous vehicle technology: a guide for policymakers*, en. Santa Monica, CA: Rand Corporation, 2014, OCLC: ocn867840251, ISBN: 978-0-8330-8398-2. [Online]. Available: https: //www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR443-2.html.
- [4] J. Auld, V. Sokolov, and T. S. Stephens, "Analysis of the Effects of Connected–Automated Vehicle Technologies on Travel Demand," en, *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, vol. 2625, no. 1, pp. 1–8, Jan. 2017, ISSN: 0361-1981, 2169-4052. DOI: 10.3141/2625-01. [Online]. Available: http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.3141/ 2625-01 (visited on 02/26/2020).
- [5] V. A. Banks, K. L. Plant, and N. A. Stanton, "Driver error or designer error: Using the Perceptual Cycle Model to explore the circumstances surrounding the fatal Tesla crash on 7th May 2016," en, *Safety Science*, vol. 108, pp. 278–285, Oct. 2018, ISSN: 09257535. DOI: 10.1016/j.ssci.2017.12.023. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/ retrieve/pii/S0925753517314212 (visited on 03/13/2020).
- [6] V. A. van den Berg and E. T. Verhoef, "Autonomous cars and dynamic bottleneck congestion: The effects on capacity, value of time and preference heterogeneity," en, *Transportation Research Part B: Methodological*, vol. 94, pp. 43–60, Dec. 2016, ISSN: 01912615. DOI: 10.1016/j.trb.2016.08.018. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/ retrieve/pii/S0191261515300643 (visited on 02/25/2020).
- K. A. Bollen and S. Bauldry, "Three Cs in measurement models: Causal indicators, composite indicators, and covariates.," en, *Psychological Methods*, vol. 16, no. 3, pp. 265–284, Sep. 2011, ISSN: 1939-1463, 1082-989X. DOI: 10.1037/a0024448. [Online]. Available: http://doi.apa.org/getdoi.cfm?doi=10.1037/a0024448 (visited on o6/10/2020).
- [8] C. Cavoli, B. Phillips, T. Cohen, and P. Jones, "Social and behavioural questions associated with Automated Vehicles: A Literature Review," en, University College London: Transport Institute, Tech. Rep., Jan. 2017, p. 124.
- [9] F. J. Cesario, "Value of Time in Recreation Benefit Studies," en, Land Economics, vol. 52, no. 1, p. 32, Feb. 1976, ISSN: 00237639. DOI: 10.2307/3144984. [Online]. Available: http://www.jstor.org/stable/3144984?origin=crossref (visited on 02/26/2020).
- T. D. Chen, K. M. Kockelman, and J. P. Hanna, "Operations of a shared, autonomous, electric vehicle fleet: Implications of vehicle & charging infrastructure decisions," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 94, pp. 243–254, Dec. 2016, ISSN: 09658564.
   DOI: 10.1016/j.tra.2016.08.020. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S096585641630756X (visited on 02/26/2020).
- S. Childress, B. Nichols, B. Charlton, and S. Coe, "Using an Activity-Based Model to Explore the Potential Impacts of Automated Vehicles," en, *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, vol. 2493, no. 1, pp. 99–106, Jan. 2015, ISSN: 0361-1981, 2169-4052. DOI: 10.3141/2493-11. [Online]. Available: http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.3141/2493-11 (visited on 02/25/2020).

- [12] A. F. Clark and S. T. Doherty, "Activity Rescheduling Strategies and Decision Processes in Day-to-Day Life," en, *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, vol. 2134, no. 1, pp. 143–152, Jan. 2009, ISSN: 0361-1981, 2169-4052. DOI: 10.3141/2134 17. [Online]. Available: http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.3141/2134 17 (visited on 04/10/2020).
- [13] G. H. d. A. Correia, E. Looff, S. van Cranenburgh, M. Snelder, and B. van Arem, "On the impact of vehicle automation on the value of travel time while performing work and leisure activities in a car: Theoretical insights and results from a stated preference survey," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 119, pp. 359–382, Jan. 2019, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/j.tra.2018.11.016. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub. elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0965856417311461 (visited on 01/12/2020).
- D. Danks and A. J. London, "Regulating Autonomous Systems: Beyond Standards," en, *IEEE Intelligent Systems*, vol. 32, no. 1, pp. 88–91, Jan. 2017, ISSN: 1541-1672. DOI: 10.1109/ MIS. 2017. 1. [Online]. Available: http://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/7851147/ (visited on o2/19/2020).
- [15] Department of Control for Transportation and Vehicle Systems, Faculty of Transportation Engineering and Vehicle Engineering, Budapest University of Technology and Economics, Stoczek J. u. 2., 1111 Budapest, Hungary, T. Tettamanti, I. Varga, Department of Control for Transportation and Vehicle Systems, Faculty of Transportation Engineering and Vehicle Engineering, Budapest University of Technology and Economics, Stoczek J. u. 2., 1111 Budapest, Hungary, Z. Szalay, and Department of Control for Transportation and Vehicle Systems, Faculty of Transportation Engineering and Vehicle Engineering, Budapest University of Technology and Economics, Stoczek J. u. 2., 1111 Budapest, Hungary, "Impacts of Autonomous Cars from a Traffic Engineering Perspective," en, *Periodica Polytechnica Transportation Engineering*, vol. 44, no. 4, pp. 244–250, Oct. 2016, ISSN: 03037800, 15873811. DOI: 10.3311/PPtr.9464. [Online]. Available: https://pp.bme.hu/tr/article/view/9464 (visited on 03/13/2020).
- [16] K. C. Dey, A. Rayamajhi, M. Chowdhury, P. Bhavsar, and J. Martin, "Vehicle-to-vehicle (V2V) and vehicle-to-infrastructure (V2I) communication in a heterogeneous wireless network – Performance evaluation," en, *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, vol. 68, pp. 168–184, Jul. 2016, ISSN: 0968090X. DOI: 10.1016/j.trc.2016.03.008. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0968090X16300018 (visited on 02/20/2020).
- B. Dhillon, "Human error in road transportation systems," in *Human Reliability and Error in Transportation Systems*. London: Springer London, 2007, pp. 105–116, ISBN: 978-1-84628-812-8. DOI: 10.1007/978-1-84628-812-8\_8. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-84628-812-8\_8.
- [18] C. Diels and J. E. Bos, "Self-driving carsickness," en, Applied Ergonomics, vol. 53, pp. 374– 382, Mar. 2016, ISSN: 00036870. DOI: 10.1016/j.apergo.2015.09.009. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0003687015300818 (visited on 01/12/2020).
- M. Elbanhawi, M. Simic, and R. Jazar, "In the Passenger Seat: Investigating Ride Comfort Measures in Autonomous Cars," en, *IEEE Intelligent Transportation Systems Magazine*, vol. 7, no. 3, pp. 4–17, 2015, ISSN: 1939-1390. DOI: 10.1109/MITS.2015.2405571. [Online]. Available: http://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/7166422/ (visited on o2/26/2020).
- [20] D. Ettema, M. Friman, T. Gärling, L. E. Olsson, and S. Fujii, "How in-vehicle activities affect work commuters' satisfaction with public transport," en, *Journal of Transport Geography*, vol. 24, pp. 215–222, Sep. 2012, ISSN: 09666923. DOI: 10.1016/j.jtrangeo.2012.02.007.
   [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0966692312000567 (visited on 01/12/2020).

- [21] D. Ettema and L. Verschuren, "Multitasking and Value of Travel Time Savings," en, *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, vol. 2010, no. 1, pp. 19–25, Jan. 2007, ISSN: 0361-1981, 2169-4052. DOI: 10.3141/2010-03. [Online]. Available: http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.3141/2010-03 (visited on 03/07/2020).
- [22] D. J. Fagnant and K. Kockelman, "Preparing a nation for autonomous vehicles: Opportunities, barriers and policy recommendations," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 77, pp. 167–181, Jul. 2015, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/j.tra. 2015.04.003. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S0965856415000804 (visited on 01/15/2020).
- [23] C. Frei, H. S. Mahmassani, and A. Frei, "Making time count: Traveler activity engagement on urban transit," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 76, pp. 58–70, Jun. 2015, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/j.tra.2014.12.007. [Online]. Available: https: //linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0965856414002997 (visited on 01/12/2020).
- [24] B. Friedrich, "The effect of autonomous vehicles on traffic," in Autonomous Driving: Technical, Legal and Social Aspects, M. Maurer, J. C. Gerdes, B. Lenz, and H. Winner, Eds. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2016, pp. 317–334, ISBN: 978-3-662-48847-8. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-662-48847-8\_16. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-662-48847-8\_16.
- [25] M. Harb, Y. Xiao, G. Circella, P. L. Mokhtarian, and J. L. Walker, "Projecting travelers into a world of self-driving vehicles: Estimating travel behavior implications via a naturalistic experiment," en, *Transportation*, vol. 45, no. 6, pp. 1671–1685, Nov. 2018, ISSN: 0049-4488, 1572-9435. DOI: 10.1007/s11116-018-9937-9. [Online]. Available: http://link.springer. com/10.1007/s11116-018-9937-9 (visited on o1/12/2020).
- [26] T. Hägerstrand, "What about people in Regional Science?" en, *Papers of the Regional Science Association*, vol. 24, pages6–21, 1970. DOI: /10.1007/BF01936872.
- [27] R. Hoogendoorn, B. van Arerm, and S. Hoogendoom, "Automated driving, traffic flow efficiency, and human factors: Literature review," *Transportation Research Record*, vol. 2422, no. 1, pp. 113–120, 2014. DOI: 10.3141/2422-13. eprint: https://doi.org/10.3141/2422-13. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.3141/2422-13.
- [28] S. Hörl, C. Author, A. Erath, and K. W. Axhausen, "Simulation of autonomous taxis in a multi-modal traffic scenario with dynamic demand," en, Arbeitsberichte Verkehrs- und Raumplanung, p. 16, Jul. 2016. DOI: 10.3929/ethz-b-000118794. [Online]. Available: http: //hdl.handle.net/20.500.11850/118794.
- [29] S. Kenyon and G. Lyons, "Introducing multitasking to the study of travel and ICT: Examining its extent and assessing its potential importance," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 41, no. 2, pp. 161–175, Feb. 2007, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/j.tra.2006.02.004. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0965856406000280 (visited on 03/07/2020).
- [30] I. Keseru and C. Macharis, "Travel-based multitasking: Review of the empirical evidence," en, *Transport Reviews*, vol. 38, no. 2, pp. 162–183, Mar. 2018, ISSN: 0144-1647, 1464-5327. DOI: 10.1080/01441647.2017.1317048. [Online]. Available: https://www.tandfonline.com/ doi/full/10.1080/01441647.2017.1317048 (visited on 01/12/2020).
- [31] S. H. Kim, P. L. Mokhtarian, and G. Circella, "How, and for whom, will activity patterns be modified by self-driving cars? Expectations from the state of Georgia," en, *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, vol. 70, pp. 68–80, Apr. 2020, ISSN: 13698478. DOI: 10.1016/j.trf.2020.02.012. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1369847819309544 (visited on 03/31/2020).

- [32] F. Knorr and M. Schreckenberg, "Influence of inter-vehicle communication on peak hour traffic flow," en, *Physica A: Statistical Mechanics and its Applications*, vol. 391, no. 6, pp. 2225–2231, Mar. 2012, ISSN: 03784371. DOI: 10.1016/j.physa.2011.11.027. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0378437111008624 (visited on 02/25/2020).
- [33] M. Kouwenhoven and G. de Jong, "Value of travel time as a function of comfort," en, Journal of Choice Modelling, vol. 28, pp. 97–107, Sep. 2018, ISSN: 17555345. DOI: 10.1016/j. jocm.2018.04.002. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/ pii/S175553451730101X (visited on 03/09/2020).
- [34] L. Kröger, T. Kuhnimhof, and S. Trommer, "Does context matter? A comparative study modelling autonomous vehicle impact on travel behaviour for Germany and the USA," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 122, pp. 146–161, Apr. 2019, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/j.tra.2018.03.033. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub. elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0965856417301180 (visited on 02/26/2020).
- [35] M. Kroesen, "Modeling the behavioral determinants of travel behavior: An application of latent transition analysis," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 65, pp. 56–67, Jul. 2014, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/j.tra.2014.04.010. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0965856414000974 (visited on 01/12/2020).
- [36] M.-P. Kwan, M. Dijst, and T. Schwanen, "The interaction between ICT and human activitytravel behavior," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 41, no. 2, pp. 121– 124, Feb. 2007, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/j.tra.2006.02.002. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0965856406000255 (visited on 07/16/2020).
- [37] S. T. Lanza and L. M. Collins, "A new SAS procedure for latent transition analysis: Transitions in dating and sexual risk behavior.," en, *Developmental Psychology*, vol. 44, no. 2, pp. 446–456, Mar. 2008, ISSN: 1939-0599, 0012-1649. DOI: 10.1037/0012-1649.44.2.446. [Online]. Available: http://doi.apa.org/getdoi.cfm?doi=10.1037/0012-1649.44.2.446 (visited on o1/18/2020).
- [38] S. Le Vine, A. Zolfaghari, and J. Polak, "Autonomous cars: The tension between occupant experience and intersection capacity," en, *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technolo*gies, vol. 52, pp. 1–14, Mar. 2015, ISSN: 0968090X. DOI: 10.1016/j.trc.2015.01.002. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0968090X15000042 (visited on 01/12/2020).
- [39] M. W. Levin and S. D. Boyles, "Effects of Autonomous Vehicle Ownership on Trip, Mode, and Route Choice," en, *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, vol. 2493, no. 1, pp. 29–38, Jan. 2015, ISSN: 0361-1981, 2169-4052. DOI: 10.3141/2493-04. [Online]. Available: http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.3141/2493-04 (visited on 03/05/2020).
- [40] J. Levinson, J. Askeland, J. Becker, et al., "Towards fully autonomous driving: Systems and algorithms," en, in 2011 IEEE Intelligent Vehicles Symposium (IV), Baden-Baden, Germany: IEEE, Jun. 2011, pp. 163–168, ISBN: 978-1-4577-0890-9. DOI: 10.1109/IVS.2011. 5940562. [Online]. Available: http://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/5940562/ (visited on 02/26/2020).
- [41] T. Litman, "Autonomous vehicle implementation predictions: Implications for Transport Planning," 2017. [Online]. Available: https://vtpi.org/avip.pdf.
- [42] J. Liu, K. M. Kockelman, P. M. Boesch, and F. Ciari, "Tracking a system of shared autonomous vehicles across the Austin, Texas network using agent-based simulation," en, *Transportation*, vol. 44, no. 6, pp. 1261–1278, Nov. 2017, ISSN: 0049-4488, 1572-9435. DOI: 10.1007/s1116-017-9811-1. [Online]. Available: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s1116-017-9811-1 (visited on 03/04/2020).

- [43] G. Lyons and J. Urry, "Travel time use in the information age," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 39, no. 2-3, pp. 257–276, Feb. 2005, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/j.tra.2004.09.004. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0965856404000977 (visited on 03/09/2020).
- [44] M. Maciejewski and J. Bischoff, "Congestion Effects of Autonomous Taxi Fleets," en, Transport, vol. 33, no. 4, pp. 971–980, Dec. 2018, ISSN: 1648-4142, 1648-3480. DOI: 10.3846 / 16484142.2017.1347827. [Online]. Available: https://journals.vgtu.lt/index.php/ Transport/article/view/212 (visited on o2/25/2020).
- [45] J. Magidson and J. K. Vermunt. 2003. [Online]. Available: https://www.statisticalinnovations. com/wp-content/uploads/LGtutorial1.pdf.
- [46] A. Malokin, G. Circella, and P. L. Mokhtarian, "How do activities conducted while commuting influence mode choice? Using revealed preference models to inform public transportation advantage and autonomous vehicle scenarios," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 124, pp. 82–114, Jun. 2019, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/j.tra. 2018.12.015. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0965856416306772 (visited on 01/12/2020).
- [47] L. M. Martinez and J. M. Viegas, "Assessing the impacts of deploying a shared self-driving urban mobility system: An agent-based model applied to the city of Lisbon, Portugal," en, *International Journal of Transportation Science and Technology*, vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 13–27, Jun. 2017, ISSN: 20460430. DOI: 10.1016/j.ijtst.2017.05.005. [Online]. Available: https: //linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S2046043016300442 (visited on o3/04/2020).
- [48] E. C. McBride, A. W. Davis, and K. G. Goulias, "Fragmentation in Daily Schedule of Activities using Activity Sequences," en, *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, vol. 2673, no. 4, pp. 844–854, Apr. 2019, ISSN: 0361-1981, 2169-4052. DOI: 10.1177/0361198119837501. [Online]. Available: http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0361198119837501 (visited on 01/12/2020).
- [49] D. Milakis, B. van Arem, and B. van Wee, "Policy and society related implications of automated driving: A review of literature and directions for future research," en, *Journal* of Intelligent Transportation Systems, vol. 21, no. 4, pp. 324–348, Jul. 2017, ISSN: 1547-2450, 1547-2442. DOI: 10.1080/15472450.2017.1291351. [Online]. Available: https://www. tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/15472450.2017.1291351 (visited on o1/12/2020).
- [50] D. Milakis, M. Kroesen, and B. van Wee, "Implications of automated vehicles for accessibility and location choices: Evidence from an expert-based experiment," en, *Journal of Transport Geography*, vol. 68, pp. 142–148, Apr. 2018, ISSN: 09666923. DOI: 10.1016/j.jtrangeo. 2018.03.010. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0966692317308098 (visited on 01/12/2020).
- [51] P. L. Mokhtarian, F. Papon, M. Goulard, and M. Diana, "What makes travel pleasant and/or tiring? An investigation based on the French National Travel Survey," en, *Transportation*, vol. 42, no. 6, pp. 1103–1128, Nov. 2015, ISSN: 0049-4488, 1572-9435. DOI: 10.1007/ s11116-014-9557-y. [Online]. Available: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s11116-014-9557-y (visited on 03/07/2020).
- [52] P. L. Mokhtarian and I. Salomon, "How derived is the demand for travel? Some conceptual and measurement considerations," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 35, no. 8, pp. 695–719, Sep. 2001, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/S0965-8564(00)00013 6. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0965856400000136 (visited on 03/07/2020).
- [53] P. L. Mokhtarian, "A typology of relationships between telecommunications and transportation," en, *Transportation Research Part A: General*, vol. 24, no. 3, pp. 231–242, May 1990, ISSN: 01912607. DOI: 10.1016/0191-2607(90)90060-J. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/019126079090060J (visited on o6/03/2020).

- [54] E. Molin, K. Adjenughwure, M. de Bruyn, O. Cats, and P. Warffemius, "Does conducting activities while traveling reduce the value of time? Evidence from a within-subjects choice experiment," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 132, pp. 18–29, Feb. 2020, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/j.tra.2019.10.017. [Online]. Available: https: //linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0965856419307451 (visited on 01/12/2020).
- [55] M. M. Morando, Q. Tian, L. T. Truong, and H. L. Vu, "Studying the Safety Impact of Autonomous Vehicles Using Simulation-Based Surrogate Safety Measures," en, *Journal of Advanced Transportation*, vol. 2018, pp. 1–11, 2018, ISSN: 0197-6729, 2042-3195. DOI: 10.1155/2018/6135183. [Online]. Available: https://www.hindawi.com/journals/jat/2018/6135183/ (visited on 01/16/2020).
- [56] A. T. Moreno, A. Michalski, C. Llorca, and R. Moeckel, "Shared Autonomous Vehicles Effect on Vehicle-Km Traveled and Average Trip Duration," en, *Journal of Advanced Transportation*, vol. 2018, pp. 1–10, 2018, ISSN: 0197-6729, 2042-3195. DOI: 10.1155/2018/8969353. [Online]. Available: https://www.hindawi.com/journals/jat/2018/8969353/ (visited on 03/04/2020).
- [57] D. Oberski, "Local dependence in latent class models: Application to voting in elections," English, in SIS 2013 conference proceedings, E. Brentari and M. Carpita, Eds., Unknown Publisher, 2013.
- [58] R. Patel, M. W. Levin, and S. D. Boyles, "Effects of Autonomous Vehicle Behavior on Arterial and Freeway Networks," en, *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, vol. 2561, no. 1, pp. 9–17, Jan. 2016, ISSN: 0361-1981, 2169-4052. DOI: 10.3141/2561-02. [Online]. Available: http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.3141/2561-02 (visited on 02/25/2020).
- [59] J. Pawlak, J. W. Polak, and A. Sivakumar, "Towards a microeconomic framework for modelling the joint choice of activity-travel behaviour and ICT use," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 76, pp. 92–112, Jun. 2015, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/j. tra.2014.10.013. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S096585641400247X (visited on 03/09/2020).
- [60] —, "A framework for joint modelling of activity choice, duration, and productivity while travelling," en, *Transportation Research Part B: Methodological*, vol. 106, pp. 153–172, Dec. 2017, ISSN: 01912615. DOI: 10.1016/j.trb.2017.10.010. [Online]. Available: https: //linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0191261517306185 (visited on o6/03/2020).
- [61] C.-Y. J. Peng, K. L. Lee, and G. M. Ingersoll, "An Introduction to Logistic Regression Analysis and Reporting," en, *The Journal of Educational Research*, vol. 96, no. 1, pp. 3–14, Sep. 2002, ISSN: 0022-0671, 1940-0675. DOI: 10.1080/00220670209598786. [Online]. Available: http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00220670209598786 (visited on 03/13/2020).
- [62] M. Porcu and F. Giambona, "Introduction to Latent Class Analysis With Applications," en, *The Journal of Early Adolescence*, vol. 37, no. 1, pp. 129–158, Jan. 2017, ISSN: 0272-4316, 1552-5449. DOI: 10.1177/0272431616648452. [Online]. Available: http://journals.sagepub. com/doi/10.1177/0272431616648452 (visited on 03/11/2020).
- [63] B. Pudāne, E. J. Molin, T. A. Arentze, Y. Maknoon, and C. G. Chorus, "A Time-use Model for the Automated Vehicle-era," en, *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, vol. 93, pp. 102–114, Aug. 2018, ISSN: 0968090X. DOI: 10.1016/j.trc.2018.05.022. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0968090X18307277 (visited on 01/12/2020).
- [64] B. Pudāne, M. Rataj, E. J. Molin, N. Mouter, S. van Cranenburgh, and C. G. Chorus, "How will automated vehicles shape users' daily activities? Insights from focus groups with commuters in the Netherlands," en, *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, vol. 71, pp. 222–235, Jun. 2019, ISSN: 13619209. DOI: 10.1016/j.trd.2018.11.014. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1361920918303109 (visited on 04/08/2020).

- [65] J. Rich and C. A. Vandet, "Is the value of travel time savings increasing? Analysis throughout a financial crisis," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 124, pp. 145– 168, Jun. 2019, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/j.tra.2019.03.012. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0965856418307079 (visited on 02/26/2020).
- [66] T. Schwanen and M.-P. Kwan, "The Internet, mobile phone and space-time constraints," en, *Geoforum*, vol. 39, no. 3, pp. 1362–1377, May 2008, ISSN: 00167185. DOI: 10.1016/j.geoforum.
  2007.11.005. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S0016718507001790 (visited on 01/13/2020).
- [67] F. W. Siebert, M. Oehl, and H.-R. Pfister, "The influence of time headway on subjective driver states in adaptive cruise control," en, *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychol*ogy and Behaviour, vol. 25, pp. 65–73, Jul. 2014, ISSN: 13698478. DOI: 10.1016/j.trf. 2014.05.005. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S1369847814000710 (visited on o2/26/2020).
- [68] D. Silver, "Waymo has the most autonomous miles, by a lot," Forbes, Jul. 26, 2018. [Online]. Available: https://www.forbes.com/sites/davidsilver/2018/07/26/waymo-has-themost-autonomous-miles-by-a-lot/#3ef69c917ee5 (visited on 01/15/2020).
- [69] P. A. Singleton, "Discussing the "positive utilities" of autonomous vehicles: Will travellers really use their time productively?" en, *Transport Reviews*, vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 50–65, Jan. 2019, ISSN: 0144-1647, 1464-5327. DOI: 10.1080/01441647.2018.1470584. [Online]. Available: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/01441647.2018.1470584 (visited on 01/12/2020).
- [70] Society Of Automotive Engineers, "Taxonomy and definitions for terms related to driving automation systems for on-road motor vehicles," 2018. DOI: https://doi.org/10.4271/ J3016\_201806. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.4271/J3016\_201806.
- [71] B. M. Solutions. (2016). "Adaptive cruise control," [Online]. Available: https://www.boschmobility - solutions.com/en/products - and - services/passenger - cars - and - light commercial-vehicles/driver-assistance-systems/adaptive-cruise-control/ (visited on o2/19/2020).
- [72] A. Soteropoulos, M. Berger, and F. Ciari, "Impacts of automated vehicles on travel behaviour and land use: An international review of modelling studies," en, *Transport Reviews*, vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 29–49, Jan. 2019, ISSN: 0144-1647, 1464-5327. DOI: 10.1080/01441647. 2018.1523253. [Online]. Available: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/01441647.2018.1523253 (visited on 01/12/2020).
- [73] K. Spieser, K. Treleaven, R. Zhang, E. Frazzoli, D. Morton, and M. Pavone, "Toward a Systematic Approach to the Design and Evaluation of Automated Mobility-on-Demand Systems: A Case Study in Singapore," en, *Road Vehicle Automation*, G. Meyer and S. Beiker, Eds., pp. 229–245, 2014, Series Title: Lecture Notes in Mobility, ISSN: 2196-5544. DOI: 10. 1007/978-3-319-05990-7\_20. [Online]. Available: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-3-319-05990-7\_20 (visited on o7/03/2020).
- [74] F. Steck, V. Kolarova, F. Bahamonde-Birke, S. Trommer, and B. Lenz, "How Autonomous Driving May Affect the Value of Travel Time Savings for Commuting," en, *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, vol. 2672, no. 46, pp. 11–20, Dec. 2018, ISSN: 0361-1981, 2169-4052. DOI: 10.1177/0361198118757980. [Online]. Available: http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0361198118757980 (visited on 02/26/2020).
- [75] M. B. Sundo and S. Fujii, "The effects of a compressed working week on commuters' daily activity patterns," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 39, no. 10, pp. 835–848, Dec. 2005, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/j.tra.2004.06.001. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0965856405000285 (visited on 01/13/2020).

- [76] A. Taeihagh and H. S. M. Lim, "Governing autonomous vehicles: Emerging responses for safety, liability, privacy, cybersecurity, and industry risks," en, *Transport Reviews*, vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 103–128, Jan. 2019, ISSN: 0144-1647, 1464-5327. DOI: 10.1080/01441647.2018.1494640. [Online]. Available: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/01441647.2018.1494640 (visited on o2/19/2020).
- [77] A. Talebpour and H. S. Mahmassani, "Influence of connected and autonomous vehicles on traffic flow stability and throughput," en, *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, vol. 71, pp. 143–163, Oct. 2016, ISSN: 0968090X. DOI: 10.1016/j.trc.2016.07.007. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0968090X16301140 (visited on 02/25/2020).
- [78] P. Tientrakool, Y.-C. Ho, and N. Maxemchuk, "Highway capacity benefits from using vehicle-to-vehicle communication and sensors for collision avoidance," Sep. 2011, pp. 1– 5. DOI: 10.1109/VETECF.2011.6093130.
- [79] Toyota. (2017). "Elements of automated driving," [Online]. Available: https://automatedtoyota. com/elements-of-automated-driving/ (visited on 02/19/2020).
- [80] W. Van Winsum and W. Brouwer, "Time Headway in Car following and Operational Performance during Unexpected Braking," en, *Perceptual and Motor Skills*, vol. 84, no. 3\_suppl, pp. 1247–1257, Jun. 1997, ISSN: 0031-5125, 1558-688X. DOI: 10.2466/pms.1997.84.3c.1247. [Online]. Available: http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.2466/pms.1997.84.3c.1247 (visited on o1/16/2020).
- [81] V. Varghese and A. Jana, "Impact of ICT on multitasking during travel and the value of travel time savings: Empirical evidences from Mumbai, India," en, *Travel Behaviour and Society*, vol. 12, pp. 11–22, Jul. 2018, ISSN: 2214367X. DOI: 10.1016/j.tbs.2018.03.003. [On-line]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S2214367X17301114 (visited on 03/09/2020).
- [82] Z. Wadud and F. Y. Huda, "Fully automated vehicles: The use of travel time and its association with intention to use," en, *Proceedings of the Institution of Civil Engineers Transport*, pp. 1–15, Feb. 2019, ISSN: 0965-092X, 1751-7710. DOI: 10.1680/jtran.18.00134. [Online]. Available: https://www.icevirtuallibrary.com/doi/10.1680/jtran.18.00134 (visited on 03/09/2020).
- [83] Z. Wadud, D. MacKenzie, and P. Leiby, "Help or hindrance? The travel, energy and carbon impacts of highly automated vehicles," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 86, pp. 1–18, Apr. 2016, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/j.tra.2015.12.001. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0965856415002694 (visited on 01/12/2020).
- [84] M. Wardman and G. Lyons, "The digital revolution and worthwhile use of travel time: Implications for appraisal and forecasting," en, *Transportation*, vol. 43, no. 3, pp. 507–530, May 2016, ISSN: 0049-4488, 1572-9435. DOI: 10.1007/s11116-015-9587-0. [Online]. Available: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s11116-015-9587-0 (visited on 03/07/2020).
- [85] M. Wardman and J. Toner, "Is generalised cost justified in travel demand analysis?" en, *Transportation*, vol. 47, no. 1, pp. 75–108, Feb. 2018, ISSN: 0049-4488, 1572-9435. DOI: 10.1007/ s11116-017-9850-7. [Online]. Available: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s11116-017-9850-7 (visited on 02/26/2020).
- [86] M. D. Yap, G. Correia, and B. van Arem, "Preferences of travellers for using automated vehicles as last mile public transport of multimodal train trips," en, *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, vol. 94, pp. 1–16, Dec. 2016, ISSN: 09658564. DOI: 10.1016/j.tra. 2016.09.003. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S0965856416307765 (visited on 03/09/2020).

- [87] H. Zhong, W. Li, M. W. Burris, A. Talebpour, and K. C. Sinha, "Will autonomous vehicles change auto commuters' value of travel time?" en, *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, vol. 83, p. 102 303, Jun. 2020, ISSN: 13619209. DOI: 10.1016/j.trd. 2020.102303. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S1361920919311010 (visited on 07/14/2020).
- [88] J. P. Zmud and I. N. Sener, "Towards an Understanding of the Travel Behavior Impact of Autonomous Vehicles," en, *Transportation Research Procedia*, vol. 25, pp. 2500–2519, 2017, ISSN: 23521465. DOI: 10.1016/j.trpro.2017.05.281. [Online]. Available: https:// linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S2352146517305884 (visited on 01/26/2020).
- [89] D. Ås, "Studies of Time-Use: Problems and Prospects," en, Acta Sociologica, vol. 21, no. 2, pp. 125–141, 1978, ISSN: 00016993. DOI: 10.2307/4194228. [Online]. Available: http://www.jstor.org/stable/4194228.

# A

## SURVEY QUESTIONS AND ANSWER KEY

#### This appendix contains an overview of the survey questions and answer key.

Question	Answer	Key
Gender	1	Man
	2	Woman
Age Group	1	18-24
	2	25-34
	3	35-44
	4	45-54
	5	55-64
	6	65-74
	7	75+
Highest Education Completed	1	No education \Elementary education
	2	LBO \VBO \VMBO \MBO 1
	3	MAVO \First 3 years of HAVO and VWO \VMBO
	4	MBO 2, 3, 4 of MBO (Old structure)
	5	HAVO and VWO (Bovenbouw) \HBO-\WO-Foundation
	6	HBO-\WO-Bachelor
	7	HBO-\WO-Master or Doctoral
	8	Do not know \do not want to tell
Family Size	0 - 8	Number of family members
Children	0 - 3	Number of children
Family Cycle	1	Single; up to and including 34 y.o.
	2	Single; 35 - 39 y.o.
	3	Single; 40 - 49 y.o.
	4	Singe; 50 - 64 y.o.
	5	Single; 65+ y.o.
	6	Adult household; main breadwinner up to and including 34 y.o.
	7	Adult household; main breadwinner 35 - 39 y.o.
	8	Adult household; main breadwinner 40 - 49 y.o.
	9	Adult household; main breadwinner 50 - 64 y.o.
	10	Adult household; main breadwinner 65+ y.o.
	11	Household with children; youngest up to and including 12 y.o.
	12	Household with children; youngest 13 - 17 y.o.
Income Group	1	Minimum (<€ 14.100 Euro)
	2	Below average ( $@$ 14.100 - $<$ $@$ 29.500)
	3	Average ( $C$ 29.500 - $< C$ 43.500), including negative income
	5	1-2x Average ( $C$ 43.500 - $ 73.000)$
	6	2x Average (C 73.000 - $<$ C 87.100)
	7	More than $2x$ average (>= $(87.100)$
	9	Do not know \do not want to tell
Work Type	1	Entrepreneur
	2	Employed (Paid)
	3	Employed by government
	4	Not fit for work
	9	Unemployed (job-searching (assistant

#### Table 22: Socio-economic attributes

6 7 8 9	Retired Student Housewi Do not l	\pupil (15+) fe \househusband \other (incl. <15 y.o.) know \do not want to tell
6	Retired	

	Table 23: Travel Pref	erences
Question	Answer	Key
How many days per week do you travel to work?	0	4 or more days a week
	1	1-3 days a week
	2	Almost never, I work from home
What is your main transport mode on a normal working day?	0	Car (as a driver)
	1	Car (as a passenger)
	2	Public transport
	3	Bicycle
	4	Walk
How long does a single trip take to your work-/ study lo- cation (door to door)?	0	<10 min
	1	10 - 30 min
	2	30 - 60 min
	3	>60 min
Think of the last workday where you (primarily) used travel mode for all your trips. Which day of the week was that?	0	Monday
	1	Tuesday
	2	Wednesday
	3	Thursday
	4	Friday
	5	Saturday
	6	Sunday
What time did you wake up on that day?		Time

#### Table 24: AV-related Questions

Question	Answer	Key
Do you own a car?	0	Yes
	1	No
How long do you travel daily on average? (Trips to all activities, including walking time.)		Time
Imagine that you have access to an AV	0	Yes, I would travel further away or more often
in addition to your current transport	1	No, I would travel just as far and often as I do now
modes. Do you think you would	2	No, I would travel nearer or less often
overall travel further or more often?	3	I don't know
If you had access to an AV, how often	0	For (almost) all of my trips
would you use it for your daily trips,	1	For many of my trips
if the travel costs were comparable	2	For some of my trips
with your current travel costs?	3	For (almost) none of my trips
	4	I don't know
Do you suffer from motion sickness	0	Yes, almost or always almost
during travel? (When you make use	1	Yes, often
of a car, bus, train, bicycle, plane or a	2	Yes, sometimes
boat)	3	No, never of almost never
Motion sickness explanation		Open-ended answer
	0	Often or very often
Do you often try out new technology before your friends and neighbors?	1	Sometimes
beiore your menus and neighbors.	2	Seldom or (almost) never
There are bound of each model	0	Yes
Have you heard of automated	1	Maybe
	2	No
If you need a new car, would you	0	Yes
then consider obtaining an AV, in case	1	Maybe
it costs just as much as a normal car	2	No
and you do not need driving license?	3	I don't think I will ever buy a car
Considering AV Explanation		Open ended answer
Assess the daily time pressure that	0	Very low time pressure
you experience - do you have a feeling	1	Low time pressure
that you have too little time for all the	2	Not low, not high time pressure
things that you must do in a day?	3	High time pressure
	4	Very high time pressure
If you had two extra hours per day, what would you use them for?		Open ended answer
Could you perform your work tasks	0	Yes, all or almost all of my work tasks
in a comfortable car where you do not	1	Most of my work tasks
get motion sick and have internet	2	Some of my work tasks
connection?	3	No, none or almost none of my work tasks

## DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS

The characteristics, socio-economic and travel, of the sample at hand were discussed in chapter 3, and this appendix contains summaries of the frequencies of responses.

		Family Cycle	
	Data (N = 495)	Single; up to and including 34 y.o.	31 (6)
Age Group		Single; 35 to 39 y.o.	13 (3)
18-24	42 (8)	Single: 40 to 49 v.o.	17 (3)
25-34	107 (22)	Single: 50 to 64 y.o.	29 (6)
35-44	103 (21)	Single: 65+ v.o.	1(0)
45-54	152 (31)	Adult household: main breadwinner up to and including 34 y o	49 (10)
55-64	90 (18)	A duk household, main breadwinner up to and mentaing 54 y.o.	12 (2)
65-74	1 (0)	Adult household, main breadwinner 33 - 39 y.o.	15 (5)
75+	0 (0)	Aduit household; main breadwinner 40 - 49 y.o.	30 (7)
Education		Adult household; main breadwinner 50 - 64 y.o.	135 (27)
No education, Elementary education	13 (3)	Adult household; main breadwinner 65+ y.o.	12 (2)
LBO, VBO, VMBO, MBO 1	22 (4)	>Household with children; youngest up to and including 12 y.o.	110 (22)
MAVO, First 3 years of HAVO and VWO, VMBO	27 (5)	Household with children; youngest 13 - 17 y.o.	49 (10)
MBO 2, 3, 4 of MBO (Old structure)	142 (29)	Income Group	
HAVO and VWO (Bovenbouw), HBO, WO Foundation	42 (8)	Minimum (< € 14.100 Euro)	0 (0)
HBO, WO Bachelor	148 (30)	Below average (€ 14.100 - < € 29.500)	249 (50)
HBO, WO Master or Doctoral	101 (20)	Average (€ 29.500 - < € 43.500), including negative income	197 (40)
Do not know, do not want to tell	0 (0)	1-2x Average (€ 43 500 - < € 73 000)	49 (10)
Family Size		2x Average (E 73.000 - < E 87.100)	0.00
0	0 (0)	More than 2v avages (~ 6 87 100)	0 (0)
1	42 (8)	De net heren de net met te tell	0 (0)
2	107 (22)	Do not know, do not want to ten	0(0)
3	103 (21)	Work Type	
4	152 (31)	Entrepreneur	27 (5)
5	90 (18)	Salaried Employee	363 (73)
6	1 (0)	Employed by government	61 (12)
7	0 (0)	Not fit for work	0 (0)
8	0 (0)	Unemployed, job-searching, assistant	0 (0)
Children		Retired	0 (0)
No children	251 (51)	Student, pupil (15+)	44 (9)
One child	83 (17)	Housewife househusband other(incl $\leq 15$ v o)	0.00
2 Children	118 (24)	Do not know do not want to tell	0 (0)
3 children or more	43 (9)	Do not allow, do not want to ten	0(0)

Figure 17: Frequencies of Individual Characteristics (percentages in parentheses)

	Data (N = 495)
Travel Frequency	
4 or more days a week	384 (78)
1-3 days a week	111 (22)
(Almost) never, I work from home	0 (0)
Travel Mode	
Car (as a driver)	322 (65)
Car (as a passenger)	4 (1)
Public transport	72 (15)
Bicycle	95 (19)
Walk	2 (0)
Travel Time	
< 10 min	0 (0)
10 - 30 min	249 (50)
30 - 60 min	197 (40)
>60 min	49 (10)
Car Ownership	
Yes	424 (86)
No	71 (14)
Average Daily Travel Time (minutes	s)
min	10
median	70
max	210
mean (sd)	$79.96 \pm 43.10$

Figure 18: Frequencies of Travel Characteristics

	Data (N = 495)		
Travel Behavior Change			
Yes, I would travel further away or more often	73 (15)		
No, I would travel just as far and often as I do no	ow 375 (76)		
No, I would travel nearer or less often	2 (0)	Consider Driving Autonomous Vehicles	
I don't know	45 (9)	Yes	155 (31)
Frequency of AV		Maybe	186 (38)
For (almost) all of my trips	204 (41)	No	136 (27)
For many of my trips	77 (16)	I don't think I will ever huy a car	18 (4)
For some of my trips	85 (17)	Deily Time Brossure	10 (4)
For (almost) none of my trips	75 (15)	Daily Time Pressure	
I don't know	54 (11)	Very low time pressure	13 (3)
Motion Sickness		Low time pressure	70 (14)
Yes, almost or always almost	2 (0)	Not low, not high time pressure	240 (48)
Yes, often	15 (3)	High time pressure	156 (32)
Yes, sometimes	77 (16)	Very high time pressure	16 (3)
No, never of almost never	401 (81)	Work Possible in the Car	
Technology Adoption Speed		Ves all or almost all of my work tasks	57 (12)
Often or very often	115 (23)	Most of my work tasks	100 (20)
Sometimes	219 (44)	Nost of my work tasks	100 (20)
Seldom or (almost) never	161 (33)	Some of my work tasks	172 (35)
Knowledge of Autonomous Vehicles		No, none or almost none of my worktasks	166 (34)
Yes	467 (94)	Facilitation Level	
Maybe	6 (1)	Ideal facilitation	239 (48)
No	22 (4)	Partial Facilitation	256 (52)

Figure 19: Frequencies of AV-related Characteristics

## LOGISTIC REGRESSION MODELS

#### C.1 ON-BOARD ACTIVITY CHANGE REGRESSION MODEL

#### Model with Hard Indicators

		Estimate	Std error	Z-value	p-value	Odds-ratio
Intercept		-1.25	1.24	-1.01	0.32	0.29
Gender	Woman*	0.22	0.21	1.07	0.29	1.25
	25-34	0.53	0.57	0.93	0.35	1.70
	35-44	0.11	0.61	0.19	0.85	1.12
Age Group	45-54	-0.22	0.60	-0.38	0.71	0.80
	55-64	0.00	0.62	0.00	1.00	1.00
	65-74	14.20	535.40	0.03	0.98	1468864.19
	Employed (Private)	0.62	0.46	1.35	0.18	1.86
Work Type	Employed (Government)	0.73	0.52	1.41	0.16	2.08
	Student	0.86	0.70	1.22	0.22	2.35
Children	1	-0.18	0.30	-0.62	0.53	0.83
	2	0.06	0.26	0.21	0.83	1.06
	3+	0.57	0.37	1.54	0.13	1.78
	LBO VBO VMBO MBO	-0.08	0.90	-0.09	0.93	0.92
	MAVO year 3 HAVO and VWO VMBO	0.38	0.82	0.46	0.64	1.46
Education	MBO 2, 3, 4 or old MBO	0.76	0.76	1.00	0.32	2.14
Education	HAVO and VWO HBO WO propaedeutic year	0.91	0.77	1.17	0.24	2.48
	HBO/ WO Bachelor	1.24	0.75	1.65	0.10	3.45
	Master/PhD*	1.75	0.77	2.27	0.02	5.73
	Below average	-0.72	0.82	-0.87	0.38	0.49
	Average	-1.41	0.78	-1.80	0.07	0.25
Income Group	1-2x Average	-1.14	0.76	-1.49	0.14	0.32
	2x Average	-1.46	0.81	-1.79	0.07	0.23
	More than 2x average	-0.84	0.78	-1.08	0.28	0.43

Model with Hard and Soft Indicators

Onboard		Estimate	Std error	Z-value	p-value	Odds-ratio
Intercept		0.00	1.28	0.00	1.00	1.00
Gender	Woman*	0.44	0.22	2.03	0.04	1.55
	LBO VBO VMBO MBO	0.66	0.91	0.73	0.47	1.94
	MAVO year 3 HAVO and VWO VMBO	0.71	0.85	0.84	0.40	2.04
Education	MBO 2, 3, 4 or old MBO	0.79	0.73	1.08	0.28	2.19
Education	HAVO and VWO HBO WO propaedeutic year	1.21	0.78	1.55	0.12	3.35
	HBO/ WO Bachelor	1.16	0.72	1.60	0.11	3.19
	Master/PhD*	1.49	0.73	2.03	0.04	4.44
	Below average	-0.91	0.87	-1.05	0.29	0.40
	Average*	-1.70	0.83	-2.06	0.04	0.18
Income Group	1-2x Average	-1.45	0.81	-1.80	0.07	0.23
	2x Average*	-1.68	0.85	-1.97	0.05	0.19
	More than 2x average	-1.33	0.82	-1.62	0.11	0.26
Travel Time	30-60 minutes**	0.66	0.22	3.02	0.00	1.93
	>60 minutes**	1.06	0.36	2.98	0.00	2.89
	Low	-0.91	0.68	-1.33	0.18	0.40
Daily Time Pressure	Not low, not high	-0.29	0.63	-0.46	0.64	0.75
Daily line ressure	High	0.12	0.64	0.18	0.86	1.12
	Very High	-0.34	0.83	-0.41	0.68	0.71
	Most tasks	-0.16	0.36	-0.43	0.67	0.86
Is Work Possible in the Car	Some tasks	-0.35	0.33	-1.06	0.29	0.70
	No task*	-0.82	0.36	-2.31	0.02	0.44
	Yes, often	0.62	1.74	0.36	0.72	1.86
Motion Sickness	Yes, sometimes	0.34	1.66	0.21	0.84	1.41
	No, never or almost never	0.21	1.65	0.13	0.90	1.24

#### C.2 STATIONARY ACTIVITY CHANGE REGRESSION MODEL

Stationary Activity Change		Estimate	Std error	Z-value	p-value	Odds-ratio
Intercept		-1.77	1.20	-1.48	0.14	0.17
Gender	Woman	0.10	0.21	0.49	0.62	1.11
Age Group	25-34	0.85	0.58	1.47	0.14	2.34
	35-44	0.36	0.61	0.59	0.55	1.44
	45-54	0.39	0.60	0.64	0.52	1.47
	55-64	0.30	0.63	0.47	0.64	1.34
	65-74	14.61	535.41	0.03	0.98	2212514.04
Work Type	Employed (Private)	0.37	0.47	0.79	0.43	1.44
	Employed (Government)	0.77	0.52	1.47	0.14	2.15
	Student	0.73	0.70	1.04	0.30	2.08
Children	1	-0.04	0.29	-0.15	0.88	0.96
	2	0.13	0.26	0.48	0.63	1.13
	3+	0.65	0.37	1.77	0.08	1.92
Education	LBO VBO VMBO MBO	0.43	0.86	0.50	0.62	1.54
	MAVO year 3 HAVO and VWO VMBO	0.38	0.82	0.46	0.64	1.46
	MBO 2, 3, 4 or old MBO	0.54	0.76	0.71	0.48	1.71
	HAVO and VWO HBO WO Foundation	0.37	0.78	0.48	0.63	1.45
	HBO/ WO Bachelor	0.85	0.75	1.14	0.26	2.34
	Master/PhD	1.05	0.76	1.37	0.17	2.84
Income Group	Below average	-0.46	0.76	-0.61	0.54	0.63
	Average	-0.92	0.71	-1.29	0.20	0.40
	1-2x Average	-0.61	0.69	-0.88	0.38	0.54
	2x Average	-0.60	0.74	-0.80	0.42	0.55
	More than 2x average	-0.28	0.71	-0.40	0.69	0.76

#### Model with Hard Indicators

#### Model with Hard and Soft Indicators

Stationary Activity Change		Estimate	Std error	Z-value	p-value	Odds-ratio
Intercept *		-0.45	0.68	-0.66	0.51	0.64
Gender	Woman	0.19	0.22	0.85	0.39	1.20
Travel Time	30-60 minutes*	0.52	0.21	2.41	0.02	1.67
	>60 minutes*	0.77	0.34	2.26	0.02	2.15
New Technology Adoption Speed	Sometimes	0.01	0.26	0.04	0.97	1.01
	Seldom or (almost) never*	0.54	0.29	1.86	0.06	1.72
	Low	-0.89	0.67	-1.34	0.18	0.41
Daily Time Pressure	Not low, not high	-0.44	0.62	-0.71	0.48	0.64
Durly Time Tressure	High	-0.03	0.63	-0.06	0.96	0.97
	Very High	-0.54	0.81	-0.67	0.51	0.58
	Most tasks	0.05	0.35	0.14	0.89	1.05
Is Work Possible in the Car	Some tasks	-0.25	0.32	-0.76	0.45	0.78
	No task**	-0.98	0.35	-2.78	0.01	0.38

#### C.3 TRAVEL CHANGE REGRESSION MODEL

Travel Change		Estimate	Std error	Z-value	p-value	Odds-ratio
Intercept		1.29	1.26	1.03	0.31	3.65
Gender	Woman*	0.51	0.23	2.26	0.02	1.67
Age Group	25-34	-0.47	0.62	-0.76	0.45	0.62
	35-44	-0.40	0.65	-0.62	0.54	0.67
	45-54	-0.81	0.64	-1.27	0.21	0.45
	55-64	-0.48	0.67	-0.72	0.47	0.62
	65-74	-13.24	535.41	-0.03	0.98	0.00
Work Type	Employed (Private)	-0.48	0.45	-1.06	0.29	0.62
	Employed (Government)	-0.67	0.53	-1.26	0.21	0.51
	Student	-1.47	0.77	-1.91	0.06	0.23
Children	1	0.46	0.32	1.46	0.14	1.59
	2*	0.56	0.29	1.97	0.05	1.76
	3+	0.04	0.45	0.10	0.92	1.04
Education	LBO VBO VMBO MBO 1	-0.57	0.92	-0.62	0.54	0.57
	MAVO year 3 HAVO and VWO VMBO	-0.02	0.83	-0.03	0.98	0.98
	MBO 2, 3, 4 or old MBO	-0.51	0.78	-0.66	0.51	0.60
	HAVO and VWO HBO WO Foundation	0.01	0.79	0.02	0.99	1.02
	HBO/ WO Bachelor	-0.05	0.76	-0.07	0.95	0.95
	Master/PhD	-0.45	0.79	-0.57	0.57	0.64
Income Group	Below average*	-1.90	0.81	-2.35	0.02	0.15
	Average*	-1.64	0.74	-2.23	0.03	0.19
	1-2x Average*	-1.59	0.72	-2.22	0.03	0.20
	2x Average*	-1.60	0.78	-2.07	0.04	0.20
	More than 2x average	-1.36	0.73	-1.86	0.06	0.26

#### Model with Hard Indicators

#### Model with Hard and Soft Indicators
Travel Change		Estimate	Std error	Z-value	p-value	Odds-ratio
Intercept		1.34	1.41	0.95	0.34	3.82
Gender	Woman	0.42	0.24	1.73	0.08	1.53
	LBO VBO VMBO MBO	-0.49	0.94	-0.53	0.60	0.61
	MAVO year 3 HAVO and VWO VMBO	-0.03	0.85	-0.03	0.97	0.97
Education	MBO 2, 3, 4 or old MBO	-0.67	0.78	-0.86	0.39	0.51
Education	HAVO and VWO HBO WO Founadtion	-0.15	0.80	-0.19	0.85	0.86
	HBO/ WO Bachelor	-0.36	0.77	-0.47	0.64	0.69
	Master/PhD	-0.76	0.79	-0.96	0.34	0.47
	Employed (Private)	-0.45	0.45	-1.01	0.31	0.64
Work Type	Employed (Government)	-0.64	0.54	-1.18	0.24	0.53
	Student	-0.76	0.79	-0.96	0.34	0.47
	Below average*	-1.76	0.82	-2.15	0.03	0.17
	Average*	-1.56	0.75	-2.08	0.04	0.21
Income Group	1-2x Average*	-1.53	0.70	-2.19	0.03	0.22
	2x Average	-1.48	0.78	-1.89	0.06	0.23
	More than 2x average	-1.20	0.74	-1.62	0.10	0.30
Travel Frequency	1-3 days a week*	0.54	0.26	2.06	0.04	1.72
New Technology Adoption Speed	Sometimes	0.31	0.30	1.04	0.30	1.37
New Technology Adoption Speed	Seldom or (almost) never	0.14	0.34	0.42	0.68	1.15
	Low	-0.96	0.68	-1.41	0.16	0.38
Daily Time Processo	Not low, not high	-0.85	0.64	-1.34	0.18	0.43
Daily Time Tressure	High	-0.65	0.66	-0.99	0.32	0.52
	Very High	-0.58	0.89	-0.66	0.51	0.56
	Most tasks	0.35	0.41	0.84	0.40	1.42
Is Work Possible in the Car	Some tasks	0.38	0.39	0.97	0.33	1.46
	No task	-0.04	0.42	-0.11	0.91	0.96

# D

## LATENT CLASS CLUSTERING MODELS- NO COVARIATES

#### **On-board Activity Duration Change Model**

Starting with the single activity duration change, a model with the 4 most common on-board activity duration change indicators is made. The optimal model was a 4-cluster model, as shown in Table 25. Through this model, it is observed that while no-change is most common, clear patterns in on-board activities change emerge. Of these, we recognize a distinction between travelers who engage in a single activity during travel, mostly work or spare-time, while others engage in all activities somewhat equally, with one activity being slightly more prevalent, again work or spare-time.

As expected, the majority of respondents experience little change in the duration of activities during travel, and are part of cluster 1 (72.12% of the sample). But as we move to clusters with more significant on-board changes, preferences in the activities most common during travel emerge. The next two clusters represent travelers who engage in strictly one activity over the others during travel. Cluster 2 (10.36% of the sample) represents the work-focused individuals, who report a considerable increase in the duration of spare time during travel, with a slight increase in spare-time as well. The latter is more pronounced in cluster 3(10.18% of the sample), though the work duration decreases, leaving meal time on-board to increase. Considering the high significance of increases in spare time and work on-board individually in these clusters, we hypothesize that the large changes in these two indicators often occur independently, and that there is little association between them. Of course, this is also associated with limitations of travel duration, as it would difficult to observe large increases in both work and spare time if the total travel time is not increased too, which in this experiment is highly limited.

However, we observe that engaging in activities on-board does not necessarily entail a single activity focus, as cluster 4 (7.35% of the sample) represents the travelers who engage in all four activities considerably, with getting ready, spare time, and meals being relatively equal in distribution. We can hypothesize that this portion of the sample is one that could engage in multiple activities in one trip, for instance in the morning trip getting ready and eating breakfast. These travelers can also engage in different activities at different trips. For instance, they could engage in work activities in the work-bound trip, but use the home-bound trip for relaxing and spare time.

			-	-	
		Cluster 1	Cluster 2	Cluster 3	Cluster 4
Indicators- Duration Change	Cluster Size (%)	72.12%	10.36%	10.18%	7.35%
Getting Ready On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.149
Work On-board	Mean	0.000	0.572	-0.001	0.260
Meal On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.150	0.138
Spare Time On-board	Mean	0.000	0.123	0.549	0.131

Table 25: Latent Class Profiles of the 4-class Solution with On-board Activity Duration Change Indicators

#### **Stationary Activity Duration Change Model**

Moving on to the stationary activity duration change, a 4 cluster model was found to be optimal, as shown in Table 26. A clear observation to be made is that the durations of work and eating outside travel are reduced in all clusters, while spare time and sleep generally increase. This indicates that the latter two activities are not sufficient as they are in the original schedules for most travelers. As such, work and meals are likely to be directly transferred to the travel episodes, while there seems to be an underlying demand for sleep and spare time, which could lead to increases in these activities even if some are transferred to the travel episodes.

Similarly to the on-board activities, the first and most populated cluster (65% of the sample) is one with minimal changes. That is, it represents the portion of sample that experiences the least changes in duration of activities outside travel. This is essentially the reference cluster with hardly any modifications to activity duration.

Cluster 2 (12.28% of the sample) represents the spare-time seeking travelers, whose working hours outside travel are reduced, and possibly replaced by spare time activities. The reduction of working hours is possibly a result of transferring work activities to the travel episode, as well as modifications to travel departure time, which provide free time to be allocated to spare time. While less significant, time spent getting ready and eating is also reduced, which we hypothesize is associated with the increase in the duration of sleep, and the transfer of getting ready and eating activities to the travel episode. This dynamic is mostly apparent in morning pre-work activities, as longer sleep duration leaves less time in the morning for getting ready and eating breakfast, and maintaining the same durations would require delayed travel. Similar patterns are observed in the remaining clusters, though in cluster 3 (11.38% of the sample), stationary meals decrease in duration moreso than work, while sleep increases more than spare time. Cluster 4 (11.33% of the sample) also represents travelers who experience similar changes, but less dramatically than in other clusters. Indeed, sleep and spare-time increase in duration, but much less comparatively, while time spent getting ready increases. As such, it is expected that these changes could be associated with delays in morning trips, as the longer sleep duration would reduce the time available for the regular morning activities. As one of these (getting ready) is increased as well, we hypothesize that work-bound travel would be delayed.

		Cluster 1	Cluster 2	Cluster 3	Cluster 4	Cluster 5
Indicators- Duration Change	Cluster Size (%)	65.00%	12.28%	11.38%	11.33%	
Sleep Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.088	0.088	0.051	
Getting Ready Stationary	Mean	0.000	-0.082	-0.001	0.027	
Work Stationary	Mean	0.000	-0.211	-0.044	-0.015	
Meal Stationary	Mean	0.000	-0.009	-0.072	-0.094	
Spare Time Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.329	0.053	0.003	

Table 26: Latent Class Profiles of the 5-class Solution with Stationary Activity Duration Change Indicators

E

## LATENT CLASS CLUSTERING MODELS- COVARIATES

### **On-board and Stationary Activities Duration Change**

			Cluster 1	Cluster 2	Cluster 3	Cluster 4	Cluster 5
	Indicators- Duration Change	Cluster Size (%)	55.91%	15.97%	11.99%	10.42%	5.71%
	Getting Ready On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.027	0.023	0.094
	Work On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.258	0.178	0.503
	Meal On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.211	0.000	0.000
	Spare Time On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.212	0.503	0.006
	Sleep Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.039	0.130	-0.001	0.086
	Getting Ready Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.024	-0.039	0.001	-0.109
	Work Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.063	-0.096	0.003	-0.555
	Meal Stationary	Mean	0.000	-0.012	-0.149	-0.001	-0.002
	Spare Time Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.029	0.156	0.010	0.395
	Covariates						
Activity	Ideal	Mean	0.482	0.480	0.559	0.394	0.536
Facilitation	Partial	Mean	0.518	0.520	0.441	0.606	0.464
Condor	Man	Mean	0.667	0.646	0.475	0.530	0.679
Genuer	Woman	Mean	0.333	0.354	0.525	0.471	0.321
	18-24	Mean	0.098	0.064	0.068	0.098	0.036
	25-34	Mean	0.156	0.279	0.271	0.332	0.321
Age groun	35-44	Mean	0.199	0.176	0.237	0.217	0.2501
nge_group	45-54	Mean	0.337	0.291	0.288	0.236	0.2499
	55-64	Mean	0.210	0.177	0.136	0.118	0.1429
	65-74	Mean	0.000	0.013	0.000	0.000	0
	No education \Elemen- tary education	Mean	0.036	0.013	0.017	0.000	0.036
Education	LBO \VBO \VMBO \MBO 1	Mean	0.058	0.064	0.017	0.000	0
Luucution	MAVO \up to year 3 HAVO and VWO \VMBO	Mean	0.069	0.051	0.017	0.059	0
	MBO 2, 3, 4 of MBO old structure	Mean	0.330	0.380	0.085	0.217	0.1429
	HAVO en VWO boven- bouw \HBO-\WO	Mean	0.087	0.089	0.034	0.137	0.0357
	HBO-\WO-bachelor	Mean	0.275	0.254	0.390	0.293	0.5

	HBO-\WO-master or doctoral	Mean	0.145	0.151	0.441	0.295	0.2857
	o children	Mean	0.489	0.594	0.525	0.552	0.357
Children	1 child	Mean	0.188	0.114	0.153	0.117	0.214
Children	2 children	Mean	0.246	0.203	0.220	0.273	0.2145
	3+ children	Mean	0.076	0.089	0.102	0.059	0.2143
	Minimum (<€14.100)	Mean	0.007	0.038	0.017	0.059	0.036
	Below average (€14.100 - <€29.500)	Mean	0.073	0.075	0.102	0.080	0.071
Income Group	Average (€29.500 - <€43.500), including negative income	Mean	0.199	0.152	0.153	0.176	0.1428
	1-2x Average (€43.500 - <€73.000)	Mean	0.413	0.417	0.220	0.354	0.3216
	2x Average (€73.000 - <€87.100)	Mean	0.109	0.115	0.085	0.097	0.107
	More than 2x average (>= €87.100)	Mean	0.199	0.203	0.424	0.235	0.3215
	Entrepreneur	Mean	0.054	0.064	0.034	0.059	0.071
Work Tune	Employed (Private)	Mean	0.743	0.758	0.695	0.669	0.75
	Employed by government	Mean	0.116	0.090	0.170	0.136	0.1786
	Student \pupil (15+)	Mean	0.087	0.089	0.102	0.137	0
Travel Freauencu	4 or more days a week	Mean	0.790	0.772	0.661	0.785	0.893
	1-3 days a week	Mean	0.210	0.228	0.339	0.215	0.1072
	Car (as a driver)	Mean	0.616	0.634	0.695	0.744	0.750
	Car (as a passenger)	Mean	0.015	0.000	0.000	0.000	0
Travel Mode	Public transport	Mean	0.141	0.153	0.153	0.136	0.1785
	Bicycle	Mean	0.221	0.213	0.153	0.121	0.0715
	Walk	Mean	0.007	0.000	0.000	0.000	0
	Very low time pressure	Mean	0.025	0.038	0.017	0.039	0.000
Daily Time	Low time pressure	Mean	0.178	0.151	0.017	0.139	0.0357
Pressure	Not low, not high time pressure	Mean	0.522	0.506	0.339	0.471	0.3929
	High time pressure	Mean	0.250	0.292	0.559	0.293	0.5357
	Very high time pressure	Mean	0.025	0.013	0.068	0.059	0.0358
Is Work Possible	Yes, all or almost all of my work tasks	Mean	0.083	0.101	0.085	0.236	0.321
In Car	Most of my work tasks	Mean	0.163	0.153	0.390	0.214	0.3216
	Some of my work tasks	Mean	0.323	0.417	0.407	0.354	0.2499
	No, none or almost none of my worktasks	Mean	0.431	0.329	0.119	0.197	0.1071
Mation Ci-hurr	Yes, almost or always al- most	Mean	0.004	0.000	0.000	0.020	0.000
wiotion Sickness	Yes, often	Mean	0.018	0.062	0.034	0.042	0.0357
	Yes, sometimes	Mean	0.123	0.177	0.220	0.196	0.2144
	No, never of almost never	Mean	0.855	0.761	0.746	0.743	0.7499

Now Taskuslow	Often or very often	Mean	0.232	0.203	0.254	0.176	0.357
New lechnology Adaption Speed	Sometimes	Mean	0.449	0.430	0.390	0.510	0.3929
	Seldom or (almost) never	Mean	0.319	0.367	0.356	0.314	0.2499
	Yes	Mean	0.928	0.949	1.000	0.981	0.893
Self Driving Car Knowledge	Maybe	Mean	0.018	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.0357
Intervenge	No	Mean	0.054	0.051	0.000	0.020	0.0714
Turnal Time	10 - 30 min	Mean	0.598	0.506	0.288	0.335	0.321
(Inactive)	30 - 60 min	Mean	0.330	0.418	0.525	0.509	0.5359
	>60 min	Mean	0.073	0.076	0.186	0.156	0.1429
Travel Time	Travel further and more often	Mean	0.116	0.140	0.271	0.156	0.179
Behaviour Change Key (Inactive)	Travel just as far and of- ten as now	Mean	0.779	0.747	0.661	0.765	0.7859
	Travel nearer and less of- ten	Mean	0.004	0.013	0.000	0.000	0
	I don't know	Mean	0.101	0.101	0.068	0.079	0.0356
Frnected AV	For (almost) all of my trips	Mean	0.341	0.393	0.509	0.528	0.750
Usage Frequency	For many of my trips	Mean	0.134	0.178	0.237	0.156	0.143
(Inactive)	For some of my trips	Mean	0.188	0.177	0.153	0.177	0.0358
	For (almost) none of my trips	Mean	0.203	0.114	0.068	0.079	0.0712
	I don't know	Mean	0.134	0.139	0.034	0.060	0.0001
	Yes	Mean	0.236	0.329	0.441	0.353	0.678
Considers Self	Maybe	Mean	0.380	0.418	0.356	0.411	0.2144
(Inactive)	No	Mean	0.344	0.190	0.203	0.216	0.0716
· ·	I don't think I will ever buy a car	Mean	0.040	0.064	0.000	0.020	0.0357

#### On-board, Stationary Activities and Travel Departure Time Change

			Cluster 1	Cluster 2	Cluster 3	Cluster 4	Cluster 5
	Indicators	Cluster Size (%)	44.22%	18.57%	17.58%	11.05%	8.58%
	Getting Ready On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.128
	Work On-board	Mean	0.000	0.184	0.000	0.274	0.166
	Meal On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.185	0.059
	Spare Time On-board	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.251	0.089	0.262
	Sleep Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.054	0.000	0.097	0.066
	Getting Ready Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.033	0.000	0.016	-0.159
	Work Stationary	Mean	0.000	-0.047	-0.001	-0.137	-0.114
	Meal Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.006	-0.001	-0.131	-0.074
	Spare Time Stationary	Mean	0.000	0.100	0.006	0.139	0.138
	Work Trip Departure	Mean	0.000	0.001	0.024	0.074	0.007
	Home Trip Departure	Mean	0.001	0.000	-0.121	-0.062	0.004
	Covariates						
Activity	Ideal	Mean	0.512	0.527	0.395	0.504	0.447
Facilitation	Partial	Mean	0.488	0.473	0.605	0.496	0.5529
Condon	Man	Mean	0.696	0.681	0.570	0.490	0.417
Genuer	Woman	Mean	0.304	0.319	0.430	0.510	0.5832
	18-24	Mean	0.088	0.055	0.116	0.037	0.119
	25-34	Mean	0.175	0.329	0.128	0.256	0.3382
A see Consum	35-44	Mean	0.180	0.165	0.267	0.196	0.2959
Age Group	45-54	Mean	0.350	0.264	0.280	0.351	0.2145
	55-64	Mean	0.208	0.176	0.209	0.160	0.0321
	65-74	Mean	0.000	0.011	0.000	0.000	0
	No education \Elemen- tary education	Mean	0.032	0.022	0.023	0.000	0.024
Education	LBO \VBO \VMBO \MBO 1	Mean	0.060	0.055	0.035	0.000	0.0238
Luncation	MAVO \up to year 3 HAVO and VWO \VMBO	Mean	0.065	0.044	0.081	0.000	0.0477
	MBO 2, 3, 4 of MBO old structure	Mean	0.327	0.341	0.302	0.055	0.2148
	HAVO and VWO (Boven- bouw) \HBO-\WO- Foundation	Mean	0.083	0.088	0.128	0.055	0.0239
	HBO-\WO-bachelor	Mean	0.272	0.242	0.338	0.422	0.3621
	HBO-\WO-master or doctoral	Mean	0.161	0.209	0.093	0.467	0.304
	o children	Mean	0.521	0.560	0.488	0.443	0.454
	1 child	Mean	0.184	0.121	0.163	0.187	0.1642
Children	2 children	Mean	0.226	0.220	0.280	0.330	0.1234
Children	3+ children	Mean	0.069	0.099	0.070	0.040	0.2582

	Minimum (<€14.100 )	Mean	0.000	0.033	0.058	0.019	0.024
	Below average (€14.100 -	Mean	0.078	0.055	0.058	0.087	0.1499
Income Groun	<€29.500)						
Income Group	Average (€29.500 -	Mean	0.208	0.121	0.186	0.145	0.2178
	negative income						
	1-2x Average (€43.500 - <€73.000)	Mean	0.392	0.450	0.453	0.127	0.3129
	2x Average (€73.000 - <€87.100)	Mean	0.119	0.110	0.082	0.094	0.0932
	More than 2x average (>= €87.100)	Mean	0.203	0.231	0.163	0.527	0.2023
	Entrepreneur	Mean	0.055	0.022	0.035	0.139	0.059
Work Tune	Employed (Private)	Mean	0.752	0.747	0.732	0.643	0.7212
work type	Employed by government	Mean	0.110	0.143	0.141	0.142	0.103
	Student \pupil (15+)	Mean	0.083	0.088	0.093	0.076	0.117
Trazial Frazianci	4 or more days a week	Mean	0.839	0.813	0.698	0.636	0.730
тибет тециенсу	1-3 days a week	Mean	0.161	0.187	0.302	0.364	0.2696
	Car (as a driver)	Mean	0.613	0.660	0.673	0.651	0.759
	Car (as a passenger)	Mean	0.018	0.000	0.000	0.000	0
Travel Mode	Public transport	Mean	0.133	0.143	0.152	0.201	0.1458
	Bicycle	Mean	0.231	0.198	0.163	0.148	0.0957
	Walk	Mean	0.005	0.000	0.012	0.000	0
	Very low time pressure	Mean	0.018	0.022	0.046	0.037	0.024
Daily Time	Low time pressure	Mean	0.180	0.121	0.175	0.039	0.0685
Pressure	Not low, not high time pressure	Mean	0.539	0.462	0.489	0.419	0.3186
	High time pressure	Mean	0.240	0.363	0.255	0.454	0.5359
	Very high time pressure	Mean	0.023	0.033	0.035	0.051	0.0531
Is Work Possible	Yes, all or almost all of my work tasks	Mean	0.083	0.143	0.093	0.106	0.292
In Car	Most of my work tasks	Mean	0.161	0.220	0.199	0.344	0.2248
	Some of my work tasks	Mean	0.323	0.341	0.348	0.469	0.3255
	No, none or almost none of my worktasks	Mean	0.433	0.297	0.360	0.082	0.1573
	Yes, almost or always al- most	Mean	0.000	0.000	0.012	0.019	0.000
Motion Sickness	Yes, often	Mean	0.028	0.044	0.012	0.037	0.0477
	Yes, sometimes	Mean	0.101	0.209	0.174	0.201	0.2414
	No, never of almost never	Mean	0.871	0.748	0.802	0.743	0.7109
	Often or very often	Mean	0.254	0.242	0.163	0.272	0.174
New Technology	Sometimes	Mean	0.461	0.440	0.477	0.423	0.3132
Adaption Speed	Seldom or (almost) never	Mean	0.286	0.319	0.360	0.305	0.5132
Salf Duite in Car	Yes	Mean	0.926	0.934	0.942	0.982	1.000
Sey Driving Car Knowledge	Maybe	Mean	0.023	0.000	0.000	0.019	0
mounat	No	Mean	0.051	0.066	0.058	0.000	0

Travel Time	10 - 30 min	Mean	0.595	0.451	0.511	0.357	0.303
(Inactive)	30 - 60 min	Mean	0.336	0.428	0.431	0.492	0.4619
	>60 min	Mean	0.069	0.121	0.058	0.150	0.2355
Travel Time	Travel further and more often	Mean	0.120	0.143	0.116	0.190	0.280
Behaviour Change Key (Inactive)	Travel just as far and of- ten as now	Mean	0.756	0.769	0.814	0.737	0.6717
	Travel nearer and less of- ten	Mean	0.005	0.011	0.000	0.000	0
	I don't know	Mean	0.120	0.077	0.070	0.074	0.0483
Expected AV	For (almost) all of my trips	Mean	0.350	0.495	0.383	0.398	0.632
Usage Frequency	For many of my trips	Mean	0.148	0.165	0.105	0.241	0.1895
(Inactive)	For some of my trips	Mean	0.193	0.143	0.175	0.164	0.1232
	For (almost) none of my trips	Mean	0.171	0.088	0.233	0.160	0.0319
	I don't know	Mean	0.138	0.110	0.105	0.037	0.024
	Yes	Mean	0.244	0.385	0.267	0.434	0.442
Considers Self Driving Car	Maybe	Mean	0.368	0.385	0.454	0.335	0.3311
(Inactive)	No	Mean	0.355	0.176	0.233	0.213	0.2031
	I don't think I will ever buy a car	Mean	0.032	0.055	0.046	0.019	0.0239